



149214

\*

10 C

- " -

#### BY THE SAME AUTHOR

# AFFAIRS OF WEST AFRICA

**The Right Hon. Sir Charles W. Dilke, Bart, M.P.**—' There is no one who has, in recent years, done so much to explain West African problems to the British public as has "E. D. M.". . . As his opinions, moreover, appear to be eminently wise and specially deserving of national attention at the moment, I am glad to be able to write on his book. . . Mr. Morel's book is no dry compilation of statistics, flavoured with the usual hypocrisy. . . Some of Mr. Morel's passages rise to a considerable height of eloquence, and constitute the best reflection on the condition of Africa which has been produced since that curious volume, "The Dark Continent," even if they do not surpass in merit, as they certainly surpass in knowledge, what is most excellent in the works of his predecessors. . . The figures which he gives as to the gigantic increase of our trade in British manufactured goods, to the possessions of Foreign Powers in West Africa, and especially to the French possessions, will be a revelation to the general public.'

**Sir Harry Johnston.**—'Mr. Edmund Morel has put together a very interesting book on the problems of West Africa. . . . The chapters on the trade products are full of valuable information. . . . Land tenure, the influence of Islam, the trade in mahogany and cotton, are the subjects of other well-written chapters. . . A final word must be said in praise of the excellent illustrations of this very interesting work.'

**The Times.**—'It is with great satisfaction that the public will welcome a contribution to our general knowledge on the subject, at once so intelligent and so informing, as Mr. E. D. Morel's.'

**The Morning Post.**—'Mr. E. D. Morel's "Affairs of West Africa" is by far the most searching and outspoken work on the policy and practice of Europeans on the West Coast that has appeared since Mary Kingsley's first book in 1897. . . Everyone seriously concerned for the welfare of British colonization and commerce, and of the races brought under British rule, is bound to study the evidence so unreservedly presented in this remarkable volume, the value of which is greatly enhanced by the excellent photographs of native types and industries, the maps, and the index.'

**The Saturday Review.**—<sup>4</sup> Mr. Morel covers the whole of Western Africa from the Congo to the Senegal, and briefly traces the history of Nigeria from the time of its discovery through its development under the auspices of the Chartered Company to its present administration under Sir Frederick Lugard. . . . As Kano grew rich on cotton, so Mr. Morel advocates the adoption of measures for the creation of a vast cotton industry in British Nigeria. In his opinion it presents us with a way of escape from dependence on America; at the same time, that it would confer a great boon on the whole of British West Africa.<sup>2</sup>

**The Spectator.**—'It was quite time that some writer took up Mary Kingsley's work on behalf of the black races, and we welcome this book. In one respect he is better equipped than Miss Kingsley, for Miss Kingsley by some accident did not read French, and in that language have been written all the most valuable books on West Africa since Barth's day, with the splendid exception of her own. There is no part of Mr. Morel's book which merits study better than his account of the Fulahs, and his estimate of their possibilities. In chapters which will be a revelation to many (for there are few readers, we fancy, who realize that any African peoples south of the Sahara have a history or are conscious of a history) he traces back what is known of this remarkable race.'

**The Standard.** - 'Mr. Morel's work has a freshness and vigour, and a breadth of knowledge and of outlook, which make a mastery of its contents necessary to the publicist. . . The work of a competent and courageous critic is always welcome, and, with whatever opinions the student of African affairs may come to this book, he will find it an armoury of facts and suggestions that command respect.'

#### LONDON: WILLIAM HEINEMANN

# The British Case in French Congo

#### BY THE SAME AUTHOR

# AFFAIRS OF WEST AFRICA

Demy 8vo., with Illustrations and Maps Price 125. net

LONDON: WILLIAM HEINEMANN

Also 'Trading Monopolies in West Africa ' 'The Belgian Curse in Africa ' 'The Position of British Merchants in the French Congo' etc.

# The British Case in French Congo

The Story of a Great Injustice, its Causes and its Lessons

> <sup>By</sup> Edmund D. Morel

With a Map of French Congo



London William Heinemann 1903 HF 3909 C74 M67 1903 AFA

# All rights reserved

-



то

# ALL FAR-SEEING ENGLISHMEN AND FAIR-MINDED FRENCHMEN

## THIS VOLUME IS

# RESPECTFULLY DEDICATED

.

THE story unfolded in the following chapters is one without precedent, so far as I am aware, in the relationship between civilized communities. In modern times, at any rate, nothing in any remote degree approaching it has been recorded. True, the treatment meted out to British merchants in French Congo is somewhat analogous with the proceedings recently employed by the officials of the Congo State towards the Austrian merchant, the late Mr. Rabinek. But even here the comparison is not wholly sound, because the actions of the Congo State authorities have long since debarred that so-called State from any claim to the epithet of civilized.

That the acts of which we have to complain should have been committed in a French possession, and, apparently, with the full cognizance of

[vii]

в

successive French Governments—although the statesmen responsible have been obviously ill-informed as to the local circumstances—is distressing; for, whatever may be said to the contrary, the great mass of Englishmen have nothing but a genuine feeling of kindliness towards France in their hearts, and admiration for French genius. To those amongst us who have paid some attention to the great work achieved by France in West Africa proper during the last decade and more, the fatal mistake she committed in 1898 in adopting and applying in the French Congo the policy patented in the Congo State by King Leopold II. of Belgium, is particularly painful.

It is extremely to be regretted that the necessity should have arisen to place on record,\*

\* The fact that the French Government has now accepted a qualified arbitration makes it all the more essential that the British side of the case should be publicly stated : and not only the British side *per se*, but the fundamental issues involved. There is, indeed, a serious danger that arbitration may be confined to specific incidents, and that the fundamental issues may be tacitly set aside.

in all their disgraceful detail, the facts as here set forth—facts which it is safe to say will be a revelation to the British, and also to the French public. For my part, I am convinced that if both the French and British Governments had made a resolute attempt to grapple with the difficulty from the first, and to realize its oft-predicted and inevitable outcome, the present position of affairs — which is not devoid of danger—would never have been reached.

There can be no doubt whatever that, so far as the French Government is concerned, a gigantic misunderstanding of the essential nature of trade in French Congo prior to the Concessions Decree, accounts for much that has taken place. The ignorance shown throughout this whole affair by French politicians, for the most part inexperienced in colonial matters frequent and amazing proofs of which will be given in these pages—is truly colossal. Ignorance, however—even in the superlative degree in which it has been displayed—cannot enb-2

ix

tirely explain away the ease with which a Governor of French Congo surrendered himself to the blandishments of the small Belgian clique which runs the Congo State, nor how the intrigues of the Brussels financiers and adventurers who, directed by a controlling brain, compose that clique succeeded in such an incredibly short space of time in securing the enthusiastic co-operation of a French Colonial Minister. It is just a little difficult to admit the purity of motive of those Frenchmen who were primarily responsible in foisting the Concessionnaire regime upon French Congo, when we bear in mind that, although nominally French, the 'Companies' created under this régime were and are (such as remain) for the most part financed and controlled by Belgians-the very men, be it noted, who form the clique already referred to; and that they were created, as was recently confirmed by one of their subsidized organs, and as events have clearly demonstrated, for the purpose of speculation on the Brussels and

х

Antwerp Stock Exchanges, where the shares were practically alone quoted after flotation.

The circumstance, a circumstance susceptible of ample proof, that Belgian intrigue and Belgian finance are at the bottom of this sorry business, is one which must be carefully taken into account by the people of this country. While it in no way palliates the indefensible treatment to which our merchants have been subjected in a French colony, nor lessens the British claims against the Government of France, it will assist the British public to realize more fully than it has done up to the present the origin of the trouble, and it should strengthen the growing demand for a new conference of the signatory Powers of the Berlin Act, which categorically laid down freedom of commerce for all nations in the Congo Basin, and as categorically prohibited the granting of monopolies or privileges of any kind in matters of trade. Englishmen must also remember-for in an affair of this sort it is of the utmost consequence

that legitimate resentment against a given policy, and the acts to which the adoption of such policy have given rise, should not be exercised in too sweeping a manner, but should, on the contrary, be confined to those responsible for it-that Frenchmen of note have openly protested, and continue to protest, against the Concessionnaire system as such; to openly lament the persecution of which our merchants have been the victims; to openly deplore the international incident which has arisen therefrom; to denounce in the strongest terms the 'criminal thoughtlessness' of those in high places in France who have yielded to Belgian influence. Englishmen should know, too, that our merchants have directly and indirectly been the recipients of heartfelt expressions of sorrow and regret, both verbal and epistolary, from not a few Frenchmen closely concerned with West African affairs; and, finally, that the élite of the French official element in West Africa is bitterly opposed to a system which seeks the destruction of legitimate commerce,

robs the native of his rights in land and what the land produces, and under various euphemisms, one more hypocritical than the other, would make of the Negro a slave to minister to the requirements of speculators, mostly of Belgian nationality. I have emphasized these points, not only because it is right and fair that they should be clearly put before the public, but because the object of those who can sufficiently appreciate the gravity of the main issue as it affects the future of European interests in Equatorial Africa, without distinction of nationality, must be to convince the French that they have made a hideous blunder, and to secure the co-operation of France in the essential task of cutting out of Africa the parent growth of which that blunder is an offshoot

Of the treatment of our merchants *per se* it is difficult to speak in measured terms, so gross has been the injustice, so abominable the means employed to oust them from a trade they have built up, and of which the materials have been

fearless courage, magnificent enterprise, unremitting labour, honest dealing, law-abiding citizenship under a foreign flag-a flag, too, which claims (and not without reason in many cases) to be symbolic of 'liberty, fraternity equality.' Whatever may have been the original intention of the framers of the Concessions Decree-and certain stipulations, which will be referred to later, would tend to show that there was no primâ facie desire to use our merchants ill\*-the effects of its actual working have been cruel in the extreme. The extraordinary ignorance prevailing in French official circles of the nature of the existing French Congo trade cannot excuse the callous attitude of French officialdom, when it became clear, beyond possibility of doubt, that our merchants were being grievously wronged. The men who, in the seven years ending 1899, had paid upwards of £112,000† into the local

\* Vide secret letter of instructions to Concessionnaires.

† Or an average of  $\pounds$  16,000 per annum. It has been found impossible to give the figures previous to 1893 with any degree of accuracy.

exchequer in Custom - House duties, patents, and licences, and whose knowledge of the country and people had in earlier years proved of considerable assistance to the French authorities in exploring and opening up virgin districts, deserved the most generous usage at the hands of the Government which had benefited to so large an extent from their enterprise. No effort should have been spared to safeguard their interests, and the trade they had founded by dint of a quarter of a century's effort, and the expenditure of considerable sums of money.

A fortiori was it the bounden duty of the French Government to protect our merchants and their employés from any act of positive oppression or violence on the part of the beneficiaries under the Concessions Decree Since —as has been abundantly proved, and as was, moreover, admitted inferentially not long ago by the most prominent newspaper in France the local judicature of French Congo possesses no independence outside ministerial instructions transmitted from time to time from Paris; the

French Government should, at the very least, have secured for our merchants ordinary legal protection against wanton outrage. Instead of that, the existence of our merchants has been one long-drawn-out agony for the best part of three years. Their treatment has been such as the mouse receives from the cat. They were never officially informed that their recognised position as traders in the colony was in any way altered, yet the Concessionnaires seized the produce they had paid for, and the local courts upheld the despoilers. The authorities continued to tax their imported goods and collect revenue for patents and licences, the mere issuing of which strengthened our merchants in their belief that the extravagant claims of the Concessionnaires to the entire produce of the soil was irreconcilable with the intentions of the French Government in granting the concessions; yet the local courts condemned our merchants for selling those imported goods, and forbade their employing the services of agents for whom such

xvi

licences had been obtained. The Concessions Decree had distinctly stipulated that the rights of third parties were to be respected; yet, after prolonged litigation, undertaken in a vain attempt to get a definition of such 'rights,' our merchants were apprised by the judgment of the local courts that they had no acquired rights at all. The local officials, from whom our merchants might have expected a modicum of protection, openly sided with the Concessionnaires, winked at the breaking open of British factories, the flogging of natives in British employ, the seizure of British produce; did not hesitate in some instances to tell the natives the British had no rights whatever to trade in the country; put endless difficulties in the way of enabling our merchants to obtain proper sworn evidence of such outrages, while readily according to the Concessionnaires every facility to concoct evidence in order to claim that produce on its way to British factories had been gathered from certain specified areas within their respective concessions. The local

courts, in their desperate efforts to give some appearance of legality to what Le Temps has rightly called 'political judgments,' rendered the most illogical and contradictory verdicts. Our merchants were told in the same breath that their rights were not interfered with, because they could sell goods for cash, cash being an unknown commodity a few miles outside the capital of the colony; that they could purchase produce from the native reserves, but that they had no right to establish a trading station on those reserves whereby such purchases could alone have been effected; and, the reserves not having been delimited, the Concessionnaires were entitled to the entire produce of the area conceded. Such judgments being appealed against, the appeal was put off for months and months on various pretexts, the Concessionnaires meanwhile violently appropriating our merchants' property and systematically undermining their trade, with the object, as one of them boasted, 'to destroy their goodwill.' The last phase has consisted in the

mulcting of our merchants in enormous fines for buying produce off the concessions, and even for not removing actual buildings (and the European merchandise stored there) in which no trade had been transacted for many months. The final outcome is the threat to destroy the British factories and all they contain, our merchants meanwhile being absolutely prohibited from disposing of their merchandise in any way whatsoever. And many of these proceedings have taken place in the Free-Trade zone of the Congo, the local courts overriding the Berlin Act by specious arguments, which, if internationally admitted, would rob that Act of all sense and meaning.

The British merchants in French Congo have been sacrificed to save the face of certain French politicians—to stave off for a while the inevitable exposure of a deplorable error of colonial policy. In the French Congo, rather than admit the overwhelming body of proof pointing to the Concessions Decree of 1899 being framed in ignorance, unworkable in

practice, monstrously unjust in its effects upon the merchant and native alike, successive Colonial Ministers have endeavoured to square the circle, and, of course, they have lamentably failed. An existing trade has been destroyed, the colony is practically bankrupt, the revenue is steadily falling, the natives are either in open rebellion or thoroughly disaffected, the military expenditure has largely increased, and the Concessionnaires will only last as long as they are allowed to maintain themselves by the ingenious system of fining the British firms-that is to say, until a way is graciously found for the latter to sell their factory depots and their merchandise (which, of course, is deteriorating steadily); or until, depairing finally of effectual home support, our merchants themselves destroy or embark all that remains of their actual possessions, and leave the country in a body. E. D. M.

HAWARDEN, 1903.

# CONTENTS

INTRODUCTION

PAGE

#### CHAPTER I

The	discovery	and	early	trade	of	the	French	Congo
li	ttoral -	-		-	-			12-17

## CHAPTER II

The oversea slave-trade—Anglo-French co-operation Political establishment of the French in the Gaboon River—Existing British trade at the time—Inland exploration—Discovery of the rubber-vine—Walker of Hatton and Cookson discovers the Ogowe—Taxes on exports—Effect of the Franco-Prussian War—British trade in 1874

#### CHAPTER III

The Berlin Act of 1885 - - - - 34-47

#### CHAPTER IV

The	causa	causans	of	the	Concessionn	aire	régime	in
F	rench	Congo -		-	~	-	-	48-55

#### CHAPTER V

The birth and nature of the Concessionnaire régime 56-71

#### CHAPTER VI

The first experiment of a commercial monopoly in French West Africa—The Verdier and Ogowe monopolies— Action of the Ogowe Company after the Concession Decree of 1889—Events in the Ogowe in 1889 and 1900 72-83 CONTENTS

xxii

#### CHAPTER VII

In the Maritime Zone, 1900 - - - 84-100

#### CHAPTER VIII

In the Ogowe Basin, 1900 - - - - - - 101-108

### CHAPTER IX

The first judgment in the Maritime Zone (Nyanga district) 109-116

#### CHAPTER X

Events in the Nyanga and Sette Cama districts in 1901-The second judgment in the Maritime Zone - 117-134

#### CHAPTER XI

The Maritime Zone in 1901 and 1902—Events in Nyanga, Sette Cama, and Fernan Vaz - - - - - 135-150

#### CHAPTER XII

The Ogowe Basin in 1901 and 1902—Events in the Ogowe, N'Gunie, and Upper N'Gunie districts—A summary of the position to the end of 1902 - 151-168

#### CHAPTER XIII

What has replaced the programme set forth at the Conference of Berlin? - - - - - - - - - - - 169-187

#### APPENDIX

Some recent protests on the Congo question - 189-215

FAGE

# INTRODUCTION

'The first condition of freedom of trade for the nations is the freedom of the natives in such a way as to leave them free to dispose of the natural products of the soil and of the chase.'—*Consul Vohsen at the Berlin Congress*, *October* 11, 1902.

PERHAPS I may be pardoned one or two egotistical remarks, by way of prelude to an attempt to convey to the ordinary reader a clear notion of the great issues at stake in the history of a controversy which, in effect, is a collision between opposing principles; a struggle bound to have enormously far-reaching effects, either for good or for evil, upon European action in Equatorial Africa. I am an earnest and sincere admirer of the splendid work accomplished by France in West Africa proper, and the magnificent labours of the De Brazza school in French Congo. I have endeavoured in 'Affairs of

[1]

# 2 THE BRITISH CASE IN FRENCH CONGO

West Africa'-I hope with some degree of success-to make that work better known among Englishmen. At the same time, I have closely identified myself with-and may, perhaps, claim to a certain extent to have led the van in-the criticisms directed against the Concessionnaire régime in French Congo. The two positions are not incompatible in the least. In my humble opinion, the treatment which British merchants have endured in French Congo, although scandalous in the extreme and deserving of the strongest protest and censure, is, so far as its personal aspect is concerned, a side issue. They are Englishmen. They have been abominably used. They are entitled to expect the sympathy of their countrymen and the support of their Government. But it is that for which these Englishmen stand that constitutes the principle for which we are fighting. These men are the representatives not of Free Trade merely, but of commerce in Africa. Commerce is the Negro's one bulwark against a slavery infinitely more degrading than any he

# INTRODUCTION

has hitherto experienced—the new slavery, the slavery introduced into Equatorial Africa by the 'moral and material regeneration' of the Congo State.

Not only is commerce the Negro's rampart against the new slavery, but commerce is the sole *modus operandi* through which Europe can ever hope to rationally develop tropical Western Africa in a manner profitable to her peoples and to the peoples of Africa.

Let us bear in mind that this is no question of the merits or demerits of Free Trade versus Protection. That does not enter into the case. The problem is much less complex. It is not whether a simple tariff, a uniform tariff, a differential tariff, or any other kind of tariff, is good or bad for the development of commerce, but whether commerce shall continue to exist at all in the Congo Basin. The régime consolidated by the Congo State is a régime destructive of commerce. Save, perhaps, in those regions of the domaine privé where the group of genuine trading companies (Belgian) pre-

I-2

## 4 THE BRITISH CASE IN FRENCH CONGO

sided over by Colonel Thys\* managed to secure a free hand as a result of their fierce struggle with King Leopold some years ago, and in the small strip of territory known as the lower Congo, there is no commerce in the Congo State. There is exploitation. The difference between commerce and exploitation -which is a polite way of describing robbery aggravated by violence-is the difference between approaching the owner of an article and offering to buy it from him, and putting a pistol to the owner's head, bidding him hand over his goods on pain of death or punishment of various kinds. The one is based upon consent; the other upon compulsion. The one recognises that the Negro is (1) a man, (2) a landowner, whether as a unit in a tribal community or family organization, or as an in-

\* In the districts reserved to the Thys group of companies, there is, of course, a complete monopoly of trade; but there is good reason for believing that the methods adopted by that group are commercial and legitimate in nature. Otherwise stated, there is a genuine barter trade in existence in those districts, although none but the Thys group of companies are entitled to profit by it.

# INTRODUCTION

dividual.\* The other looks upon the Negro as (1) a brute; (2) denies his rights as a landowner; (3) claims that the mountains, valleys, forests, and plains, and everything of economic value they contain, whether animal, vegetable, or mineral—except the actual spot upon which the native has built his hut, or where he cultivates his patch of maize, millet, or other foodstuffs—belongs not to the native, but to the white man.

Now, if you destroy native land-tenure by virtue of a simple document, drafted and signed in Europe, which declares that all land upon which the native is not actually squatting or cultivating foodstuffs is 'unoccupied or waste land,' and is therefore your property, notwithstanding that the tribe to which the native belongs may, by local law and usage, be as clearly entitled to that land, and the fruits of that land, as you are entitled to walk into your own demesne, be it large or small; if you make the repudiation of native rights in land the

\* This is a rare form, of course, in Western Africa.

# 6 THE BRITISH CASE IN FRENCH CONGO

foundation-stone of your policy, what is the logical outcome? There can be only one. The fact that the native is now dispossessed of his rights in land does not change in any way the object which has brought you into his country. You still require the products of economic value which the forests, the plains, the valleys contain; and there is still only one person you can employ to collect those products -the native. How, then, do you propose to set to work? The basis upon which commerce rests all the world over is the recognition that the man from whom you desire to acquire a specific object is the owner of that object; and that, if you require it, you must offer him something which will tempt him to sell it to you. But you have denied his ownership. You say the object is yours naturally, and not his. That you are able to do; but when it comes to obtaining the object of your desire, can you suppose that it will be willingly parted with pour vos beaux yeux, or for any trumpery little sop you like to fling at the other party's head,

# INTRODUCTION

as so-called payment; especially if, even to secure the object for his own use or his own pleasure, the other party has to labour for it, wading knee-deep, perchance, in fœtid swamp, or brave the terrors, moral and material, of the forest? No, of course not. Very well; what method remains to pursue? Only onecompulsion. As your policy is in esse profoundly vicious and immoral, so force is the sole weapon with which you can practise and maintain it. And with a policy resting upon force, and that policy applied in the Great Western forest region of Equatorial Africa, you are committed to a course of more frenzied wrong-doing and deeper disgrace with every year that passes. That is the history of the Congo State; that is the history, in a necessarily very much minor degree-for the evil is there only in its infancy, and will not (or France is France no longer) attain adolescence-in French Congo for the last three years.

And, putting aside its immorality—or, if you like, just because of its immorality—the policy

# 8 THE BRITISH CASE IN FRENCH CONGO

is a disastrous one. In a temperate zone its application might at first bring great misery and cruelty in its train; but sooner or later would come an awakening, leading to its disappearance or gradual and systematic amendment, until, perhaps, a healthy organism would evolve ultimately, notwithstanding the contamination of early environment. That might follow in a temperate zone; in Equatorial Africa never, because in the latter there is no indigenous material capable of effecting reform. There the crops will be more poisonous than the seed, and each fresh crop will be more dangerous than the last; and the evil will continue to grow, and grow, and grow.

The enormous returns from so-called 'taxation paid in kind' in the Congo State, and the huge profits earned by the *domaine privé* companies—these things, which are flaunted in our faces as a proof of prosperity, are the surest indications of future and inevitable ruin, because every extra ton of rubber and ivory exported from the Congo signifies an extension of the

#### INTRODUCTION

system whereby these returns and profits are obtained; and that spells more human lives sacrificed, more savages instructed in the art of scientific destruction of human life—a widening of the area of destruction, hatred, and despair.

I submit, and I even claim, that those who in this country, or in any country, oppose the Concessionnaire régime in the French Congo are showing themselves the best friends of France, and some day the fact will be admitted by the bulk of French 'colonials,' who continue to turn a deaf ear to those of their countrymen who see clearly that in pursuing this policy France is sowing a wind, to reap in due course the whirlwind. As regards our merchants, I have just one remark to make. They may be ordinary, they may be extraordinary, men-they may be anything that friends or foes may make them out to be; but this, at any rate, is true: they deserve the thanks of the civilized world. To say so is not to indulge in extravagant language, but to

9

state a simple fact. If, as I firmly believe will before long be the case-efforts to intimidate individuals\* notwithstanding-the Powers are compelled, if not for very shame, then in their own material interests, to summon another conference for the purpose of stopping; if possible, a further continuation of the havoc which has been wrought in the Congo Basin during the last decade, the splendid stand made by the British merchants for their rights will have been one of the most powerful factors in bringing that much-desired event about. And as we are entitled to hope that the results of such a conference will lead to the destruction, as at present constituted, of the Congo State, which has caused more horrors and abominations in Equatorial Africa than centuries of internecine strife and Arab invasions, so will our merchants be able to proudly claim that they were the

\* The author has been repeatedly threatened by agents of the Congo State with the direst penalties of the law for exposing the system of rule upon which the Congo State's existence is based. instruments of a great moral victory, and to pass on to their descendants a glorious tradition.

For there can be no halfway house. Slavery, relying upon the rifles of thousands of native levies, or commerce, based upon the recognition that the Negro has the rights of a man to his freedom and his property-that is what the European statesmen will shortly be called upon to decide. And as they decide, so the structure which the white people are endeavouring once more to raise up in the land of the Negroes will remain, or the great black waveinscrutable, mysterious, enduring-will once more roll sullenly forward even unto the ocean, obliterating every trace of a civilization which, professing to act in the name of the Most High God, has permitted the violation of every law, human and Divine.

# CHAPTER I

# The discovery and early trade of the French Congo littoral.

THE greater portion of the West African coastline, known to-day as French Congo, was discovered by the Portuguese towards the close of the fifteenth century, in the reign of Alfonso V., and under the direction of one Fernan Gomez, to whom King Alfonso had leased the West African trade for five years (1469), at the rate of 1,000 ducats a year.\*

João de Santarem, Pedro de Escobar, Martin Fernandez, Alvare Esteves, Fernando Po, and Lopo Gonçalvez, figure most prominently in

\* 'Chronicle of the Discovery and Conquest of Guinea,' by Gomes Eannes de Azurara, translated by Charles Raymond Beazley, M.A., F.R.G.S., and Edgar Prestage, B.A. Oxon. (Hakluyt Society.)

[ 12 ]

the old records, so far as this part of the coast is concerned. Fernando Po and Lopo Goncalvez, with the laudable desire of handing themselves down to posterity, baptized the one an island, the other a cape, with their own name, which names remain to this day, though the latter has been somewhat mutilated and abridged, being known as Cape Lopez, instead of Cape de Lopo Gonçalvez, as it figures on Portuguese maps of the period. The southern limit reached by these navigators was Cape St. Catherine, immediately south of Fernan Vaz. The other portion of the French Congo coast was presumably discovered by Diego Cam, or Cão, who pushed south as far as the Congo River, in the reign of John II., the successor of Alfonso V.

After the Portuguese discoveries, there ensues a long spell of silence, and that dim and distant coast-line is hidden from our gaze. Two hundred years later, the thread of historical record is renewed; the mists roll up, and the virgin waters, through which the bold mariners

13

of Portugal ploughed their way, are found to be the haunt of 'a multitude of ships' from Europe. Between the natives and white adventurers from many lands commerce, legitimate and infamous, has sprung up; the former to stay, the latter happily to disappear—but not until many years have passed—by the joint efforts of British and French men-of-war.

In the pages of Bosman,\* Isert, and Barbot<sup>†</sup> is revealed to us the existence of a brisk trade in the Gaboon Estuary, and at places further south familiar to us at the present day: Sette (Sette Cama), Majumba (Mayumba), Fernan Vaz, Quila (Kwilu), Loango.<sup>‡</sup> The Portuguese, Dutch, French, British, and the usual 'interlopers,' seem to be all represented, and,

\* 'A New and Accurate Description of the Coast of Guinea,' by William Bosman, chief Factor for the Dutch at the Castle of Elmina. London, 1721.

† 'Description of the Coasts of North and South Guinea,' by John Barbot, Agent-General of the Royal Company of Africa and Islands of America at Paris, 1732.

<sup>‡</sup> According to Dennett the Christian religion was introduced into Loango by Father Ungaro in 1663. He does not give his authority: also, as usual, squabbling right royally with one another.\*

Bosman now speaks of the 'Rio de Gaboon' as 'so famous that no nation which ever sailed to this part of Africa can be unacquainted with it,' and of the 'Cape Lopez di Gonsalvez,' as the 'uttermost point of the Gulf of Guinea.' The chief articles of trade in the Gaboon River, he tells us, are 'elephants' teeth, wax, and honey'; and one of the principal mediums of exchange are 'old perukes.' At Cape Lopez the trade also consists of the articles mentioned above. So extensive is the ivory trade that 'one of our yachts this very year dealt for betwixt three and four thousand weight of elephants' teeth as well as wax, and at other times for larger quantities.' To the trade in

\* Barbot, for instance, quotes an extract from the Paris *Gazette* of November 9, 1709, relating the exploits of the *Sieur Parent*, who with five privateers attacks and captures the Portuguese castle and town of St. Thome (an island still belonging to Portugal off the French Congo coast), 'defended by three thousand men well armed,' and 'took there a great booty and carried away thence six ships of several nations.'

red-wood Bosman does not allude. Barbot. on the other hand, whose purview extends further south than Bosman's 'uttermost point,' has a great deal to say on the subject. The 'province of Sette yields an extraordinary plenty of red-wood, besides other sorts of timber.' 'With this wood,' he continues, 'the natives drive a great trade all along the coast from Majumba (Mayumba) to Angola.' The trade of the Loango country, Barbot informs us, consists of 'elephants' teeth, copper, tin, lead, iron, and other things'; and the goods brought by Europeans to purchase these products 'muskets, powder, bright copper kettles, white and brown linen, and ordinary cloth.' At Mayumba there are plenty of 'palmetto-trees,' 'so that palm-oil may be had cheap'; and the curious statement is made that the inhabitants of Loango make a kind of hemp from 'the peeled leaves of the matombe-trees,' spinning clothes therefrom, used as currency on the spot, and also bought in quantities by the Portuguese, who 'carry them to Loando-St.-Paolo, where they are used

17

instead of money, for in that place they are the standard to value all commodities by.' A trade in 'elephants' tails' is also carried on, the Portuguese purchasing them at the rate of 6s. per 100 hairs, and disposing of them at Loanda.\* And so, with this brief sketch, we take leave of the discovery and early trade of the French Congo littoral.

A word remains to be said as to the Portuguese religious mission. The first to arrive established itself in the Gaboon in 1521. They succeeded one another at regular intervals until the beginning of the eighteenth century, and records of their futile propaganda are extant by Lopez (1578), De Gattini and De Placenza (1667), Cavazzi (1687), Zucchelli (1698). Of them and their labours naught remains, and Africa has lost nothing by their disappearance.

\* Then, as now, the stiff hairs of the elephant's tail played a part in the personal adornment of the natives of the country, and other parts of West Africa. For instance, the Fulani women use them as hairpins.

# CHAPTER II

The oversea slave-trade—Anglo-French co-operation— Political establishment of the French in the Gaboon River—Existing British trade at the time—Inland exploration—Discovery of the rubber-vine—Walker of Hatton and Cookson discovers the Ogowe—Taxes on exports—Effect of the Franco-Prussian War—British trade in 1874.

ALTHOUGH the British and French Governments undertook, in the treaties of 1831 and 1833, to suppress the oversea slave traffic, no practical steps in this direction appear to have been taken for some years; and the Treaty of Unkiar-Skelessi in 1841, notwithstanding Palmerston's policy of friendship towards. France, very nearly brought about a rupture between the two Governments, thus further delaying useful combined action on the West African coast. It was not until 1845 that the

[ 18 ]

improved relations with France which followed the visit of Her Gracious Majesty the late Queen Victoria to Louis Philippe, enabled the fleets of the two countries to heartily co-operate with one another in this humane crusade. The Gaboon Estuary and the river Congo had been two of the most important centres for the shipment of slaves, and continued to live up to their evil reputation long after the formal abolition of slavery in 1833.

In the suppression of this unholy business in Congo waters, the commanders of British and French ships showed the greatest zeal. Naturally enough, the historical records on either side tend to give the premium for the accomplishment of doughty deeds to the English and French commanders respectively. The occupation of the Gaboon by the French in 1839 dealt the slave-trade a heavy blow at that place, and we find Captain Bouet-Willaumez contending that the 'establishment of a free port at Gaboon sufficed to stamp out the slave-trade in the country.' That,

2 - 2

however, was not quite accurate, because for some years afterwards Cape Lopez flourished as a centre for the export of slaves brought down from the interior via the river Ogowe, of which Cape Lopez is the port. This continued until 1857, when the barracoons at Senga-Tenga, the great slave depot, situate between the Gaboon Estuary and the Ogowe's mouth, were destroyed by British ships. Indeed, a so-called 'free emigration' of Negroes -little, if at all, removed from the slavery of former days-took place regularly from Gaboon to the French West Indian possessions until 1860, when the friendly representations of the British Government to Napoleon III. led to its abolition.

Captain Bouet-Willaumez, already alluded to, signed in 1839, on behalf of the French Government, a treaty with King Denis of Gaboon. In 1872 sovereignty was assumed by France over the islands in the estuary and the affluents of the Gaboon River, and in 1848 the city of Libreville was founded

## POLITICAL ESTABLISHMENT OF FRENCH 21

at the mouth of the estuary, with a colony of freed slaves rescued from a slaver captured by the French fleet. Libreville, the French Freetown, has remained ever since the capital of a colony destined to grow to enormous proportions, and to be associated with two great names in the history of science, pacific exploration, and statesmanship in Equatorial Africa— Savorgnan de Brazza, and Paul du Chaillu.

In the previous chapter, a slight sketch of the introduction of European trade into this region was attempted. That trade, which the Portuguese, followed by the Dutch and other nationalities, had started, was maintained and enlarged by Englishmen, Danes, and Frenchmen. The importance of British trade would appear to have steadily increased all down the coast throughout the eighteenth and nineteenth centuries. In 1788, for instance, we have the Dane, Isert, calling attention to the trade in dye-woods undertaken by the British in the Gaboon. Up to the early part of the nineteenth century, the legitimate com-

merce of the Gaboon, so far as the British were concerned, was carried on principally by Bristol and London ships. In 1851 Messrs. Hatton and Cookson entered the Gaboon River and established factories on shore, being the first Liverpool firm to do so.

The enterprise of our merchants grew more conspicuous as the years went on, and in 1856 we find a French authority praising their thorough methods and attention to business, while lamenting the indolence and lack of 'go' which characterized his compatriots. ' The trade of the Gaboon,' he says, ' has up to the present time been in the hands of Englishmen and Americans; barely does a French ship put in an appearance from time to time. Yet the persistency of foreigners in trading at these places shows that there are profits to be made.' In an historical study of the French Congo, by M. J. Ancel, recently published in the Renseignements Coloniaux of the French-African Committee's Bulletin, the author explains the preponderance of British trade there.

'The British captains,' he says, 'arrived on the coast with goods thoroughly corresponding to the needs of the country. Wherever they transacted business they had establishments on shore managed by clerks, who remained for a considerable time on the coast, and who well understood the requirements of the natives. Each British vessel remained twelve to eighteen months on the coast before returning to England, in the course of which each factory was visited several times over, its goods replenished, and the produce bought from the natives between each call shipped on board, which enabled the agents to get in their trust.' It will thus be observed that if there were profits to be earned in this trade, our merchants worked hard for their money, risked their lives by a prolonged sojourn on the coast, and risked their capital by giving out trust to the natives in order to build up a trade. The same author says of French trade 'that it was the smallest of any.' He gives the reasons. 'The principal cause which kept our captains away from this coast for so

long was the lack of patience, not one of them being willing to wait more than a month or two for returns. Moreover, the greater portion of their goods was either of poor quality or badly suited for native tastes; they did not establish factories in many places; finally, they paid the natives a lower price for ivory<sup>\*</sup>—then the most

\* In 1850 the Gaboon 'bundle' or assortment necessary to purchase 100 lbs. of 'prime ivory' (consisting of from two to four teeth, according to weight) comprised about fifty distinct articles of the total value of  $\pounds_{17}$  10s., or 3s. 6d. per lb. The 'bundle' in question consisted of the following articles :

6 guns (muskets or fusils).

- 12 brass neptunes.
- 10 brass kettles.
- 8 guinea pans.
- 24 brass rods.
- 24 iron bars.
  - 3 kegs of gunpowder (each 10 lb.).
- 25 pieces of common cloth.
  - 2 boxes.
  - 2 swords.
  - 2 soldier's coats.
  - 2 pieces of satin stripe.
  - 2 cotton umbrellas.
  - 2 fathoms of red baize.

- 2 cloth caps.
- 25 heads of tobacco.
  - 2 straw hats.
  - 2 fathoms of brass chain.
  - 2 four-gallon jars.
  - 2 one-gallon jars.
- 42 half-gallon jars.
  - 4 iron pots.
  - 4 machetes.
- 4 washbasins.
- 2 three-quart jugs.
- 4 cotton shirts.
- 4 red woollen caps.
- 4 padlocks.
- 4 small bells.

important export from the country—than the English.'

It is exceedingly interesting to note, therefore, that, according to French testimony, the flourishing condition of British trade which existed on the French Congo coast about the middle of last century, was due entirely to legitimate causes — greater energy, greater application, superiority of British goods, better prices paid to natives for produce. The above particulars, together with the details in the foot-

large bells.	6 fire steels.
plates.	6 looking-glasses.
mugs.	6 snuff-boxes.
pipes.	8 Dutch knives.
bowls.	4 spear-pointed knives.
small jugs.	4 papers of needles (25
French bottles.	each).
gallons of rum.	4 bunches of seed-beads.
razors.	4 bunches of white pound
scissors.	beads.
files.	25 gun flints:
	plates. mugs. pipes. bowls. small jugs. French bottles. gallons of rum. razors. scissors.

The above will give some idea of the detailed nature of the trade, and the patience, trouble, and care necessitated to carry it on.

note, show in the clearest manner possible the nature of what, in later years, was described in an international Act as 'trade.' Since the extinction of the oversea slave traffic, 'trade' in French Congo has always consisted in the exchange of European merchandise for the produce, whether vegetable or animal, of the forests of the country, brought by the natives of the country to the factories and to the ships of European merchants. Specific articles, both of import and export, have varied with the years, but the nature of the trade has not altered; and when that international compact, the Act of Berlin, was solemnly entered into by the European Powers, no other 'trade' was, or ever had been, or could by any possibility be described as being, in existence.

In due course the advent of European commerce into the Gaboon led to the initiation of efforts to open up the hinterland to trade.

The credit for leading the van of exploration into the back country of the Gaboon belongs to the naturalist Paul du Chaillu. Du Chaillu's

father was a Louisianian of French extraction, a trader who had settled in the Gaboon country, where his son was born. Du Chaillu began his explorations in 1850, and continued them for several years. He entered the basin of the N'Gunie, ascended the Muni, visited the Sierra de Chrystal Mountains, explored the Rombo and the Ovenga, and revealed, from native reports, the existence of a considerable river, the Ogowe. His exploits as an explorer have never been done full justice to, and he will be chiefly remembered as the man who rediscovered the gorilla, and was for long denounced as a would-be Baron Munchausen in consequence. I say re-discovered advisedly, because more than 2,000 years before, skins of the gorilla, or its relative the chimpanzee, had been hung up in the temple of Kromos by Hanno and his lieutenants on their return from their famous West African expedition.

Du Chaillu's earlier explorations were contemporaneous with a discovery destined to bring ultimately terrible evils upon Africa.

Gold-the discovery of auriferous depositshas been described as the curse of South Africa; whether truly or not is a matter of opinion. Be that as it may, the discovery of the rubber-vine has certainly been the curse of vast regions in tropical Western Africa. It has led to outrage and atrocity on a gigantic scale-to the slaughter of thousands of human beings, the depopulation of large districts, the demoralization of European Governments and statesmen, the conversion of high ideals into organized hypocrisies, concealing under a cloak of spurious morality the exploits of slavedrivers and buccaneers. It has caused the words civilization and philanthropy, as applied to the vast territories of the Congo Basin, to stink in the nostrils of every honest man; it has paved the way for evils to come greater even than those which have gone before. And yet the rubber-vine, with its white, sweetlyscented flowers, is beautiful to look upon; its sap has become a wellnigh indispensable article in modern industry, and it was brought to the

# DISCOVERY OF THE RUBBER-VINE 29

notice of Europe by a minister of God. Singular irony of Fate !\*

The merchants established in the Gaboon were not slow to perceive the value of this new discovery, which undoubtedly gave a wider extension to trade, and stimulated the efforts at interior penetration. A demand having arisen for the product on the coast, the natives of the Gaboon—born traders—travelled long distances inland in search of the precious article, and in the course of their peregrinations entered the Ogowe Valley, a rich and virgin rubber-field. The merchants followed— British and German—and a British merchant, Mr. Walker, chief representative of Messrs. Hatton and Cookson of Liverpool, struck the Ogowe itself † at Adanlinanlango, ‡ thus estab-

\* The Rev. T. L. Wilson, an American missionary.

† 1866.

<sup>‡</sup> In an old newspaper extract in my possession it is stated that the American missionaries Walker and Pearson discovered the Ogowe in 1842, a year before the French occupied the Gaboon River. I do not know the writer's authority for the statement, which is interesting.

lishing communication between the Gaboon and the Ogowe. One year later this splendid young specimen of the British pioneer of commerce assisted a French expedition, under Lieutenant Aymès, to ascend the Ogowe and sign a treaty on behalf of the French Government with some of the principal chiefs of the country. He again placed himself at the disposal of another French Government expedition in 1873.\* Messrs. Hatton and Cookson, whose representative was able thus to render such services, both direct and indirect, to the French authorities, have been rewarded in the manner which will be hereafter shown.

The discovery of the rubber-vine, the opening up to trade of large interior districts, the establishment of new factories further inland by merchants, and the interest manifested by the French Government in the development of the colony, gave promise of a brilliant future. The expansion of trade, however, was

\* In 1871 one hundred and seventy-eight vessels visited the Gaboon Estuary, twenty of which were French. seriously checked by an official decree, dated September 12, 1868, imposing a duty of 4 per cent. ad valorem on all produce exported. Shortly after this step the Franco-German War broke out. Complete apathy succeeded the awakening of French official interest which the explorations of Walker and the treatymaking of Aymès, Serval, and Griffon du Bellay had brought about.\* The colony sunk, as it were, into complete oblivion, and in 1873 -thirty-four years after the Treaty of Bouet-Willaumez with King Denis, and twenty-five years after the foundation of Libreville-the determination to evacuate and abandon the Gaboon Estuary was arrived at by the French Government; but was not, in point of fact, adhered to.

In 1876 we find discouragement and torpor characterizing the French establishments in Gaboon. Merchants of French nationality were leaving the country. The policy of taxing

\* Genoyer's name should also be mentioned in connection with the early French exploration of the Ogowe.

exports, the semi-military *régime* set up in the colony, and the general red-tape which prevailed, all conduced to sterility instead of development. Despite difficulties and drawbacks, however, our merchants hung on to the trade they had so largely contributed to bring into existence, and, with one or two German firms which likewise remained, provided practically the entire revenue of the colony.

A French account of that year says: 'To-day a merchant desirous of expatriating himself and settling in a distant country must not come to Gaboon, or even to the Ogowe, unless he disposes of considerable capital, otherwise he will be unable to struggle against the competition of the large English, German, and Scotch firms established in this country.'

Note.—The principal native tribes of the portion of the French Congo littoral and of the Ogowe Basin in which the scene of the present narrative is mainly laid are the M'Pangwes of the Gaboon Estuary, remnant of the old 'Pongo's' kingdom, and rapidly dying out; the N'Kami of the Sette Cama and Fernan Vaz districts; the Orungu, round Cape Lopez, and the Ogowe Delta; the Ajumba, on the northern branch of the Ogowe; the Inlengo, also a dying race, on the left bank of the Ogowe, below its confluence with the N'Gunie; the Igoina, on the right bank of the Ogowe. The Bakele is one of the most important tribes in the Ogowe region. But the most important of all is the Ba-Faugh, or Fan tribe, which represents the absorbing and conquering element, and of which the origin is a mystery, its culture being neither Negro nor Bantu. The Fans have 'come down' from the north—that is all one can say—but from where in the 'north' no one knows. Their appearance in the Ogowe is a modern event. The late Miss Kingsley made a special study, *de visu*, of the Fans, and the chapters giving her experiences in the Fan country are among the most fascinating in that fascinating volume, 'Travels in West Africa.'

3

# CHAPTER III

The Berlin Act of 1885:—'The trade of all nations shall enjoy complete freedom : (1) In all the regions forming the basin of the Congo and its outlets; (2) in the maritime zone extending along the Atlantic Ocean from the parallel situated in 2' 30" of South Latitude to the mouth of the Loge. Article V. : No Power which exercises, or shall exercise, sovereign rights in the abovementioned regions shall be allowed to grant therein a monopoly or favour of any kind in matters of trade.'

WHAT was the object of the summoning of the Berlin Conference which first met on November 15, 1884, and was concluded on February 26, 1885? The recorded pronouncements of Prince Bismarck (who presided), Sir Edward Malet (the British representative), Baron de Courcel (the French representative), and Baron Lambermont (the Belgian representative), are clear and precise. The object of the Conference was at one and the same time to put an end to the political rivalries which had arisen in the Congo Basin, owing mainly to the personal ambitions of the King of the Belgians, which had pierced through the so-called philanthropic and impersonal veil whereby the creator of the International Association had cleverly disguised his real aims; and to place on a definite footing for all time the conditions of trade and commerce throughout the huge and unexplored region of the Congo Basin, as well as in such small portions of that region where trade and commerce had long been established. That the political rivalries aforesaid had their fundamental origin in the wish of all the signatory Powers to protect and encourage the commerce of their subjects in the enormous untapped regions of Equatorial Africa was categorically recognised. 'The first basis of discussion by the Conference,' said Sir Edward Malet, 'is the freedom of commerce in the Congo Basin.' Equally emphatic was the statement of Prince Bismarck at the close of the Conference:

3-2

'The resolutions that we are on the point of sanctioning secure to the commerce of all nations free access to the centre of the African Continent. The guarantees which will be provided for freedom of trade in the Congo Basin are of a nature to offer to the commerce and industry of all nations, the conditions most favourable to their development and security.'

Before examining the 'resolutions' arrived at by the Conference in order to provide 'guarantees' for the freedom of trade, or discussing how far the wording of the said resolution may, in point of fact, claim to have embodied the deliberate intentions of those who caused it to be framed, let us revert for a moment to the meaning which attached to the word 'trade' in 1885. What constituted 'trade' in that portion of the Congo Basin, where such 'trade' had become established between European merchants and the natives of the country? But, first, what is the etymological significance of the word? 'Trade,' says Ogilvie, 'is the act or business of exchanging commodities by

barter, or the business of buying and selling for money : commerce, traffic, barter.' Now, as no money in the shape of coinage existed as a currency in the Congo Basin in 1885, it is manifest that the word 'trade' made use of in the Act could only signify 'the act or business of exchanging commodities by barter.' And that precisely describes, as I have proved in the previous chapter, the nature of the 'commerce, traffic, or barter' which existed in French Congo when the Act was signed, and became henceforth binding upon the Powers whose representatives attached their signatures to its provisions, to maintain. It has been tersely put by one who for many years was engaged in this trade: 'The trade of the country consisted in the exchange of the white man's merchandise for the black man's produce. From time immemorial the white man had advanced certain goods to princes and responsible natives, expecting them within a certain period to return a certain quantity of produce, such as ivory, copper, ebony, red-wood, rubber,

palm-oil, palm-kernels, and ground-nuts. The prince or native, having received the goods, would distribute them amongst certain of his people, whom he sent many days' journey into the interior in search of produce.' That in providing safeguards to guarantee the freedom of this barter trade, the signatory Powers were thoroughly cognisant of what they were protecting, the statements of their representatives admit of no doubt or misconception. Let us proceed to quote the clauses drawn up for this purpose, and to demonstrate how the significance attaching to them was still further accentuated by individual declarations on the part of certain representatives of the signatory Powers, and also by the Committee specially responsible for the Free-Trade provisions of the Act.

Chapter I. was thus entitled : 'Declaration Relative to Freedom of Trade in the Basin of the Congo, its Mouths and Circumjacent Regions, with Other Provisions connected Therewith.' Article I. declared :

'The trade of all nations shall enjoy complete freedom.'

The article thereupon defines the 'Basin of the Congo':

'I. In all the regions forming the basin of the Congo and its outlets. This basin is bounded by the watersheds (or mountain ridges) of the adjacent basins—namely, in particular, those of the Niari, the Ogowe, the Schari, and the Nile on the north; by the eastern watershed line of the affluents of Lake Tanganyika on the east; and by the watershed of the basins of the Zambesi and the Loge on the south. It therefore comprises all the regions watered by the Congo and its affluents, including Lake Tanganyika, with its eastern tributaries.

'2. In the maritime zone extending along the Atlantic Ocean from the parallel situated in 2' 30" of South Latitude to the mouth of the Loge.'

The northern, southern, and eastern boundaries are then given in detail. With the

northern boundary this volume is mainly concerned. The following is the wording of the Act :

'The north boundary will follow the parallel situated in 2' 30'' from the coast to the point where it meets the geographical basin of the Congo, avoiding the basin of the Ogowe, to which the provisions of the present Act do not apply.'

Article V. laid down that :

'No Power which exercises, or shall exercise, sovereign rights in the above-mentioned regions shall be allowed to grant therein a monopoly or favour of any kind in matters of trade.

'Foreigners without distinction shall enjoy protection of their persons and property, as well as the right of acquiring and transferring movable and immovable possessions, and national rights and treatment in the exercise of their professions.'

This is simple language, devoid of any trace of ambiguity. The signatory Powers naturally agreed that this trade—' this act or business of exchanging commodities by barter '—should enjoy complete freedom throughout the Congo Basin (the Ogowe Basin excepted), specially defining the maritime zone, where so large a proportion of the existing trade was centralized, and further pledged themselves not to grant within this region any monopoly or favour of any kind in matters of trade. Article V. is really the complement of Article I., emphasizing, as it were, the determination of the parties to the Act, to maintain unfettered in any shape or form the liberty of commerce. Taken together, the two articles provided a double guarantee of the most solemn and definite character.

As if to remove any shadow of doubt or misunderstanding which might conceivably have remained, or might arise at some future date, despite the categorical wording of the clauses above referred to, the representatives, curiously enough, of France and Belgium committed themselves to additional and detailed assurances on the subject, and the representative Committee which reported on the Free-

Trade section of the Act, explained and placed on special record the statesmanlike conception which, outwardly, at any rate, animated all the parties to the Conference.

'The Powers,' it was reported by the Committee, 'are in the presence of three interests : that of the commercial and industrial nations, which a common necessity impels to the search for new outlets : that of the States and Powers called upon to exercise over the regions of the Congo an authority which will have burdens corresponding with their rights; and, lastly, that which some generous voices have already commended to your solicitude, the interests of the native populations. . . . In vast countries, where communications are rare or imperfect, where traffic is carried on by primitive methods, where, in fact, administrative machinery is to a large extent wanting, reason and experience alike are in favour of great freedom of action being allowed to commerce. It may be hoped that, aided by a broad system of liberties and guarantees, an important flow of business will speedily be produced throughout the regions of the Congo. That is the end to be kept in view before all else.'

So much for the Committee. Now let us lend ear to the words of wisdom which issued from the lips of Baron Lambermont, the Belgian representative :

'No doubt exists on the strict and literal meaning to be assigned to the word "trade." It means exclusively "traffic" — the unlimited option for everyone to sell and to buy; to import and to export products and manufactured articles. In this respect no privileged position can be created; business remains open and unrestricted for free competition on commercial lines. . . . .

\* 'Il ne subsiste aucun doute sur le sens strict et littéral qu'il convient d'assigner aux termes en matières commerciales. Il s'agit exclusivement du trafic, de la faculté illimitée pour chacun de vendre et d'acheter d'importer et d'exporter des objets et des produits manufactures. Aucune situation privilégiée ne peut être crée sous ce rapport; la carrière reste ouverte sans restriction à la libre concurrence sur le terrain du commerce. . . .'

Could anything be more explicit? After Baron Lambermont for Belgium on Clause 1, Baron de Courcel for France on Clause 5:

'The etymology and the significance attaching to the expression ''monopoly'' has a wider meaning than that of ''privilege.'' Monopoly includes the idea of exclusive rights; privilege does not go quite so far.

'The expression "of any kind" manifestly applies to monopoly as well as to privilege, restricting them both to the application of commerce.'

The 'greater includes the less,' and both, as Baron de Courcel shows, the Act prohibited. But the Baron had more to say :

'The interdiction of differential duties, monopolies, or privileges, or any other irregularity in the way of trade or purchase, by people belonging to a foreign nation is not subject to any limitation as regards time. The benefits which may result must be considered as definitely acquired.'

France, in the person of her representative,

stood pledged, therefore, under the Berlin Act, not to grant any monopoly or privilege, or interfere in any shape or form, throughout the regions specifically mentioned in the Act where her sovereignty then was, or might in the future be established, for ever. Why so solemn a declaration? Because trade, its freedom, its protection, its development, its extension, was the principal object of the Conference-the end to be kept in view before all else. To restrict such freedom and protection to a limited number of years was to render uncertain the ultimate development and extension of trade, was to leave established trading interests open at some future time to possible dangers. So the provisions of the Act were not to be subjected to 'any limitation as regards time'; the benefits acquired by the Act were ' definitely acquired.' Merchants could face the future boldly, and invest their capital in the vast regions thus rendered safe for all time for their energy and their labours. One more quotation from Baron de Courcel before we

part company with this distinguished French diplomat :

'It is not sufficient to open ports or to dispense with Customs barriers. There can be no trade without traders, and if the object is to attract traders into far countries, imperfectly known, it is necessary to give them some guarantees. That which interests them essentially is the safety of their persons and their goods. ... This article does not only protect traders, but protects also all foreigners equally with natives.'

The European merchant, subject of the Powers claiming sovereign rights in a given district covered by the Act; the foreign merchant established in that region; the native living in that region—all were free to trade and to carry on their business unmolested and unhindered. This freedom was theirs before the Act came into existence. The Act guaranteed and safeguarded its continuance from any interference which might otherwise have arisen through the political rivalries and ambitions of which the Congo Basin had become the scene.

The faithful observance of those provisions was incumbent upon all the signatory Powers of the Berlin Act. Its observance was specially incumbent upon France and Belgium, whose representatives at the Conference took so prominent a part in explaining the interpretation which their Governments placed respectively upon the brief yet convincing sentences which constitute Articles I. and V.

Upon those articles rests the basis of the British case in the maritime zone of the French Congo; and we are content now, as we were in 1885, to regard the words of Baron de Courcel, the French representative at the Conference, as embodying the only honest, truthful, logical, and common-sense construction which those articles are capable of bearing.

Outside the Free-Trade zone of the French Congo, in the basin of the Ogowe, the British case rests upon consideration of elementary justice, and what is known as 'the community of nations.'

# CHAPTER IV

# The causa causans of the Concessionnaire régime in French Congo.

IN Chapter II. the history of the political establishment of the French in Gaboon, the exploration of the inland countries, the discovery of the Ogowe by a British merchant, and the gradual development and extent of trade-and British trade in particular-in those regions, were dealt with. The narration of these events brought us down to 1874. In the eleven years which elapsed between 1874 and the passing of the Berlin Act, much had happened. The memorable discovery of the upper course of the Congo by Stanley, the pacific voyages of De Brazza, the awakening of a desire to 'regenerate' the natives of the Congo in the breast of the King of the [ 48 ]

## ORIGIN OF CONCESSIONNAIRE RÉGIME 49

Belgians, and the proceedings of the International Association to which that desire gave birth—all these and many other matters are historically recorded,\* and in the main lie outside the purport and scope of this volume. To some of them, however, it will be necessary to refer from time to time, because they are inseparably connected with the development of our own story.

The Berlin Act, on which such high hopes were founded, which embodied such lofty and at the same time practical ideals, was immediately followed by the constitution of the 'Congo Free State,' with King Leopold II. as absolute Sovereign thereof. Five years later its position as an independent State was strengthened by the Brussels Act, despite the unanimous protests of the merchant community. Its early career was characterized by the atrocious oppression of the natives, for which it has ever since been infamous, and

\* Nowhere better than in Mr. Fox-Bourne's 'Civilization in Congoland.'

4

it speedily assumed the complexion it has retained of a royal preserve. Keeping itself within the 'letter of the law' so far as the Berlin and Brussels Acts were concerned, in that very small portion of its dominions where trade between European houses and the natives had existed for centuries (that is to say, along the banks of the lower river), the 'Congo Free State' had set up in the vast territories above Stanley Pool a system of so-called taxation, raiding, and terrorism, whereby it obtained a certain amount of revenue. This revenue not proving sufficient, it attempted to crush out such independent trade as a group of Belgian companies managed by one Colonel Thys had created north of Stanley Pool, by formally appropriating to itself in 1891 and 1892 the fruits of the soil-otherwise stated, the raw produce, chiefly rubber and ivory, which were the principal objects bartered by the natives against European goods; and by the same process-viz., decrees and instructions to its agents-with which in 1885 it had claimed all

## ORIGIN OF CONCESSIONNAIRE RÉGIME 51

so-called 'vacant lands' throughout its domain. The effect of these measures was to deprive the natives of all right to collect the produce of their forests, to reduce them to the level of serfs, to keep out merchants which it had been the professed object of the Berlin Act to encourage, and to compel the Belgian traders already settled in the country to practically amalgamate their interests with its own. In the words of Major Parminter, one of the directors of the group of Belgian trading companies which were working in the Upper Congo prior to this action on the part of the King :

'To-day, however, the Government of the Congo State interprets the term 'vacant' as meaning *all* the territory of the State, excepting only the sites of the native villages and the gardens of such villages. The forest and plains, the hills and the villages—in fact, the whole of the basin of the Congo and its affluents, in the eyes of the State, are its own private property. Their fruits belong exclusively to it, and not only are aliens debarred

4-2

from trading, but even the aborigines themselves are no longer allowed to trade freely . . . they are dispossessed by a simple circular.' That policy has remained the basis of Congo State rule, and has been responsible for all the atrocities which have occurred, and which will continue to occur until Europe steps in and destroys it.

These measures were followed in turn by the creation of certain 'Companies,' really 'State Institutions'—as the historian of the Congo State rightly calls them—controlled and directed by the State, whose profits the State shared in, generally to the extent of 50 per cent., and to whom it lent its soldiers, to assist in compelling the natives to gather rubber and ivory.

Side by side with the creation of these 'State Institutions,' a very considerable native army, recruited from fierce, cannibal tribes, had gradually been raised. The results of these proceedings was an enormous increase in the revenue of the State; colossal profits on the part of the 'Companies' or 'State Institutions'

## ORIGIN OF CONCESSIONNAIRE RÉGIME 53

aforesaid; the letting loose of a wild wave of speculation in Congo shares in Belgium, and the creation of a rubber boom on the Antwerp Stock Exchange. It was the profits earned by these 'Companies,' the fortunes made in Belgian financial circles, the furore created in speculative centres on the Continent; that caused the French to lose their heads, to play into King Leopold's hands, and to inaugurate a régime in French Congo which, so far, has brought France nothing but discredit and perplexities. Everything that was 'Congo State' was lauded to the skies by interested wirepullers in the French press. The success of the Belgians, the money they were making, the extraordinary quantities of rubber and ivory sent home by the 'privileged Companies' which had been formed, was contrasted with the alleged stagnation of affairs in the neighbouring French colony. The manner in which these 'Companies'\* earned their profits; the means

\* For the particulars of these 'Companies' and the general working of the *domaine privé*, see 'Affairs of West Africa,' Section V. (Heinemann.)

whereby this rubber was shipped home; the atrocities committed upon the native population; the huge army of cannibal levies; the wars, the massacres, the raids-all these things were forgotten, and, brushing impatiently aside words of warning and prophecy uttered by competent and far-seeing men of their own race, French colonial politicians set to work in feverish haste to evolve some sort of scheme which it was fondly hoped would inaugurate an era of 'prosperity' similar to that which it was assumed existed in the Congo State, in order to produce such remarkable results. And so was born the Concessionnaire régime. The nature of that system, and the legislation upon which it has been built up, will be discussed in the next chapter.

Meanwhile, it is useful to note that concurrently with the events described above which were occurring in the 'Congo Free State,' British merchants were steadily continuing the legitimate trade they had brought into existence, both in the maritime zone of

# ORIGIN OF CONCESSIONNAIRE RÉGIME 55

the French Congo and in the Ogowe Basin in French Congo, which lay outside the maritime zone. According to French official publications, the greater proportion of the trade of the country was still in their hands, and the French authorities continued to obtain a handsome revenue from the Custom House taxes, the patents and licences, and the various charges levied upon that trade.

# CHAPTER V

The birth and nature of the Concessionnaire régime.

THE feelings of emulation aroused in speculative French colonial circles by the prodigious profits\* of the Belgian rubber 'Companies' in the Congo State were carried to an even higher pitch by the éclat attending the inauguration of the railway from Matadi to Stanley Pool which Colonel Thys, with indomitable perseverance, had finally succeeded, after eight years, in completing. A week after the opening of the line a commission of colonial concessions was constituted in Paris. The

\* For example, the *domaine privé* Company Abir, in which the State holds 50 per cent. of the shares, made 1,247,455 francs profit in 1897, on a total capital of 1,000,000 francs, and the Anversoise, another *domaine privé* Company, whose profit the State shares in to a similar amount, made 120,897 francs the same year.

[ 56 ]

ground had been well prepared beforehand by King Leopold's agents in France and in Africa. The motives of the Sovereign of the State in encouraging the feverish desire of a section of the French public to exploit the French Congo need not be detailed here. I briefly touched upon the point in 'Affairs of West Africa,' and the policy of the Sovereign of the Congo State is obvious to all those who have studied the question even superficially. M. Guillian, the Colonial Minister for France at the time, and De Lamothe, the then Governor of the French Congo-poor De Brazza had recently been invited to retire ; his school was out of fashion, and he was too honest a man for the times that were coming -- lent themselves with the most cheerful alacrity to the intrigues of King Leopold and his financiers, and soon concessions began to be given out right and leftnominally to French groups; in reality, and for the most part, to the same Belgian wirepullers who, with their royal patron, were running the Congo State.

With the Concessions Decree were promulgated the *cahier des charges*, or obligations, which the Concessionnaires were supposed to carry out in exchange for the advantages conferred upon them by virtue of their concessions. Those who applied for and received concessions in the Maritime Zone, also received secret Government instructions, to which they were required to pledge themselves. These instructions, which referred to the British and other merchants trading within the conceded territories, only became known in England last year. I shall refer to them later.

The Concession Decree is divided into five parts, and contains nineteen articles. For the purpose we have in view, it is only necessary to refer to Articles 1 and 10, which constitute the kernel, so to speak, of the whole.

#### ARTICLE I.

'With the object of colonizing and developing (*et de mettre en valeur*) the domainal lands of French Congo, Messrs. —— are authorized under reserve of : '1. The rights of third parties and the undertakings on the part of the Concessionnaires, arising out of the stipulations of the General Acts of Berlin and Brussels, dated February 26, 1885, and July 2, 1890.

'2. The acquired rights of third parties on the day of the promulgation of the present decree in the colony.

'3. The rights of the natives, as defined by Article 10... to establish themselves in the hereinafter-mentioned territories for a period of thirty years, dating from the signing of the present decree, and to exercise therein, on the conditions specified in the present decree, and the *cahier des charges*\* annexed to it, all rights of possession (*jouissance*) and exploitation, except as regards mines, the régime concerning which remains in accordance with the legislation in vogue in the colony.'

#### ARTICLE 10.

'The Concessionnaire Company will only be able to exercise rights of possession and exploitation outside the villages occupied by natives and the cultivated pasture or forest-

\* Agreement specifying stipulations to be observed.

lands which are reserved to them. The perimeter of these lands, if natives of fixed abode are in question, or the successive perimeters to be occupied or reserved, if natives of shifting abode-i.e., of nomadic habits-are in question, will be arranged by the Governor of the colony, who will also decide upon the areas in which the natives will preserve their hunting and fishing rights. The territories and the rights thus reserved can neither be ceded by the native to the Concessionnaire or to third parties, except with the authority of the Governor of the colony. . . . The habits, customs, religion, and organization of the native peoples must be rigorously respected. The agents of the Concessionnaire will inform the Administration of acts contrary to humanity which they may witness. . . .'

The remaining portion of Article 10 is not pertinent.

The *cahier des charges*, or the agreement between the Government and the Concessionnaire Company, containing the obligations incumbent upon the latter by virtue of the

# NATURE OF CONCESSIONNAIRE RÉGIME 61

concession ceded to the Company, contains thirty-six articles, involving such an array of formidable liabilities that it is difficult to understand how any man of ordinary business capacity, especially if he possessed the slightest knowledge of African conditions, could have dreamed even for a moment of fulfilling them. It is hardly necessary to go into them. Section 1 of Article 2 and Section 2 of Article 31 must, however, be retained. The first says that 'The territories, rivers, etc., which form part of the public domain, or which are dependent upon them . . . are not included in the present concession.' The second gives us one of the causes which may entail the forfeiture of the concession. 'If he (the Concessionnaire) has recourse, for the purpose of exploiting his concession, and especially in order to procure ivory and rubber, to measures calculated to trouble public order. . . .' The italics are mine.

To a bureaucrat these decrees may have appeared a veritable triumph of judicial art.

To anyone acquainted, even in the most superficial way, with the nature of the problems of West African development, they stand out as an exhibition of monumental incapacity. Some, at least, of the weak points contained in them were at once singled out by the better-informed French colonial press. It was said, and said rightly, that no attempt had been made to define the 'acquired rights of third parties,' and that this omission was calculated to leave the door open to friction between the Concessionnaires and the foreign firms trading in the country. It was also urged that the obligations imposed upon the Concessionnaires in the cahier des charges - obligations which I have not thought it worth while to detail, as this would involve the introduction of extraneous matter calculated to confuse the reader-were out of all reason.

But the flaw of the whole conception no one in France appears to have grasped at the time—viz., that to concede 'all the rights of possession and exploitation' in a given terri-

# NATURE OF CONCESSIONNAIRE RÉGIME 63

tory to a company constituted a chimera, as has, rather late in the day—but better late than never—been admitted by M. Albert Cousin, originally one of the most active participators of the genuine type in the movement which led to the inauguration of the Concessionnaire policy. The Company was to enjoy 'all the rights of possession and exploitation' in an enormous territory (some of the areas conceded were over 20,000 square miles in extent), 'with the exception of villages occupied by natives and the cultivated portions or forestlands which are reserved to them.'

Well, in the first place, no lands had been reserved to the natives.\* This omission led, as we shall see presently, to decrees and judgments calculated, in practice, not only to whittle down the natives to the actual ground on which their villages and plantations were

\* No lands have yet been reserved. Delimitation of reserves (if it ever does take place) will be a matter of years. The inherent ludicrousness of legislation of this sort applied to tropical Africa is so patent that it reminds one of the courtiers of King Canute and the waves.

situated, but to place them in the position of having to shift their villages and plantations from one spot to another at the whim of the Concessionnaires. In the second place, the word 'exploitation,' in its innocuous form, means nothing if it does not signify 'development' or 'working'—that is to say, encouraging the natives by the attraction of trade to collect the produce of the forests.

But the natives who had been in the habit —I am now referring particularly to the Maritime Zone, but, of course, the argument applies to many districts outside of it, in which the natives for years, if not for centuries, had, directly or indirectly, felt the influence of legitimate competitive barter trade — of collecting the products of the forests, and selling them in the highest market, were by this decree dispossessed of that right, which became vested in the Concessionnaires, a revolutionary step certain to affect most prejudicially those 'habits and customs' of the natives which the *cahier des charges* insisted should be 'rigorously re-

# NATURE OF CONCESSIONNAIRE RÉGIME 65

spected'; and one essentially 'calculated to trouble public order.' Then, again, the conferring of 'all rights of possession' over large areas of forest-lands could not by any possibility be reconciled, in practice, with the stipulations of the Act of Berlin, as specified in Article I. of the Act.

'All rights of possession and exploitation' could only come to mean eventually that monopoly of some sort had been conferred upon the Concessionnaires in respect to the objects of commercial value contained within the areas conceded to them. In any case, those rights obviously conferred a privilege; and the Berlin Act distinctly forbade monopoly or privilege a point specially insisted upon at the Conference by the French representative, Baron de Courcel.

But of this central flaw and the manifold contradictions arising out of it, the French Colonial Minister and French colonial opinion did not trouble themselves in the least. One can only attribute such extraordinary heedless-

5

ness to a mental confusion produced by the hypnotic influence of Belgian wire-pullers and aforementioned colossal profits of the the domaine privé rubber companies, which must come up again and again as the rock on which the French Congo ship has struck with such fatal results. The warning anent the nondefinition of the acquired rights of third parties, and perhaps also a vague uneasiness lest a dispute between the Concessionnaires and such third parties should, if it came about, lead to diplomatic representations based upon the clauses of the Berlin Act, suggested to the French Colonial Minister that something more was needed to prevent any difficulties arising between the Concessionnaires and the 'third parties' settled in the country. The companies which had received concessions in the Maritime Zone were, therefore, required to undertake not to molest the foreign firms trading within their concessions for a period of two years.\*

\* But nothing of the kind was, apparently, stipulated as affecting the territories outside the conventional basin,

The full text of this undertaking was published for the first time last year in the very ex parte, not to say extravagant, pamphlet compiled by the Secrétaire-Général de l'Union Congolaise Française; and although a M. Lemaîre, Commissaire-Général of the local government in French Congo, is accused in that pamphlet of having divulged the nature of this secret undertaking to the Chamber of Commerce of Libreville in 1899-and of having caused 'disastrous consequences to French commerce (sic) thereby'; of being a 'bad administrator,' etc.-I believe I am accurate in stating that it was not known to our merchants until published in the pamphlet already alluded to. The good intentions of this step on the part of the French Minister must be recognised. At the same time, one cannot help being puzzled at the lack of grip of the whole subject displayed in French colonial circles. Twenty such undertakings territories which were opened up by our merchants themselves.

5-2

would have been futile, because incompatible with the very nature of the Concessions Decree. The letter justifies, however, the opinion-at least, that is a fair inference-I have already given in the Introduction-viz., that there was no deliberate desire on the part of the French Government to do an injustice to our merchants, but, on the contrary, a well-meaning-albeit vague and somewhat incoherent-effort to stave off consequences that a little political foresight, a little knowledge of Africa, and a modicum of investigation in regard to the modus operandi of Belgian methods (the material results of which it was sought to acquire without the moral defilement accompanying their acquirement), would have shown to be inevitable. Here is the letter:

#### ' May 25, 1899.

# 'MONSIEUR LE MINISTRE,

'We beg to inform you that, to meet your full demand and in consideration of eventual diplomatic difficulties, we undertake

#### NATURE OF CONCESSIONNAIRE RÉGIME 69

to allow every latitude to existing foreign firms in respect to all commercial operations which they are actually engaged in, in the territory which is to be conceded to us, and not to use for a period of two years towards the agents of the said firms, even to make our rights respected in the parts *aménagées*<sup>\*</sup> by us, any coercive measures which might give rise to claims.

'Upon the expiration of these two years we undertake,<sup>†</sup> in case of difficulty with the said firms, to propose to them the purchase of their establishments upon bases that we shall make out fairly, in taking into account their value<sup>‡</sup> and our convenience. We think we are thus giving you full satisfaction, and are straining the limit of conciliation, since we shall receive

\* Aménagement refers more particularly to forest management. It is a curious word to find in this connection, and is on a par with much that reads absurdly in view of existing conditions then and now in French Congo.

+ The stipulation is even stronger-nous nous obligeons.

<sup>‡</sup> This passage is specially interesting, and should be remembered.

no compensation. Moreover, we are creating in this way a privileged position for the foreign firms, since they are not called upon to pay any of the charges imposed upon us.

' Veuillez agréer, etc.'

The last two sentences constitute what we should call 'bluff' in this country. If the foreign firms had not to pay the charges of the Concessionnaires, neither had they 'all the privileges of possession and exploitation' of enormous areas. But they had, at any rate, to pay taxes, licences, and patents to the local government, amounting in the case of our merchants to  $\pounds_{16,000}$  per annum. It would be interesting to know what group, or what combination of groups, among the Concession-naire companies has ever paid as much.

In view of all that has transpired since, it is very essential to observe the admission in this letter that 'commercial operations,' or trade, were actually taking place within the concessions allotted. Such, then, were the steps

# NATURE OF CONCESSIONNAIRE RÉGIME 71

adopted in France to start the Concession régime in the Congo — steps ill-conceived, contradictory, and unworkable, resulting, as M. Cousin well says, from *l'engouement* which the profits of the *domaine privé* rubber companies of the Congo State produced in Parisian financial and colonial circles.

From rash legislators and self-seeking adventurers in Paris, and clever manipulators in Brussels, we now turn to Africa; there to witness the first effects of the application of the Belgian conception of tropical African development on the territories north and west of the Congo River—territories internationally recognised as falling within the sphere of influence of one of the most liberty-loving nations in the world.

# CHAPTER VI

The first experiment of a commercial monopoly in French West Africa—The Verdier and Ogowe monoplies— Action of the Ogowe Company after the Concession Decree of 1889—Events in the Ogowe in 1889 and 1900.

IN 1893, many years before the policy devised by King Leopold to regenerate the Dark Continent had begun to yield the monetary results destined to bewilder the consciences and warp the judgment of French colonial politicians and writers, the feeling that something might be attempted in French West Africa to found Chartered Trading Companies on the lines of the Niger Company and East African Company culminated in the formation of two companies conceived on a somewhat similar but considerably modified basis—the Société du Haut Ogooué and the Verdier

[72]

Timber Concession on the Ivory Coast (better known under its later appellation 'Compagnie française de Kong'). The latter gave an old French trader on the Ivory Coast sole rights of felling and exporting timber-the Ivory Coast ports are renowned for their timber exportsin a district covering about half the area of that colony. The concession was entirely different to the exploitation theory of to-day. It did not involve a claim upon the products of the soil, or the assumption that the native had become a serf, who could be compelled vi et armis to cut timber for the Concessionnaire. It merely stipulated that within a specified area no other merchant should compete with M. Verdier, who remained the sole exporter of all timber felled by the natives, either on their account or by contract with him. After a short experience the monopoly was found (as predicted by well-informed persons) to be disastrous to the colony's welfare. M. Verdier's company could not deal with the trade; stimulus to native production was lessened by

73

the withdrawal of all competition; other merchants protested; the revenue of the colony dwindled, and the export of timber fell off. In the interests of the colony it was found necessary to cancel the concession. The French Government, however, had broken faith with M. Verdier, and he promptly sued it. He won his case, and the colony of the French Ivory Coast, which, curiously enough, had not been consulted in the granting of the monopoly, found itself saddled with a heavy annual debt, until the damages awarded to M. Verdier had been paid off. This experiment proved the foolishness of granting a commercial monopoly to a company in a coastwise district where competitive trade had existed for generations. Circumstances did not work out quite in the same way with the Société du Haut Ogooué. As has been previously explained, the Ogowe Basin-as we spell it-attached to the old Gaboon Colony, was left outside the conventional basin of the Free-Trade zone according to the Berlin Act of 1885. The metropolitan

differential tariff remained in force throughout the district, and goods of British origin were taxed at a preposterously high rate. Our merchants, who-as has been shown-were established in the Gaboon River and the Ogowe for a considerable period, were finally driven, by this iniquitous (from the commercial point of view) tariff, which amounted in some cases to over 200 per cent. in favour of French goods, to buy a considerable proportion of their merchandise for the Ogowe and Gaboon trade in France, and to ship it out in French bottoms; with the result that they were able to maintain their footing, despite all such vexatious legislation. For some years after receiving its charter,\* the Société du Haut Ogooué-which, so far as can be ascertained, was at that time, at any rate, a genuine French concern-left our merchants pretty well alone. The experience of M. Verdier had, perhaps, inculcated caution. The

\* The Government stations built by De Brazza appear to have been handed over to this company as part and parcel of the privileges conferred upon it.

territory was huge, very rich, inhabited chiefly by those born traders, the Fans, of whom Miss Kingsley has given us such interesting accounts, and there was ample scope for all concerned to carry on the usual legitimate barter trade, to which the entire region had been accustomed ever since it had been opened up by the efforts of individual merchants.

With the issue of the Concessions Decree in 1899, regulating the constitution and rights of the numerous Concessionnaire companies framed upon the Belgian model, a change came o'er the spirit of the dream. The principal product bought by merchants in the Ogowe was rubber ; ebony was also an important article of trade. The trade was carried on in a variety of ways, according to the particular locality. On the Ogowe proper our merchants were established as far as N'Djole, and on the N'Gunie River, which is a branch of the Ogowe, as far as Samba. In some cases the natives brought their rubber in canoes down the river, and sold it direct at the

#### FIRST THREATS

factories; in others they brought it overland; in others, again, natives, acting as middlemen between the European merchants and the interior tribes, obtained goods from the factories on the trust system, and, travelling inland, disposed of those goods to the actual producers of rubber, returning in due course to the factories with the produce thus acquired. Such was, and had been from the beginning, the ordinary method of conducting business in the district.

Suddenly the Ogowe Company—which we will call it for short—began to assert pretensions which, up to that time, it had studiously avoided. Acting, no doubt, upon orders from Paris, the representatives of the Company issued bombastic statements to the foreign merchants in the country, to the effect that the rubber brought by the natives had been gathered upon the Company's territory—an illegal act; that the merchants were sending natives with merchandise into the Company's concession—also an illegal act; and that these

proceedings would have forthwith to cease. This occurred early in 1899. It was followed by threats of prosecution, to all of which our merchants paid but little attention, supposing, as they were legitimately entitled to do, that the Ogowe Company was arrogating to itself privileges which it did not possess, in view of the fact that the local authorities had not given the least intimation to the foreign firms that their position had in the slightest degree changed from what it had been since they had opened the Ogowe to commerce; the authorities continuing, moreover, to collect Custom dues upon goods imported and exported by British merchants, patents and licences upon their European and native trading employés, etc.acting, in short, as if nothing had disturbed the status quo.

But from threats the Ogowe Company rapidly passed to deeds. They seized a quantity of produce belonging to our merchants in the Esogo district, near Samba, forcibly expelled several native traders in the employ of the British firms, and brought an action against the latter in the Libreville court. The Englishmen wrote to the agent of the Ogowe Company, to the local government official, and to the Governor of the colony, protesting against this outrage. The latter was asked if the Ogowe Company were acting with the cognizance of the Government. The action taken by the Ogowe Company was energetically but respectfully complained of, and a request was made 'for Government protection, and the same freedom for our commercial affairs as we have always had.' The Esogo district had been opened to trade by our merchants ten years previously, with the knowledge and consent of the authorities. They had instructed the natives in the collection of rubber, and also in the selection of ebony-trees for cutting, having specially brought, at no little expense, natives possessing a knowledge of the ebony trade into the district, to teach the local inhabitants the art of picking out the right sort of timber required.

At one particular place in the district in question, where a British factory had been erected, trade had developed so satisfactorily that after a few years 'a dozen large villages' had sprung up around it. Our merchants had therefore every reason to refuse to believe that it could by any possibility be the intention of the authorities to see them unjustly dealt by. But they had much to learn.

These representations led to no result whatever, and on May 13 the action at law brought against our merchants by the Ogowe Company was decided in the latter's favour. The Ogowe Company were not overbashful in their demands : they merely asked for £1,000 damages for prejudice caused to their trade by the establishment of a British factory on territory which belonged to them ; claimed that all traders in British employ should be expelled the territory ; and that the goods seized had been lawfully seized, and should be retained. The British defence consisted in a simple statement of facts. The defendants had been

trading in the district for ten years; they had themselves introduced commerce within it, and could not in equity be expelled therefrom without compensation or indemnity; the Ogowe Company had no right to seize their goods, which should be restored, and reparation should be accorded for the outrage. The judgment, the first of a series which, as the record of these events is developed, will be found more and more at variance with the principles of justice, was based primarily upon Articles I. and XI. of the Convention between the French Government and the Ogowe Company, whereby the Company had obtained 'the free disposal and full and entire enjoyment for thirty years of all the territories conceded to it, with a view to their commercial, industrial, and agricultural exploitation,' and that these privileges 'entailed for the plaintiffs the exclusive right to trade throughout their territories.' The judgment further argued that our merchants should have known these facts, because they were duly warned by the Ogowe Com-

pany.\* However, the magistrate graciously considered that the fine of  $\pounds_{1,000}$  was too high, and reduced it to  $\pounds_{160}$ . He also declared that the Ogowe Company had gone beyond its rights (*outrepassé ses droits*) in actually laying hands upon British produce, and ordered that produce to be restored. Our merchants were, however, condemned to pay all costs, and were forbidden to trade any longer in the district.

That was the first taste of local justice experienced by Englishmen in French Congo. The judgment was appealed against, and, after successive delays, was reversed in our merchants' favour (probably as the outcome of the remonstrances which Lord Salisbury had been addressing to M. Delcassé on the subject) on January 20, 1900, nearly a year later. It was upset on a technical point only

\* Which was true so far as it went; but, as has already been demonstrated, our merchants were justified by all attendant circumstances to look upon the claims of the Company as incompatible with the intention of the French Government, and with the logic of pre-existing facts. -viz., that no one knew what the boundaries of the Ogowe Company's concession were, the concession never having been delimitatedwhich, of course, was quite true. The larger question-viz., the right of British merchants to continue peaceably trading in a district where they had been settled for years; or, failing such, the right to claim compensation for expulsion-remained untouched, and, as subsequent results proved but too clearly, untouched with intent. In the interval between the rendering of the first and second judgments, the Ogowe Company continued to harass British trade in every possible way, which course of action they persevered in, even after the second judgment was delivered, notwithstanding protest after protest to the authorities, and with results which will be made manifest as the narrative proceeds. Meanwhile, events were rapidly coming to a head in the Free-Trade zone.

6-2

# CHAPTER VII

## In the Maritime Zone, 1900.

It is necessary to state at the outset of this chapter that the nature and significance of the rights conferred by the French Government upon the Concessionnaires, both within and without the Free-Trade zone (that is to say, the Maritime portion of the Free-Trade zone) of the French Congo, were not grasped either by our Government or by our merchants. We need not now pause to inquire whether our Government ought to have realized the position. So far as our merchants were concerned, they could not be expected to imagine that it was the intention of the French Government to drive them out of regions which they had actually opened to trade, and in which they had been established for years! If the

[ 84 ]

possibility of such a thing ever crossed their minds at all, the attitude of the French Government and of the local authorities, equivocal as in many respects it was, reassured them. They had received no intimation from that Government that their presence had become distasteful, either for political or other reasons.

The local authorities did not restrict in any way the usual import trade of our merchants, but continued to collect Customs dues upon it. The local authorities continued to exact, at stated intervals and in the ordinary way, patents and licences upon their personnel, and upon their factories, sub-factories, and depots. Moreover, our merchants were aware that the custom and usage regulating civilized communities did not allow the subjects of a given Power to be expelled from the territories of another Power without compensation, unless through a deliberate and serious violation of existing laws. They therefore felt, if not entirely free from anxiety at the turn things seemed to be taking, at least comparatively

85

safe, although by no means assured of the ability of the local authorities to protect their trade from being violently interfered with by the Concessionnaires. The alarming effect of the judgment rendered against them in the first instance was greatly attenuated by the result of the appeal, which, although by no means satisfactory, seemed at any rate to indicate that the French Government had been betrayed into conferring powers incompatible in their application with ordinary justice, and at complete variance with the most elementary conditions of trade in the country; and, having seen its mistake, was considering how best to remedy it without incurring a claim for nonfulfilment of contract on the part of the Concessionnaire Company. That was a common-sense inference to draw, and the very inconclusiveness of the judgment invited the view taken of the matter by our merchants.

In respect to the Free-Trade zone, our merchants had every reason to feel more than comparatively safe, in view of the stipulations of the Berlin Act; and all the more so because that portion of the Free-Trade zone in which they and their predecessors had traded for several centuries—viz., the Maritime Zone had been specially, and of set purpose, singled out from the remainder of the Congo Basin, which was as yet virgin, or practically so, of European commercial penetration. They nevertheless appear to have called the attention of His Majesty's Government upon more than one occasion to the rumours which kept on reaching them from Continental correspondents and from their representatives in the Congo. In due course rumour was followed by reality, and with a vengeance.

In April, 1900, three months after the hearing of the Ogowe appeal case, two European agents of the Concessionnaire Company which had obtained the concession of the Nyanga district seized the British sub-factories of N'yeng and Malanga in that district. Challenged for explanations of this outrage, the representatives of the Nyanga Concession-

naire Company asserted that they had the authority of the *chef de poste* at Nyanga, which assertion they subsequently made good. The matter was at once brought before the British Government, and the action of the *chef de poste* was promptly repudiated by M. Delcassé, and in such a way as to lead once again our merchants to infer that the interpretation given by the Concessionnaires to their agreements with the French Government, was quite foreign to the real intention of that Government when granting those concessions.

But more serious events were to follow. In June, Mr. Eldershaw, an English merchant,\*

\* It may here with usefulness be stated that the idea sedulously propagated by some organs of the French colonial press that our merchants in French Congo are only two is an absurdity. It is true that two British merchant firms are—as such—alone concerned. But the directing heads of those firms, Mr. Cookson and Mr. John Holt, although and in that capacity affected primarily by these events, constitute, as it were, only one specific factor in the affair. The men who have borne the brunt of everything that has taken place *in Africa* are the representatives of those directing heads in Africa; and so extensive

#### MARITIME ZONE IN 1900

was arrested, together with a British trading caravan containing 10,500 balls of rubber, in the same district, by *a native soldier* in French Government service, accompanied by agents of the Nyanga Concessionnaire Company. Several

had the business built up by the joint efforts of the directing heads in Europe and the managers in Africa become, that to speak of the parties interested being only two, is Gilbertian. The term 'our merchants' means some twenty or thirty Englishmen trading in French Congo in various positions and capacities. And this does not, of course, include the various manufacturing interests in Great Britain which supply the materials with which the trade of our merchants is carried on. A matter of this kind affects not only the merchant, but the British manufacturer and artisan, and also the purchaser and disposer in this country of the produce with which such manufacturers are paid. In point of fact, the merchant is really nothing more than the middleman between the supplier of British goods and the native producer-a middleman who builds up, consolidates, and develops that connection, with all the risks to life and health, the expenditure of capital, and the labour of all kinds which are thereby entailed. British industrialism is. therefore, closely affected in a variety of ways by the shameful procedure of which our merchants are the principal victims, but by no means the sole victims, as a superficial and cursory estimate might lead people to believe at first sight.

native carriers attached to the British caravan were ill-treated, and the whole of the rubber was seized. Mr. Eldershaw was brought before the chef de poste, and accused of filibustering on the Company's property. He was then released, after declining to sign the procesverbal (official minute of arrest and seizure), a copy of the same having been refused him. This took place actually on the public road, and opposite the central British factory of Mongo - Nyanga. An interview was subsequently arranged with the District Commissioner, M. Rouhaud, who-significant facthad been staying at the Concessionnaire Company's factory. This official, far from apologizing, stated that the Company's actions were legal, as he had carefully studied the clauses of the Concession, and was convinced that all the rubber gathered in the district belonged to that Company, and to it alone. M. Rouhaud absolutely refused to stop any other similar seizures which might take place, and referred our merchants to the Governor of the colony at Libre-

## MARITIME ZONE IN 1900

ville, distant about three days' journey. A few days afterwards more seizures occurred. On one of these occasions the seizure took place in mid-stream, in close proximity to the British factory. The Englishmen gave chase in a canoe, and, after an exciting race, landed upon the Concessionnaire Company's beach just in time to see their produce deposited in front of the Company's factory. The same official, M. Rouhaud, was again found to be hobnobbing at the Concessionnaire's factory. This time he promised-the exposure having been made in flagrante delicto-to inquire. With this promise, which came to nothing, our traders had to be content, notwithstanding that the laws of the colony itself formally proclaimed the absolute freedom of circulation on all roads and waterways. Other seizures and attempted seizures followed. In one case another Englishman, Mr. Hawkins, was assaulted by ex-Senegalese soldiers whom the Concessionnaire Company had imported to police the roads and terrorize the natives. Vigorous protests

were addressed by our merchants to the Governor of the colony, who replied in an evasive way, nevertheless suggesting that he would take steps to have such occurrences stopped in the future. Almost immediately afterwards a decree was issued by the Governor (inserted in the Journal Officiel of the colony) suppressing the granting of patents for what were known as 'itinerant traders'that is to say, natives who, according to the custom of the country, and as already explained, acquired goods at the factories, and disposed of such goods against rubber on ordinary barter lines with the inland producer. This decree, of course, was a blow aimed at our merchants, who were thus cut off from an important branch of their trade.

By August 18, despite the Governor's promise, 14,000 balls of rubber (and other produce in addition, valued at  $\pounds$  1,000) had been seized by the Nyanga Concessionnaire Company, and actually shipped home by their representative, despite the repeated requests of our merchants

#### MARITIME ZONE IN 1900

that it should, at least, be retained by the Government until the pending action-at-law arising out of these seizures had been decided by the court. The general condition of affairs in the Nyanga region at the time can best be imagined by quoting from the reports sent home by our merchants to headquarters :

' The Company's agents are going from town to town threatening the natives with all kinds of punishment if they trade with us. In this the Concessionnaire Company has been assisted by the administrator of the district, who has spent nearly two months in the bush, and who has not failed to point out that all the country has been sold to the French Company, and that taking produce to us would amount to theft. This was told to the natives in our very presence. . . . Not content with taking rubber from our traders on the roads, they have forcibly entered our traders' houses, taking therefrom all rubber found. In one instance, when the trader was absent, they tied up the chief, who refused to state where the trader

93

kept his rubber. The local government has been kept fully informed with regard to what has taken place, but in spite of promises to stop the seizures, and to observe the articles of the Treaty of Berlin, absolutely nothing has been done to prevent what can undoubtedly be called acts of brigandage. . . .

'Trade at present in Nyanga is at a standstill as regards the English houses, as the natives are afraid of either trading with us or carrying our goods. . . . All this violent interference with our trade has not prevented the Government sending an invoice to us for over 18,000 francs for patents and licences in the region of Sette Cama and Nyanga.... We have been distinctly told by the Administrator at Mayumba that the English houses were not wanted, and he intimated very clearly that, unless they cleared out voluntarily, no effort would be spared to make their lot very unpleasant. Since the advent of the Concessionnaires, similar remarks have been made by other administrators. . . . The Belgians are selling cap-guns\* all over the Congo, and the French Concessionnaires are also importing them. I have repeatedly called the attention of the Governor to the fact, but nothing has been done.'

To such a pass, then, had matters come in the Nyanga region of the Maritime Zone of the Free-Trade zone of the French Congo: officials either indifferent to our merchants' complaints, or-and for the most part-openly siding with the Concessionnaires, and plainly intimating to our merchants that they were not wanted in the country; outrage and illegality carried on with impunity, notwithstanding promises from Paris and promises from Libreville, the Governor's seat and the capital of the colony; the Concessionnaires terrorizing the natives, tying up British native agents, and forcibly breaking into British factories, their ex-Senegalese soldiers assaulting and arresting Englishmen.

Encouraged by the action of its neighbour

\* Prohibited by international treaty.

in Nyanga, the Sette Cama Concessionnaire Company started operations about the same time. On August 14 its agents seized cargo belonging to British merchants in N'Gove, and threatened other seizures. 'From the Government taking no notice of these seizures,' says a report from our merchants at the time, 'they evidently do not take much account of the Treaty of Berlin.'

And on behalf of whom, may we ask, were these things being done? Who was behind the Nyanga and Sette Cama Concessionnaire Companies? Was it to benefit genuine French concerns that our merchants were being so abominably used? Who were these militant French 'patriots,' whose meritorious action in stealing produce belonging to and paid for by British firms, and shipping this produce home in order to swell the profits of their shareholders, was hailed with acclamation by most of the Paris colonial organs? The Compagnie Française du Congo Occidental had been granted a concession, 'bearing all the rights of possession and exploitation,' of 21,700 kilometres square in the Nyanga district, and the Société de la Sette Cama had been granted a concession, on the same lines, of 19,000 kilometres square in the Sette Cama district. With the former, the names of four individuals are primarily associated—Messrs. Vergnes, Lindeboom, Vivier du Streel, and Stevens. Stevens is a Belgian who used to be employed in the Congo State, and, as we shall presently see, did his best to show himself a worthy emulator of its regenerating methods in his relations with the Nyanga natives. He represented the Nyanga Company in Africa. Lindeboom and Du Vivier de Streel are curious 'French' names, smacking of the Scheldt rather than of the Seine. As for the Sette Cama Company, it is an offshoot of the Comptoir Colonial Français. Note the 'Français.' What is the Comptoir Colonial Français? It is an institution formed for the purpose, apparently, of obtaining huge territorial concessions out of the French Government in French Congo, and

7

creating subsidiary companies therefrom. Here are some of the companies it has created :

Compagnie Française du Congo-	(43,000 kilometres square in the Likuala region (French Ubanghi).
Société de l'Afrique Équatoriale-	33,850 kilometres square in the Manghi region.
Société de le K'Keni et N'Keme	(3,950 kilometres square in the M'Keme region.
Compagnie de la Lefini {	13,700 kilometres square in the Lefini region.
Société de la Sette Cama	19,000 kilometres square in the Sette Cama region (Maritime Zone).

Who are at the back of the Comptoir Colonial Français? On the Council of Administration we find Messrs. Alexis Mols, Lambrechts, and Osterrieth. The first-named is President of the Comptoir Commercial Congolais, one of King Leopold's *domaine privé* companies, of which company the Congo State receives half the profits; he is also one of the administrators of the Abir.\* Sixty per

\* Messrs. Lambrecht and Osterrieth are Belgians also, and both belong to the Congo State clique. They are both original shareholders in the Abir, another *domaine privé* company, in which the Congo State holds 50 per cent. of the shares. cent. of the original holdings in the Comptoir Colonial Français are held in Belgium. Among the shareholders are E. Grisar, a director of the Société Anversoise du Congo, yet another of the domaine privé companies, one in which the State holds half the shares. We find, too, amongst the important shareholders various Brussels and Antwerp undertakings, such as the Banque Internationale de Bruxelles, the Banque Centrale Anversoise, the Compagnie Commerciale Agricole Anversoise, etc. In short, we come across the Belgian clique and the blood-red slime of the Congo State snail, which is smeared all over the Congo Basin. To these men and their like, a French Colonial Minister did not hesitate to hand over a total area of 113,500 kilometres square in a French colony, and to commit the French-protected natives of that area to their tender mercies. And the French public still labours under the impression that the Concessionnaire régime in French Congo was inaugurated to develop a French colony by Frenchmen! For these men

7-2

99

and their like England is seeing her merchants driven from the Free-Trade zone of the French Congo, and her trade extinguished in a region where it has existed and steadily increased for generations!

And France and England have a dispute on their hands for the benefit of King Leopold's intimates. What a grisly farce it all is !

# CHAPTER VIII

In the Ogowe Basin, 1900.

THE upsetting by the Libreville Court of Appeal on January 20, 1900, of the previous judgment given against our merchants by the Court of First Instance was bound, as previously explained, to leave matters in an extremely unsatisfactory position. The judgment had been negatived on a purely technical point. The essentials remained unsolved. The Court of First Instance had decreed that the Ogowe Company possessed, by virtue of its charter, the exclusive right to trade within the territories allotted to it. The Court of Appeal held that those territories had not even been delimited, a decision which, in effect, rendered the earlier judgment res nullius. The Court of First Instance had decreed that our merchants

[ 101 ]

should no longer trade in the district. The Court of Appeal held that in this connection the district juridically did not exist, and hence authorized, inferentially, our merchants to go on trading where they had been in the habit of trading for years past. This authorization the local government accentuated by continuing to allow our merchants to import goods in this district, by continuing to collect Custom-House dues upon their goods, and by continuing to exact patents and licences.

But, whereas the judgment of the Court of Appeal and the action—or, rather, inaction of the local government suggested a desire to return to the *status quo ante*, the Concessionnaire Companies determined to force the pace. In this they were materially assisted by the local officials.

On June 11 the official in charge of the Upper N'Gunie district\* ordered our merchants to evacuate their factories. The Governor \* The N'Gunie is a branch of the Ogowe. (Commissaire-Général) of the colony was at once communicated with :

'We beg to inform you'—our merchants wrote—'that we have received instructions from the Commandant of the N'Gunie district to withdraw our factories from the Upper N'Gunie district. The pretext given for this order is that the establishment of our factories on conceded territory is illegal.

'The factories in question are in the native villages, and are not, therefore, actually in conceded territory. We need hardly tell you, moreover, that we have been trading in that district for twelve years. Trade has always been carried out on the trust system, and at the present moment the natives are in debt to us for a large amount, which will be lost if we are compelled to evacuate our establishments. In such an event we presume that the Government will indemnify us for this loss. We would thank you to inform us if the Government purposes to confirm the orders of its representatives.'

103

The substance of the reply to this communication, while not giving any cause for offence from the point of view of courtesy, was in point of fact astounding. It ran as follows:

'I have the honour to acknowledge receipt of your letter, and to *inform you that I am* asking the Commandant for particulars.'

Nothing could more pertinently illustrate the chaos into which the colony had already fallen than this reply. A subordinate official had ordered merchants out of a district where they had been trading for twelve years, and the Governor of the colony had to write to his subordinates to *inquire*, although the merchants whom the latter proposed to expel were actually paying into the local treasury important sums annually in the shape of sundry taxes upon their trade!

The Governor's reply was received on July 10. Meanwhile the official in question went home on leave!

Now, mark the sequel. On July 14 his

successor honours our merchants with a similar communication, from which the following may be extracted :

'You say that you had the right to establish yourselves on land round the native villages, and consequently outside the concessions, after coming to an understanding with the natives. It is an error to think so. The natural or cultivated products of the land, not included in the concession, do, indeed, belong to the natives, but not the land itself, which they have no right to sell nor to let, nor to alienate in any form to third parties without the authority of the Concessionnaire Company. . . . You have therefore no right to maintain the factories you had established before the Concessions Decree, even in the zones reserved to the villages, without authority.'

The letter thereupon specified a number of factories (twelve) belonging to our merchants, held to be situate on the concessions of the three Concessionnaire Companies of the Ogowe region—viz., the Ogowe Company, the

105

N'Gunie Company,\* and the Upper N'Gunie Company.<sup>†</sup>

The letter ended with an ultimatum :

'I give you a delay of a month from the 20th instant. After that I am absolutely decided to act. . . .'

Our merchants replied to this letter, protesting against its terms, and saying they would hold the Government responsible if the threat were carried out. They also confirmed their previous letters to the Governor of the colony.

'If they would only tell us clearly and distinctly that we are not allowed to trade,' says a letter from a merchant written at the time, 'it would be more honest than beating about as they are, and getting as much out of us as they possibly can before clearing us out. I can hardly think that the Minister of the Colonies would sanction such proceedings were they brought to his notice, and put in their true light.'

\* Director, M. Monthaye; area, 4,200 kilometres square.
† Director, General Leplus; area, 2,100 kilometres square.

Unfortunately, however, the principle animat ing the French Government appears to have been one of drift. It was considered inconvenient to come to close quarters with the subject. The French Government had 'muddled' into a mistake, and they left it to Fate to muddle them out of it. That our merchants should be victims did not matter very greatly. And so the Concessionnaires were practically given a free hand, both in the Ogowe Basin and in the Free-Trade zone.

The action of the official whose letter I have quoted was followed, as might have been anticipated, by more seizures of British produce on the part of the Ogowe Company, notwithstanding the judgment of the Court of First Instance, which found that the Company had gone beyond its rights in seizing produce at all. The Upper N'Gunie Company proved itself a worthy emulator in this respect. The year 1900 closes with an eloquent appeal, forwarded by our merchants to the French Government through the intermediary of the Foreign Office,

for protection in the carrying on of their trade, for the freedom of the natives in disposing of their produce as formerly, and for a definition of the rights of third parties established in the country.

# CHAPTER IX

The first judgment in the Maritime Zone (Nyanga district).

IN Chapter VII. an account was given of the first seizures of British produce by the Nyanga Company. The matter was at once brought before the Loango Court by our merchants, who had, of course, to plead in person. They based their case upon the Berlin Act, and upon the stipulation in the Concessions Decree in respect to the rights of third parties. After quoting the well-known clauses of the Act relating to trade, and some, at least, of the declarations of the plenipotentiaries of the Powers signatory to the Act, our merchants went on to urge :

'Now, considering that this region has been opened to trade by English houses, it is impossible to deny that we have established this

[ 109 ]

business, and in consequence have acquired rights. Anybody who knows the African trade knows what drawbacks and sacrifices one has to make in order to obtain results, and to-day, when these results are attained, people are trying to drive us out, in spite of the Act of Berlin, whose chief object it was to make actions of this kind impossible. If the court does not admit these arguments, it will prove that this is a question of a monopoly, in which case it cannot be denied that the obligations of the Act of Berlin have been ignored, and under these aggravating circumstances that the pre-existing rights of third parties in this country, which it is in all countries the rule to safeguard, have been cynically sacrificed. The action of the Société Française du Congo Occidental in creating police, stopping our traders, seizing our produce on the roads, forcing themselves into our factories, informing the natives that they must not trade with us or pay their debts under threats of punishment, and the refusal of the Administration to protect

### FIRST JUDGMENT IN MARITIME ZONE 111

us against these actions, confronts us with a state of affairs really worse than a monopoly. It must be either one of two things: the Société is a chartered company, or else its actions are undeniably illegal. In giving its verdict in this affair, we dare to hope that the court will explain in a clear and precise manner the rights of each party.'

The complainants thereupon proceeded to give specific instances of the acts of violence committed by the Concessionnaire Company, some of which may be detailed : (1) Seizure of 3,000 balls of rubber by soldiers armed with guns on the public road near Mongo-Nyanga; (2) seizure of 26,000 balls of rubber stored in the British factories, accompanied by orders to natives not to sell any more produce to the Englishmen, under threat of punishment; (3) arrest of British native trading agents; (4) assault of an English trader by a Senegalese ex-soldier in the pay of the Concessionnaire Company.

Apart from the question of principles involved, our merchants contended (1) that these

actions were such as would not be tolerated in any civilized country; (2) that no attempt to prove that the rubber did not belong to them had ever been made by the Concessionnaire Company beyond the general claim that every stick and stone in the whole country was theirs by virtue of the concession. Our merchants claimed  $\pounds_{1,000}$  damages, representing only actual loss incurred.

The judgment is amazing. Indeed, the adjective is a mild one, both as regards this particular judgment and those which successively followed. It is important, as containing the first effort attempted in the law courts of the colony to override the Berlin Act, and also the first official admission that a monopoly had been granted. Finally, it showed most clearly that 'the native reserves,' so frequently mentioned, constituted a fiction so far as the judicial authorities of the colony were concerned. As regards the Berlin Act, the judgment set forth that 'if by the terms of Article I. of the Berlin Act the trade of all nations must enjoy com-

## FIRST JUDGMENT IN MARITIME ZONE 113

plete liberty in the whole extent of the conventional basin of the Congo, it does not follow that anyone has the right to collect and exploit the natural products of territories conceded to a company or to individuals by the sovereign Power of the said territory.' On the other points it was held that :

'The Administration not having yet caused the native reserves (mentioned in Article X. of the Decrees of May 29, 1899) to be delimited, the Compagnie Française du Congo Occidental has the exclusive right of collecting and exploiting the natural products of the soil THROUGHOUT THE ENTIRE AREA OF THE TERRI-TORIES WHICH WERE CONCEDED TO IT BY THE SAID DECREE, and that, consequently, the rubber it had seized from the natives living upon its concession belongs to it. . . .'

Let us pause a moment, and examine the purport and effect of this judgment.

The Concession Decree had stipulated that the Concessionnaire was to enjoy 'all rights of enjoyment and possession' in the territories

conceded, with certain reservations. Those reservations were: that the acquired rights of third parties were to be respected, and that within a certain radius from their villages the natives should be free to dispose as they chose of the produce of the soil. Furthermore, the Concessionnaire Companies had secretly bound themselves not to interfere in any shape or form with our merchants' trade for a period of two years. The judgment was a negation of these reservations. It denied by implication to our merchants any rights at all-even the right of protection against outrage, such as assault, breaking open of factories, theft of produce, and intimidation. By declaring that the rubber seized was, in effect, the property of the Concessionnaire Company, it converted our merchants from the victims of oppression and violence into robbers of the Concessionnaires' property, and inferentially acquiesced in any measure which the Concessionnaires might adopt towards them. By declaring that, the reserves not having been delimited, the fruits of the soil

### FIRST JUDGMENT IN MARITIME ZONE 115

throughout the entire area conceded belonged to the Concessionnaires, it at one and the same time admitted a monopoly in favour of the Concessionnaires, and denied the faintest right of the native to anything the earth produced, up to the very doors of his hut.\*

And this judgment affected 21,700 kilometres square in the Maritime Zone of the Free Trade of the Congo Basin. The Belgian conception had, indeed, made rapid headway. A little more than a year after the initiation by France in French Congo of her borrowed-from-Belgium policy, a local court in the colony had reduced the native in the Nyanga district to the level of a serf deprived of his land and his property, and had decreed the illegality of legitimate commerce within that district !

Against this judgment our merchants forthwith lodged an appeal. The trial, after having

\* The letter addressed to our merchants by the Commandant of the Ogowe region, while admitting the native's rights to the fruits of the soil within a certain radius of his village, denied him any right *over the land itself*.

8-2

been at Libreville on appeal, was sent back to Loango for retrial, seemingly with the double object - in which local officials, the local judicature, and the Concessionnaires appeared to be in collusion-of delaying any finality in judgment, in view of the international issues involved; and so, by prolonging persecution pending the hearing of the appeals, to so disgust and dishearten our merchants as to induce them to evacuate the country, thus preventing, perchance, the appeals being heard at all, a course which had many obvious advantages. There is, I am afraid, ample evidence to show that such was the intention (locally, at any rate), and, the French Government doing nothing to thwart the plan (owing, I cannot help thinking, to lack of comprehension rather than deliberate intent), the 'bear-baiting' of our merchants went on merrily, and the utmost ingenuity was exercised in inventing new forms of persecution and intimidation.

# CHAPTER X

Events in the Nyanga and Sette Cama districts in 1901— The second judgment in the Maritime Zone.

EVENTS in 1901 in the Nyanga district preceding the judgment of the Libreville Appeal Court may best be given in the form of extracts from letters sent home by our merchants:

'The flogging and ill-treatment of our native traders still continues, and during my visit to Nyanga the roads were practically closed to English commerce, although the Government has caused the roads in the immediate neighbourhood of Mongo-Nyanga to be opened, and the so-called soldiers of the Nyanga Concessionnaire Company to be removed. This action, however, simply means removing their operations further into the interior. On my

[ 117 ]

arrival at Mongo-Nyanga, I communicated with the Administrator, inquiring if he considered the treatment we were receiving at the hands of these Concessionnaires was just. His attention was also drawn to the difficulties we have been put to in order to obtain a fair hearing to our complaints; that although the Administration had advised us of the necessity for obtaining procès-verbaux against the Concessionnaire Company, our repeated demands for them had always been overlooked, or, in plain words, refused. It might interest you to know that since the commencement of present difficulties at Nyanga there have been six different officers in charge of the poste there, each official having different powers and instructions to those of his predecessors. One official stated that he could not accept complaints upon political matters; another that he could only hear and receive complaints of events which occurred after his arrival; a third could only accept complaints upon the spot where the action took place, and so on. . . .

'A Belgian named S----, who is the principal agent of the company, and who is now supervising the seizures of our produce in the forests of Murindi and Mocaba, has written a letter to the Company's agent at Mongo-Nyanga, suggesting that he should give two of our traders five percussion guns apiece in order to lure them from us. The letter was brought to us by one of our traders. We would not permit him to deliver it otherwise than through the Government official, at the same time drawing the latter's attention to its contents. . . . I have observed that the natives are very well supplied with percussion guns, and upon inquiry I found that the agents of the Company have been selling them freely all over the country. . . Upon one occasion this Belgian visited one of our factories and informed the trader that he held orders from the chef de station to take our rubber, consisting of 10,000 balls. The trader allowed him to take it, advising us of what had occurred. I have written to the Administrator about it.'

' The Concession Company are using S----as their chief operator. S---- has been in the employ of one of the Belgian Congo Companies, and is now going about with an armed band visiting the few traders that we have remaining in the interior towns. The local administration has been kept fully advised in regard to all seizures and other illegal actions done by this man; but every possible obstacle seems to be put in the way of our obtaining proofs that can be used in a court of law. . . . Excuses are made to get out of investigating on the spot. . . . They know we are practically helpless without these documents, and it is therefore difficult to imagine anything more unjust than such action. . . . Our trade is practically dead in Nyanga. . . . The position is most difficult. We have a large number of traders idle, who have to be fed and housed by us, in the hope of a definite settlement of the question. . . . If we abandon the interior trade our coast factories become worthless, and we might as well close them and give the

keys to the French Government. . . . This wretched business is causing us all a great deal of worry. . . . The worry is telling on all our people. Mr. E—— is in a state of collapse.

'Three casks of rubber have been seized in one factory, where the produce was ready for shipment, by the local officials of Nyanga, at the request of the Concessionnaire Company. The chief of the judicial department at Libreville has promised to telegraph to Nyanga that such seizure was illegal.'

Here it may be advisable to remark that the judicial officer referred to, appears to have been the only official in the whole of French Congo who at any time showed a proper sense of justice. His name was De Merona, and on April 22, 1901, he caused a decree to be inserted in the *Journal Officiel* of the colony, forbidding seizures of produce by Concessionnaires. The document is worth quoting from. It is thus entitled : 'Circular to the Administrators commanding Regions and *Chefs de* 

*Postes*, Judiciary Public Officers, relating to the Procedure to be adopted in the Course of Litigation connected with the Concessionnaire Companies, and undertaken for the purpose of claiming produce assumed to have been gathered on their Concessions,' and contains the following passages :

'Regrettable incidents have resulted from the unfortunate proceedings adopted up to the present by various Concessionnaire Companies to safeguard their interests. The practice appears to have become usual, the moment a dispute arises, for each company, while advising a representative of the local authority, to immediately seize the produce which such company assumes to have been gathered on its concession. This practice, which might entail serious consequences for its authors, is, I need hardly say, absolutely illegal.'

The circular goes on to lay down the proper legal procedure to be followed. The contents of this circular, when it became known in Paris, drove the upholders of the Concessions *régime*  in the press to the highest pitch of fury, and in due course M. de Merona—who, like De Brazza, was too honest for the times—disappeared from the scene. It is only right to add that the Concessionnaires took not the slightest notice of his instructions.\*

These events, may it be remarked once more, were taking place *pending the appeal against the judgment of September*, 1900. In November the appeal came on for hearing, and on November 27, 1901, more than one year after *the appeal was launched*, judgment was delivered, the presiding judge being M. Gilbert Desvallons.

The appellants based their case once more upon two principal counts : in the first place, the 'acquired rights' of third parties stipulated in the Decree of Concessions, such acquired

\* Judge de Merona's circular was officially cancelled by his successor, Judge Blagny, in August, 1902 (published in the *Journal Officiel*), who substituted for the dignified appeal of his predecessor what amounted to carte-blanche for the Concessionnaires to perpetrate every form of outrage. Judge Blagny's instructions are referred to later on.

rights consisting in having been established as traders in the district for upwards of twenty years, with the full consent and encouragement of the authorities; in the second place, the Berlin Act, which guaranteed absolute freedom of trade in the Congo Basin (the Ogowe Basin excepted), and notably in the Maritime Zone, where freedom of trade between Europeans and the natives had, moreover, existed for generations before the Act came into existence.

The Concessionnaire Company's defence was based upon Article I. of the Concession conferred upon them on May 24, 1897, and upon Article I. of the *cahier des charges* annexed thereto. These having already been quoted, it is needless to give them again. The judge laid down that the Court of Appeal had to decide:

1. If the rights of third parties could be exercised to the detriment of the rights of the Concessionnaires.

2. If the terms of the decree of May 20,

1899, were reconcilable with the terms of the Berlin Act. . . .

On the first count the judge held that the fact of the appellants having established trade 'could not create to their advantage a permanent right of exploitation.' He went on to argue 'that the appellants have enjoyed the privileged position of first occupants in a new country where the *régime* of domanial lands has only been instituted since the decree of March 28, 1899,\* and that they have thus been

\* This refers to the law passed on the date mentioned to meet the requirement of the new *régime*, and of which Article I. declares that 'all uninhabited and vacant land of the French Congo is the property of the State.'

The hypocrisy and dishonesty of the term 'uninhabited' or 'vacant' lands needs no further illustration than the circumstance that the *natives who inhabit* this so-called *uninhabited* land are expected to gather the fruits of its soil for the Concessionnaire! If the land were uninhabited, how could the fruits thereof be gathered? The immorality of all such legislation in Western Africa lies in the fact that it assumes all land upon which natives are not squatting to be uninhabited, and totally repudiates native law of land-tenure. When restricted to theory it is innocuous enough, Africa remaining Africa whatever it

able for many years to carry on a lucrative business without special authorization and without any sort of obligation, in the absence of any regulation, and owing to the tolerant attitude of the French Government.'

The judgment went on to say: 'That the appellants cannot reasonably urge that, as a result of this toleration, the State has completely abandoned its proprietary rights, and is prevented from undertaking the exploitation of its forests, in order to grant the entire enjoyment of the same to a Concessionnaire Company, with the object of colonizing and of developing

may please European politicians to scribble into legal tomes; and in that stage it even allows European politicians, with unctuous rectitude, to claim a paternal solicitude for the native, and to pose as his defender against unscrupulous European adventurers. But when theory is converted into practice; legislation based, as this is, upon an essentially vicious foundation, gives rise to monstrous abuses, with which, so far as the Congo State is concerned, the world is now familiar, and the European politician, posing as the Negro's friend, becomes the medium whereby the Negro is robbed both of his property and his land. (*mettre en valeur*) the domanial lands of a French colony.' The judge contended, therefore, that the defendants were fully entitled to the rubber seized. 'But,' concluded the judge, 'as the rights of the third parties had never been defined, the appellants might have acted in good faith, and consequently the defendants would have to pay to the appellants the usual price paid by the appellants to the natives for the rubber seized.'

The latter stipulation, apart from its illusory character, was apparently intended as a sop to excuse the laying down of premises, essentially false. Our merchants had never arrogated to themselves the position into which the judge's wording places them. All they had asked was protection and permission to carry on their trade with the natives as formerly—a trade which they had brought into existence, and which had supplied revenue to the local exchequer in the shape of Customs dues, patents, and licences for years. As for the alleged toleration previously displayed by the

French Government, it amounted to this: that A (the French Government) had received from B (British merchants) certain yearly sums, which added considerably to A's benefit, from the mere fact that B had chosen to take the risk of employing both capital and energy in developing trade in a country belonging to C (the natives), but which had been subsequently recognised by X Y Z (the Powers) as being within A's sphere of influence. A, in fact, had displayed 'toleration' by pocketing the sums which the enterprise of B had for years placed in A's hands. But the sense of humour of M. Gilbert Desvallons was not exhausted. His dismissal of the second count set up by the appellants must be given in extenso :

'The appellants maintain that the decree of May 4, 1899, which grants to the defendants an exclusive monopoly of the exploitation of the conceded territories, constitutes in their favour a veritable commercial monopoly, and violates the terms of the international Act referred to. But we have here merely an apparent contradiction arising out of the erroneous interpretation which the appellants give to the word "exploitation."

'Article I. of the cahier des charges stipulates that the object of the concession is the agricultural, forestial, and industrial exploitation of the domanial lands conceded. There can be no question of a commercial monopoly, because the rubber belongs to the Concessionnaire Company, and not to the native who gathers it. The latter, in bringing produce to the Company, does not sell that produce, because he does not own it, but receives a price or salary, which is the remuneration of his services. . . .'

There you have in a nutshell the Belgian conception of African development, which the French Government adopted for French Congo in 1899. With all the earnestness at my command I beg my readers to weigh most carefully the above-quoted passage. I have endeavoured, not only in the preface and introduction to this volume, but in 'Affairs of West Africa,' and in

countless articles and communications to the press for several years past, to explain the root basis of Belgian rule in Africa, its fundamental immorality, its danger to every legitimate European interest, and the abuses to which it must inevitably give rise. Here, in this judgment, as in the decrees issued in 1891 and 1892 by the Sovereign of the Congo State, the new African slavery is defined in a manner so specific and so concise that there can be really no excuse either for the dull apathy or the incredulity which, unfortunately, still prevails on the subject. The decrees of King Leopold in 1891 and 1892 forbade the natives to gather rubber and ivory unless they brought their articles to the State's officers - preceding decrees having laid down that all lands not actually built upon or farmed by the natives belonged to the State-and that 'merchants purchasing such articles from the natives, whose right to gather them the State only recognised provided they were brought to it, would be looked upon as receivers of stolen goods and denounced to the judicial authorities.'

Ten years later the President of the Appeal Court in the capital of French Congo thus interprets the decree passed by a French Government in 1890:

'The rubber belongs to the Concessionnaire Company, and not to the native who gathers it; the latter, in bringing produce to the Company, does not sell that produce, because he does not own it.'

What a terrible price will Europe be compelled in due course to pay for this deliberate robbery of the African—robbery enforced by violence when the robbed have sufficient manhood and strength to object! What a reproach to the statesmen of the world that they are oblivious to the practical follies of such policy, blinded as they seemingly are to its abominable wickedness!

But let us return to M. Desvallons. He continues :

'That the act of trading which gives rise to

9-2

the exchange of rubber occurs subsequently to the gathering of the product, and that the fact of the State reserving to itself the right of gathering domanial products and of conceding that right to a company is not, therefore, in contradiction with the Berlin Act. The appellants—and, indeed, all merchants—can continue to enjoy freedom of trade, either by selling their goods to natives, native traders, or others, or in exchanging them against all products, with the exception of those gathered in the domanial forests conceded.'\*

It is difficult to say what is most striking in the above passage, the peculiar humour of the worthy President of the Appeal Court or the ponderous hypocrisy which characterizes it. The Concessions Decree had granted to the Compagnie Française du Congo Occidental 21,700 hectares in the Nyanga district, more

\* The judgment forbade our merchants to collect, or cause to be collected or delivered to them, the natural products of the concession. than covering, of course, the area in which legitimate trade had been established by our merchants. The judgment of September 24, 1900, delivered by the Loango Court, had laid down that even the rubber in the native reserves belonged to the said Company, as those reserves had not been delimited. And now the President of the Appeal Court solemnly proclaimed that our merchants could trade anywhere, except in the territory conceded!

The concluding paragraphs of the judgment are on a par with the rest :

'Therefore, in attacking the illicit sources of the barter operations undertaken by the appellants, the liberty of trade has been in no wise infringed, the defendants having merely exercised their rights of enjoyment which they held from the State.'

With this pitiable attempt to convert black into white, we may leave the President of the Libreville Appeal Court—for the present. His

peculiar genius will be shortly in evidence once more.

This judgment, of course, was the final *coup de grâce* to British trade in the Nyanga district of the Maritime Zone of French Congo.

# CHAPTER XI

The Maritime Zone in 1901 and 1902—Events in Nyanga, Sette Cama,\* and Fernan Vaz.

THE impunity with which the Nyanga Company had been able to break into British factories, seize produce belonging to British merchants, and gradually but surely exterminate British trade, with the full support of local officials and the zealous co-operation of the judicial authorities, naturally inspired the Sette Cama<sup>†</sup> Concessionnaire Company with a desire to

\* In 1868 the natives of Sette Cama were anxious to obtain British protection, as were also other natives in the French Congo littoral, which might have passed under British influence with no difficulty and at very little cost. But the British Government was suffering from a fit of indigestion—to wit, the paralyzing resolution of 1865.

† Part of the Sette Cama concession is in the Free-Trade zone, and part of it is outside it. It has not been possible to treat of the two portions separately.

[ 135 ]

emulate its worthy neighbour. With the authority, apparently, of that Company, the energetic Belgian who had so distinguished himself in Nyanga began the same game in the Sette Cama region. The usual threats were the forerunners of the usual violence. It seems worth while to quote from representations made about this time to the Foreign Office by our merchants :\*

'We venture to suggest,' they say, 'that the time has arrived when a strong remonstrance should be made to the French Government in regard to the injustice done to us, and a claim made that we should be bought out entirely by the French Government and compensated for the loss we have sustained. As matters now

\* The reader must understand that during the whole period covered by the events detailed in this volume, a close and constant correspondence was kept up between the acting heads of our merchants at home and the Foreign Office, between the Foreign Office and the British Ambassador in Paris, and between the British Ambassador and M. Delcassé, the latter appearing to be animated by the best of intentions, but to be quite unable to carry them out, or to see justice done. stand, we are compelled to put a stop to shipment of goods, as we are in this position : that we may get goods out to French Congo, pay our duties there, and give them out on credit to our people, but the rubber they purchase is being seized systematically, by orders of the Government in Nyanga, whilst in Sette Cama notice has been given to our people by the agent of the Concessionnaire Company that he intends to proceed on similar lines in Sette Cama. If the Nyanga system can be upheld as it is, and be applied in Sette Cama and the other places, we have nothing left but our buildings, goods we cannot dispose of, debts which we cannot recover, and the expenses connected with maintaining a staff of men for a trade in which their services can no longer be made use of. Our Nyanga trade is absolutely gone.'

The Belgian individual already referred to lost no time in putting into action the threats of his new employers. Three native traders in our merchants' employ, carrying messages to other traders (also in the same employ) in

the Ivarrima district, were arrested by this man's orders and flogged. Every effort to obtain redress failed, although the evidence of the victims was taken down and sent to the local Administrator, with a request that he would investigate the matter. The usual procedure adopted by this 'French' patriot on behalf of his employers may be estimated by extracts from the following depositions of native chiefs :

'Chief Esama Ecoomba, of the village of Mosami-Chomey, certifies that Mr. S—— has several times sent armed men to his villages, demanding that a native trader in British employ residing in the town shall be expelled, failing which his village will be burnt about his ears. Chief Esoba Egwenjie, of the village Macorudu, asserts that Mr. S—— sent four men with cap-guns and removed by force goods belonging to British merchants, and that if he interfered his town would be burned. Chief Mogewgie N'Chengie, of Swemma, declares that Mr. S—— has forbidden him to

## THE MARITIME ZONE IN 1901 AND 1902 139

pay rubber, fowls, or anything to the English traders or anyone connected with the English houses, "and if I have trust (*i.e.*, credit in goods against produce to be paid by creditors) I must not pay it, on pain of being tied up and sent to Mayumba." Chief Mingane Bwelle, of Sanga, tells the same tale. Chief Mananga Mabunda, of Devish, tells how Mr. S forcibly entered his town, "ransacked all the houses" in his village, "destroyed all my personal property, and took away a quantity of merchandise. Mr. S— also informed me he would tie me up and burn my town if I ever had anything to do with the English factories again," etc.\*

But the Sette Cama Company bethought them of a much more ingenious method to drive the Englishmen out—a method which should at the same time enrich the pockets of the Company. On July 26 our merchants received a summons from the Company through

\* Copies of all these depositions were forwarded to the local authorities, with the usual result.

the Justice of the Peace at Mayumba, claiming 200,000 francs  $(\pounds 8,000)$  'for prejudice caused to their concession' since the Decree of May 26, 1899, ordering our merchants to close their factories and leave the country, and claiming 1,000 francs per month for each month's delay. That was the inauguration of a system destined to attain much popularity among the Concessionnaires - viz., bleeding our merchants to death by a process of fines, and sending the proceeds of the fines inflicted, to swell the profits of shareholders in Antwerp, Brussels, and Paris. It will be observed that the claims for damages were made retrospective-that is to say, from the date of the Concession, notwithstanding the pledge of the Concessionnaires, secretly given to the French Government, that they would not interfere with the British merchants for two years.

There can be no doubt that the everincreasing annoyance and aggressiveness of the Concessionnaires received a great impetus from the famous circular letter addressed to all

## THE MARITIME ZONE IN 1901 AND 1902 141

officials in the colony by the Governor, embodying the ministerial instructions of M. Décrais, Colonial Minister. The contents of this circular only became known in England in the course of 1902, but in point of fact it was despatched to those whom it concerned at the end of March, 1901. It is equally certain that this circular, inspired the judgments given against our merchants in 1901 and 1902, and Le Temps, the most important French newspaper, which at one time seemed disposed to plead for fair play to our merchants, urged, with sound logic and common-sense, that the said judgments had no value in law, but were merely based upon the text of official instructions, and could therefore be rightly termed 'political judgments.' The ministerial instructions aforesaid are given on p. 291 of 'Affairs of West Africa';\* and the influence brought to bear upon M. Décrais, in order to induce him to commit himself irrevocably, are likewise touched on therein. The former may be re-

\* W. Heinemann.

peated here. Thus wrote the French Colonial Minister :

'One idea dominates the system. All the products of the conceded territory, whatever they may be, are the property of the Concessionnaire Company. The agents of the Company have alone the right to gather them, or to buy them from the natives who have gathered them; the latter can only dispose freely of the products of the reserves which have been specially attributed to them, and must in the general way, when they have gathered any such products of the soil outside those reserves, hand them over to the Concessionnaire, whose interest it is, of course, to remunerate them "for their labour." '\*

The celebrated M. Gilbert Desvallons,<sup>+</sup>

\* This decree of M. Décrais formed the subject of a communication on behalf of the natives of the French Congo to Lord Lansdowne from the Aborigines Protection Society.

† M. Gilbert Desvallons reminds one, somehow, of Dumas' inimitable character, M. le Baron du Vallon de Bracieux de Pierrefonds. Readers of Dumas' 'Le Vicomte President of the Appeal Court of Libreville, was therefore faithfully carrying out the instructions of his chief when he declared that 'the rubber belongs to the Concessionnaires and not to the native who gathers it.' His subsequent remarks merely added a little unconscious Gilbertian flavour to the dish.

M. Décrais, in thus depriving the native of the rights bestowed upon him by every natural law, and placing him under the heels of unscrupulous exploiters and adventurers, may have acted from ignorance. He may not have realized all the consequences of his action. But it is impossible to absolve him from the severest censure. And how are we to explain his reference to the native reserves, when he must have known perfectly well the antecedent decision of the local courts to the effect that,

de Bragelonne' and Molière's 'Le Bourgeois Gentilhomme' will perhaps grasp the allusion. If the connection Dumas endeavoured to establish between 'Le Digne Porthos' and Molière's 'Bourgeois Gentilhomme' is permissible, then the President of the Court of Appeal of Congo Français offers a delicious judicial parody of the rôle.

the reserves not having been delimited, were to be treated as *res nullius*? And, again, how can we explain the dictum for which he was also responsible\*—viz., that in any case the natives had no right to gather any of the commercial products of the forest in order to trade in them ?

Posterity will not judge leniently the conduct of this Minister, whose philanthropic utterances have been so painfully at variance with his performances.

The action of the Sette Cama Company was followed by the Fernan-Vaz Concessionnaire Company adjoining. This Company was apparently on its last legs but, seeing the chance of mulcting our merchants, and acting —as is presumed—in conjunction with the companies of Nyanga and Sette Cama, it rushed gaily into the fray, and sued our merchants for 100,000 francs on the same pretext.<sup>†</sup>

\* See 'Affairs of West Africa,' p. 292.

† I have been recently and reliably informed that the original capital of the Fernan Vaz Company was almost

### THE MARITIME ZONE IN 1901 AND 1902 145

The Nyanga Company, not to be outdone in the dunning process, and not content with having ruined our merchants' trade in that particular district under the circumstances already detailed, sought to recover damages for anterior delinquencies ! It was successful. It succeeded in obtaining judgment against our merchants to the tune of 36,335 francs (June 28, 1902). The judge who gave this iniquitous verdict subsequently distinguished himself by issuing a scandalous circular (August, 1902) repudiating, in so many words, the dignified appeal to legality and order issued by Judge de Merona (referred to in Chapter X.). The general tenor of this document may be estimated by its concluding sentences:

'I cannot too much impress upon you, in closing these my instructions, to give the Minister your most devoted assistance in entirely subscribed by the Belgian bankers, Messrs. Otlet and Co., of Brussels. The shares of the Company, however, were subsequently bought up at a mere song by a company in which the Directors of the Nyanga Company were the promoters.

order to put an end, by means of energetic action, to the depredations to which the Concessionnaires are subjected. The power given to you in the capacity of police officers makes it your strict duty to see that the contracts made by the State are properly fulfilled, and to grant in the largest degree possible to the Concessionnaires the protection of which they have need in order to collect the products which are really the legitimate compensation for numerous expenses undertaken by them.'

It was an appeal to the shepherd to protect the wolf against the lamb—a flagrant instance of the general topsy-turveydom, the prostitution of law and order, the inversion of parts, the perversion of facts, and the general organized hypocrisies of which the French Congo had become the scene.\* In this particular instance

\* It is impossible to give all these judgments *in extenso*. Each judge endeavours after his own fashion to reconcile the Berlin Act, which declares that no monopoly shall be granted in matters of trade, with a decree which now admittedly entails a monopoly in favour of the Concessionnaires of the products of the soil, which constitute trade.

#### THE MARITIME ZONE IN 1901 AND 1902 147

our merchants, who had appealed against the judgment, were nevertheless summoned by the Concessionnaires to deposit immediately the fine inflicted. This they had to do. The reader is assured that, monstrous as they appear, all the facts here set forth are officially recorded, and have been communicated by the parties named to the British Government. It is obviously impossible to reproduce all the documents relating to these acts. The accessory

Thus Judge Gilbert Desvallons contends that trade has disappeared, since the native is no longer the owner of the products of the soil. Judge Blagny is even more ingenious. He denounces trade as 'wholesale plunder.' He finds that notwithstanding the Berlin Act 'the right to establish monopoly and privilege in civil matters exists without restriction.' He explains 'civil matters' in the following way: 'Products of the soil before removal from the soil constitute real estate, and real estate is governed by the French Civil Code; products of the soil after removal become chattels (movable goods), and the sale of chattels is a purely civil operation.' On croit rêver, as the French say. If anyone is sufficiently curious to see M. Blagny's arguments detailed and exploded, the same may be found in a couple of articles I devoted to the subject in the issues of West Africa for October 11 and November 15, 1902.

10-2

material is enormous, and would fill a volume by itself.

I may here quote once more from the representations addressed by the executive heads of our merchant firms to the Foreign Office. These representations show at once the indomitable nature of our merchants, and the real origin of the evil with which all legitimate interests in the Congo Basin are threatened :

'We suppose this baiting of the foreigner will come to an end some time. It is not creditable that a nation like France should have allowed it to go on for so long, or ever have permitted such things to have happened in one of her colonies. In default of any satisfactory reply from the French Government as to what they are going to do with us, we would respectfully urge that your lordship should demand that they take over our factories, goods, debts, and everything belonging to us in the districts from which we are being expelled, as everything that we have there is now of no further use to us. We are at

## THE MARITIME ZONE IN 1901 AND 1902 149

such a point now that nothing remains for us but to leave. Therefore it is necessary that an inventory should be taken of what we are leaving, and then for us not to delay a moment in getting out of the country. The only other course is for our own Government to demand restitution of our rights. It is bad for the future of British trade that we should be expelled from a country which has a great future before it. The progress of British commerce in Western Africa has never been set back by any foreign competition, nor do we fear it if we can get fair play. In the Free-Trade zone of the Congo it is particularly exasperating that we should be deprived of rights which we supposed the Treaty of Berlin had obtained for us. In the Congo State there is also a region of vast extent, which by the Act of Berlin should be a Free-Trade country, open to all nations, but which has been allowed to be closed to Free Trade and to become a Belgian monopoly. For the sake of our future trade we would respectfully ask your lordship

to insist upon this door being opened to British enterprise. Our troubles in French Congo have indirectly proceeded from what has been allowed to take place in Belgian Congo, and until the Congo State is compelled to respect the provisions of the Berlin Act in spirit as well as in word, the injustice towards foreign traders and to the natives will continue in French Congo.'

Further events in the Maritime Zone in 1902 may be chronicled as follows :

Seizure of 40 kilos of rubber belonging to the British firms at Ningue-Ningue in the territory ceded to the Compagnie du Gabon. Instructions telegraphed out by executive heads of British firms to cease all attempts to trade in the Sette Cama and Nyanga districts.

# CHAPTER XII

The Ogowe Basin in 1901 and 1902—Events in the Ogowe, N'Gunie, and Upper N'Gunie districts—A summary of the position to the end of 1902.

In the last chapter we completed the narration of the principal events which have characterized the application of the Concessionnaire *régime* in the Maritime Zone of the Free-Trade zone of the French Congo from its inauguration in 1899 to the end of 1902. The story of the treatment of our merchants in the Ogowe Basin has now to be completed. It differs but little from that which they have undergone in the Maritime Zone, but provides, nevertheless, several points of special interest. We left the Ogowe Basin at the end of 1900, when the position of our merchants was the reverse of pleasant. Unsatisfactory as the condition of

[ 151 ]

affairs then was, the events of 1901 and 1902 were destined to provide incidents of an almost incredible character. Encouraged by the judgments given in the Maritime Zone, the four Concessionnaire companies of the Ogowe region, the Société du Haut Ogooué, the Société de l'Ogooué-N'Gounié, the Société de la Haute N'Gounié, and the Société des Factories de N'Djole, fell upon our unfortunate merchants like a pack of famished wolves.

At this juncture it may be advisable to show the Belgian antecedents of some of these companies, as was done further back in the case of the companies operating in the Maritime Zone. Take the Compagnie Coloniale de l'Ogooué-N'Gounié. The capital of this Company has been almost entirely subscribed by the Comptoir des Produits Coloniaux, a Belgian concern, situate at 48, Rempart Klipdorp, Antwerp. The European headquarters of the Abir—a domaine privé company in which the Congo State holds half the shares—is also situate at 48, Rempart Klipdorp, Antwerp! It is also

interesting to observe that M. Alexis Mols, one of the Administrators of the Abir, is one of the directors of the Compagnie Coloniale de l'Ogooué - N'Gounié ! Notwithstanding its treatment of our merchants, the Compagnie Coloniale de l'Ogooué-N'Gounié made a loss of 82,477 francs in 1900, and a further loss of 33,745 francs in 1901. It is not astonishing that the Belgian directors of this 'French' concern should be annoyed with the French Government for not giving them that 'certain force' to compel the natives to collect rubber; nor that the Belgian organs of the Congo clique should violently denounce the incapacity of the French Colonial Office in not allowing the Concessionnaires to raise native contingents as a medium for coercing the native villages. M. Alexis Mols' Company, operating in the Congo State-the Abir-made a net profit of 2,455,182 francs in 1901! However, the Compagnie Coloniale de l'Ogooué-N'Gounié hopes to do better in the future as a result of getting the local magistrates to fine

1

the British firms. Witness the following extract from the annual report of the Company, held June 30, 1902 :

'We have won, in the Court of First Instance, the case we brought against certain firms which, in opposition to our Concession rights, continued to trade on our territories. These firms have been condemned to pay us 60,000 francs compensation. We also hope to win an appeal, and to obtain larger sums. . . .'

Of the directors of the Compagnie de la Haute N'Gounié, two at least of the six are Belgians, and the capital (£40,000) has been almost wholly subscribed by the Omnium Colonial, a Franco-Belgian concern. At a meeting of this Company, held October 29, 1902, the profit and loss account closed with a loss of 213,397 francs. No wonder the organs of the Congo clique are wroth !

To resume: On August 22 the Ogowe-N'Gunie Company's agent issued a summons against our merchants, claiming damages insomuch as British factories were established upon

that Company's concession. For 'unlawful occupation' a sum of 5,000 francs was claimed, and for 'prejudice caused' 100,000 francs was claimed. The 'unlawful occupation' consisted in the existence of British trading factories at specific centres (mentioned in the summons), which, in point of fact, had been there in some cases since 1884, and in not one single case later than 1893—six years before the Ogowe-N'Gunie Company came into existence! The 'prejudice' claimed was for having traded in places for which the Administration had granted patents and licences for nearly twenty years!

Meanwhile the Ogowe Company, which had not the least intention of accepting the verdict of the Loango Court (January 20, 1900; see Chapters VI. and VIII.), had appealed to the High Court at Libreville to reverse the said verdict. In due course our familiar friend the President, M. Gilbert Desvallons, having applied his judicial mind with much earnestness to the case in question, delivered his final judgment (October 24, 1901), which amounted

to this: Prohibition for our merchants to trade even in the native towns within the conceded area; evacuation of the factories specified in the previous judgments, accompanied by a penalty of 300 francs per month for each month's delay after the expiration of three months after the delivery of the judgment; damages 3,000 francs, and our merchants to pay all costs of the action. It is worth while to look into this judgment a little closely, because the law of M. Gilbert Desvallons, President of the High Court of Libreville in the colony of French Congo, is a law unto itself, as unique as it is fascinating, and as fascinating as it is unique.

Our merchants' position was in this particular case set forth with the usual simplicity and straightforwardness which on every occasion has characterized the attitude of the remarkable men who, despite difficulties innumerable, face to face with a judicature forgetful of law in its anxiety to conform to political instructions, confronted by unscrupulous individuals who stopped short at nothing to achieve their ends,

hampered by an imperfect knowledge of the French language, totally deprived of legal assistance, and suffering from the paralyzing sensation that the business they had built up with such painstaking labour was fast being wrested from them, with the consent of the authorities, by measures opposed to every sentiment of equity; nevertheless succeeded in maintaining their dignity and preserving their self-control. Englishmen sitting at home may well feel a thrill of pride at the performances of these obscure British merchants in Equatorial Africa, who, notwithstanding every provocation -doubly hard to bear in a climate so trying to the health and temper of Europeans-never lost their self-command, but confronted their enemies with dogged perseverance and calm courage. Men such as these are the fibre of the British Empire. They aspire to no honours and they reap no rewards, save that of the consciousness of duty performed. And yet the Empire owes them a debt of gratitude it can never sufficiently repay.

And so on this occasion, once more, our merchants 'argued'—to use the words of the President of the Court—'on the question of principles.' They mentioned that they had been established in the country since 1884; that they had acquired rights in the district, which they themselves had opened up to trade; that it was contrary to the laws of a civilized nation to drive out of a country traders who had expended their capital upon that country, without indemnifying them for pecuniary sacrifices; and, finally, that they were then still paying patents and licences on their trade to the Administration, a recognition *per se* of their position as traders in the country.

The President set aside these pleadings on various grounds. First of all, he argued that the Convention between the Ogowe Company and the Government 'contained no mention of reserved rights for third parties.'\* Secondly,

\* In that he was technically correct, for, as previously explained, the Charter of the Ogowe Company was conferred upon it in 1893, and the clause anent the safeguarding of the rights of third parties, which formed part

'that the fact of paying patents and licences which are granted by the Administration does not authorize the exploitation of the colonial domain; nor does it give rights to establish in villages and reserved, cultivated zones; neither does it involve a right to buy from the natives *produce that does not belong to them* that the patent is due to the simple fact that one is a trader.' The italicized words are worth noting. They represent once again the Belgian conception. The fruits of the soil no longer belong to the native, but to the Concessionnaire! It is so admirably simple, so

of the Concessions Decree of 1899, under which all the new concessions were granted in French Congo, was not inserted in the Ogowe Company's Charter. But what a pitiful excuse to make a way of escape for the State from a moral responsibility common to all States ! For six years, let it be repeated, the Ogowe Company, after receiving its charter, together with the exceptional privileges granted to it by the Government, such as the return of half the export duties, etc., never attempted to put forward the extravagant claims subsequently insisted upon, and our merchants, in full confidence of their safety and protection under the laws of a friendly nation, quietly went on extending their business in the ordinary way.

charmingly ingenious, so transparently honest! You take a map of Africa and a blue pencil; you mark off an area of, say, a couple of thousand square miles, and you declaim to this effect: 'Gentlemen, we, the Government of this European country, grant to you and your associates everything of commercial value which grows within the area marked on the map of that African country. You will, of course, make it convenient to pay the native some little trifle for his self-imposed labour in bringing you what you require. Gentlemen, good-day, and never forget that we seek only one thing—the moral and material advancement of the dark races.'

But observe the logical outcome of this pronouncement of M. Gilbert Desvallons. The British merchants established in French Congo, in order to regularize their position as traders in the country, had to obtain patents—that is to say, they had to send in a declaration to the Administrator of the region, giving particulars regarding the villages or districts where they

wished to open a factory. That was local law. The request to establish trade was made by declaration of patent; that was the object of the patent, which, be it remembered, was paid for. 'But,' says the judge, 'the patent does not give you a right to exploit the colonial domain.' Now, the 'exploitation of the colonial domain' is merely another way of saying 'to trade in forest products.' If, then, the patent did not entitle our merchants to trade in forest products, the local authorities, in allowing our merchants for about a quarter of a century or so to trade on the strength of the issue of these patents, had been acting illegally!

Again, our merchants had no right, according to M. Gilbert Desvallons, to establish themselves in villages or in areas reserved to the natives.\* Nevertheless, he says : 'If the defendants were merely claiming a right to acquire the produce collected by the natives

\* Which, let it be repeated once more, had never been delimited, and, pending delimitation, had already been held, as I have shown, by the courts as juridically non-existent.

upon their cultivated lands there would not be any question at all.' And yet this sapient judge denied that our merchants had the right to establish themselves in those villages and so-called reserves, by which means alone could such produce be bought, even supposing that the reserves juridically existed, which they did not. Was there ever such a tissue of contradictions, and dishonest absurdities ?

The scene shifts to the N'Gunie again. The summons of the Ogowe-N'Gunie Company was followed by a judgment in their favour at the Court of First Instance. Our merchants were condemned to pay 30,000 francs damages, and to remove all their factories and traders from the district within two months, failing which they would be cleared out manu militari. Our Consul in Loanda (St. Paul of Loanda, capital of Portuguese Angola) was at that time in the French Congo, whither the British Government had summoned him, to inquire into the state of affairs.\* He

\* The Governor of the colony declined to discuss matters with him, saying they were being settled in Europe.

requested the Commissaire-Général that the fine should be kept by the court until the appeal, which had at once been brought by our merchants, had been heard. He left the country before receiving a reply. No reply ever appears to have been sent.

In another case brought by the Ogowe-N'Gunie Company against our merchants, and decided in the former's favour, the fine was made executory, notwithstanding appeal, and our merchants were told to pay up at once. They protested against the gross injustice of such action, knowing but too well that the money, once paid, would never be recovered, and declined to pay. Their factory at Libreville, the capital of the colony, was thereupon put up to public auction, and sold over their heads!

Spurred on by the success of the Ogowe-N'Gunie Company, the Société des Factories de N'Djole began seizing produce and goods belonging to our merchants. Just then, the German firms trading on the river, without

11-2

waiting for orders from the court, cleared out entirely, despairing of receiving justice at the hands of the judicial authorities. The following extracts from letters written by our merchants at this time are worth quoting :

'In a private conversation with the judge, he candidly admitted that we had been unjustly treated, and frankly gave his opinion that the people who gave the concessions knew absolutely nothing of the country they were conceding, nor of the situation they were creating; but he maintained that, in his capacity as judge, he could only act according to the Decree granting the concession, which had already been interpreted by the Colonial Minister in various circulars. He thought the Decree ought to be annulled, but that was an affair for the Conseil d'État. I thought, as an honest man, he ought to put these opinions in his judgment, when they might do us some good, instead of calling us "parasites."

Early in 1902 our merchants were ordered by the Libreville Court to pay the fine of

30,000 francs to the agent of the Ogowe-N'Gunie Company within twenty-four hours, under pain of the seizure of all their property and effects to cover the same. That was the reply to the British Consul's request that the money might be paid into court, pending appeal! Our merchants were compelled to acquiesce, in order to prevent the seizure and the sale of their goods by public auction, as had been done in the case already alluded to. After that, matters were crescendo. A peremptory request followed from the agent of the Ogowe-N'Gunie Company to our merchants to evacuate their factories, 'otherwise we shall find ourselves compelled to take action against you by means of force. . . .'

All this while the judgment given against our merchants in this case was under notice of appeal! Succeeding events may be summarized in rotation :

Summons from the Société des Factories de N'Djole to our merchants to leave their concession.

Summons from the Ogowe Company (which had meanwhile won another action against our merchants in connection with factories established in a different part of their concession, involving a fine of 10,000 francs) that immediate evacuation of the British factories must take place. The reply of our merchants is instructive :

'In reply to your letter we have the honour to inform you that your representative has already given orders to the natives to rob the factories of the foreign houses found within the native villages included in the perimeter of your concession. Our representative has advised us that this has been accomplished, and there no longer exists any of our factories in your territory.'

M. Gilbert Desvallons disallows on a technical point the appeal brought by our merchants against the fine of 30,000 francs they were compelled to pay to the Ogowe-N'Gunie Company pending appeal. Further claim of 10,000 francs by the Ogowe-N'Gunie Company against our merchants, because *British factories*  had not been removed, although no trade had been conducted by our merchants with the natives since the previous judgment!

More threats of force from the Ogowe-N'Gunie Company to make our merchants remove bodily the factories upon the concession. The year 1902 closes with our merchants being expelled-as traders-from the whole country of French Congo, with the exception of four or five central depots situate on the rivers; forbidden to trade both in the Free-Trade zone and out of it; confronted with actions at law involving claims amounting to  $\pounds$ 60,000; their buildings and plant threatened with destruction if not removed; themselves waiting to be told whether they are to remain pending the result of the request for arbitration put forward by His Majesty's Government, or whether they shall abandon their buildings, embark such goods as may remain there, and take passage to Europe.

\* \* \* \* \* \* \* Lawsuits pending against our merchants at

5.

the time this book appears amount in the aggregate to fines of  $\pounds$  30,000 in the Ogowe Basin, and in the Free-Trade zone to some  $\pounds$ 60,000 to  $\pounds$ 70,000. So there is likely to be a great harvest for the Concessionnaires, and if nothing be done to stop the judgments being given, the complete ruin of our merchants will at length be consummated. The incredible injustice of the whole affair is almost unthinkable, and if only the French public knew the real facts, I for one firmly believe it would be moved to genuine amazement and indignation. Unfortunately, the French colonial press, with a few honourable exceptions, has consistently bamboozled the French public into believing that British complaints consist of another dark intrigue on the part of 'Perfidious Albion.'

# CHAPTER XIII

# What has replaced the programme set forth at the Conference of Berlin?

WILL the reader please hark back to Chapter III., and, if not too utterly jaded by the narrative (containing, as was inevitable, much reiteration of events bearing a close resemblance to one another) which has been developed in the chapters succeeding Chapter III., will he be so good as to read it again ? . . .

On the assumption that he has now done so, I beg to submit in tabulated form the evolution of a policy which professed, in 1885, to be founded upon freedom, justice, and humanity, and which, seventeen years later, stands condemned before the world as the embodiment of slavery instead of freedom, outrage in lieu of justice, and, as a substitute for humanity,

[ 169 ]

oppression the cruellest, the most infamous, and the most degrading.

# FIRST STAGE.

With the disappearance of the oversea slave traffic, a legitimate trade springs up between European merchants and African natives all down the West African coast. This trade consists in bartering European merchandise against sundry vegetable products of commercial value gathered by the natives in their forests—a trade which it was at that time the policy of France, as well as of Great Britain, to promote and encourage. Owing to the commercial aptitude of the natives and the enterprise of the merchants, the trade rapidly increases.

# SECOND STAGE.

Owing partly to political rivalries and disputes, and their possible effect upon the future development of trade, partly to reasons of another nature—reasons professedly philanthropic—the representatives of all the Powers resolve to hold a joint conference, with the idea of evolving a rational programme for application within a vast area of Western Equatorial Africa; an area peculiarly fitted for geographical and political reasons to benefit from the inauguration of such a programme within it.

# THIRD STAGE.

The dominating ideas of the Conference are propounded with the utmost clearness by various members of the Conference, and particularly by the representatives of France and of Belgium, the Constitutional Monarch of the latter country having specially interested himself in the Conference from motives, so stated, of pure philanthropy, absolutely devoid of any ambitions, either on his own behalf or on behalf of his country. The dominating ideas are these : insuring for all time the freedom from molestation and the progressive development of the pre-existing trade between Europeans

and the natives already alluded to, and the welfare of the natives inhabiting the area in which this rational programme is to be applied. With painstaking minuteness, every possible loophole whereby the application in practice of this programme might be threatened by individual or collective egotism, is closed. With all the solemnity befitting so memorable an occasion, unique in the history of the world, a binding compact to observe the programme enunciated is made between the contracting Powers. The Constitutional Monarch of Belgium is entrusted by the Powers to preside over the carrying out of this programme in the greater part of the area affected, and in due course is permitted to assume the title of Sovereign of the 'Congo Free State.' France retains the political influence she already exercised in a portion of the area outside the limits of the 'Congo Free State,' and is given, and accepts, the option of extending her influence to what still remains of the said area outside the limits of the 'Congo Free State.'

#### SEQUEL TO THE BERLIN ACT

# FOURTH STAGE.

Hardly has the ink expended upon the drawing up of this great Conference had time to dry, than the Sovereign of the 'Congo Free State' issues a decree asserting rights of proprietorship over all 'vacant lands' throughout the 'Congo Free State' not actually covered by native villages or by native farms—that is to say, clearings round the villages where foodstuffs are cultivated by the natives.

# FIFTH STAGE.

In 1891 and 1892 three decrees are successively issued by the Sovereign of the 'Congo Free State,' forbidding the native to gather the produce of the soil for the purpose of selling that produce to merchants, forbidding the natives to sell ivory to merchants, and threatening the merchants who purchased either produce of the soil or ivory with judicial proceedings. *The Powers make no protest.* 

# SIXTH STAGE.

The merchants violently object, and to such good purpose that, while maintaining the policy enunciated under Stages 4 and 5, the Sovereign of the 'Congo Free State' is compelled, in order to carry out his plans, to purchase their silence by conferring upon them the exclusive right to trade within specified areas of the 'Congo Free State.' *The Powers make no protest.* 

# SEVENTH STAGE.

# The Dawn of the Era of 'Moral and Material Regeneration.'

The Sovereign of the 'Congo Free State' proceeds to raise an enormous army of native levies, recruited for the most part from the wildest and fiercest cannibalistic tribes of the country. Thousands of quick-firing rifles and quantities of ammunition are imported to arm and equip these levies. A system of taxation is inaugurated. All towns and villages where the officers and officials of the Sovereign of the 'Congo Free State' are able to exercise his authority, are compelled to gather rubber and to bring in ivory as tribute. This tribute is sent home by the agents of the Sovereign of the 'Congo Free State' and sold in Europe. The Sovereign of the 'Congo Free State' makes arrangements with certain Belgian financiers, whereby portions of the 'Congo Free State' are farmed out to corporations in which the 'Congo Free State' appears as holder of half the shares. The object of these corporations is to acquire rubber and ivory from the natives, and to sell these articles on the Antwerp market. The native levies raised by the Sovereign of the 'Congo Free State' assist in coercing the natives to gather rubber and collect ivory. In some instances the corporations aforesaid are themselves authorized to raise and equip native levies. The Powers make no protest.

# EIGHTH STAGE.

Many atrocities are committed upon the natives of the 'Congo Free State.' But the profits of the corporations are very large. French colonial opinion, led astray by the profits of these corporations, clamours for the creation of similar corporations in the French Congo adjoining the 'Congo Free State.' The French Government yields to the clamour, and passes in 1899 a law attributing to the State 'all vacant and unclaimed land' in the French Congo. This law is followed by another, conferring upon certain corporations (largely controlled by the same groups which control the existing corporations in the 'Congo Free State') 'all powers of enjoyment and possession' over specific districts in French Congo. The Powers make no protest.

# NINTH STAGE.

The corporations in the French Congoknown as Concessionnaire Companies-begin interfering violently with the existing trade

between merchants of British nationality and the natives, alleging that the produce of the soil belongs to them ; that the natives have no right to gather and to sell such produce to the merchants; and that the merchants, in buying such produce, are 'poachers and brigands.' The factories of British merchants are broken into; native traders in British employ are flogged; produce paid for by British merchants is openly appropriated. British merchants bring actions-at-law in the local courts against the Concessionnaire Companies, maintaining that the Berlin Conference guaranteed freedom of trade to merchants for all time, and also the rights of the native, and asserting that the claim of the Concessionnaire Companies is an impudent violation of the Berlin Conference, insomuch as it would, if admitted, dispossess the native of his right to sell his own property -the produce of the soil-and forbid the merchants from exercising their business, viz., trade, or the exchange of European merchandise for the said produce of the soil.

I 2

# TENTH STAGE.

The Court of Loango, before which the complaint of the British merchants in the zone covered by the Berlin Act first comes up for judgment, holds that the Concessionnaire Company has 'the exclusive right of collecting and exploiting the natural products of the soil throughout the entire area of the territories conceded to it.' The British merchants appeal.

# ELEVENTH STAGE.

M. Décrais, Colonial Minister for France, sends the following instructions to the Governor of French Congo:

'One idea dominates the system : All the products of the conceded territory, whatever they may be, are the property of the Concessionnaire Company. The agents of the Company have alone the right to gather them or to buy them from the natives who have gathered them; the latter can only . . . hand them over to the Concessionnaire. . . .'

## TWELFTH STAGE.

The appeal of the British merchants comes before the High Court at Libreville. The President of the Appeal Court, in deciding against the British merchants, lays down the following axiom :

'There can be no question of a commercial monopoly, because the rubber belongs to the Concessionnaire Company and not to the native who gathers it; the latter, in bringing produce to the Company, does not sell that produce, because he does not own it.'

\*

\*

\*

What conclusion can be arrived at from the above summary? Native rights of land tenure have been abolished in four-fifths of the area affected by the Berlin Act. So far as the 'Congo *Free* State' is concerned, native ownership in land has been abolished in favour of the Sovereign of that State, who, by the constitution of the State, is absolute monarch over the territories of the State, and solely responsible for the legislation passed relating

12-2

to those territories. So far as the French Congo is concerned, native ownership in land has been abolished in favour of the Government of the French Republic.

The abolition of native ownership in land has entailed the abolition of the native's right to gather the produce of the land for the purpose of selling it to the merchant in exchange for European merchandise, which in turn has led to the practical prohibition of trade, which it was the purpose of the Berlin Conference to foster and develop.

In four-fifths of the 'Congo Free State' all pretence of maintaining commerce, even under monopolistic conditions, has long since disappeared. The native has become the serf or slave of the State, or of corporations in which the State is financially interested. An army of native levies has been raised and armed with repeating rifles. Owing to this medium, the State is able to do that which it would be unable to do without such a medium—viz., to compel the natives, by threats and by violence, to gather the products of the soil, chiefly indiarubber, and to bring these articles to the State's 'posts,' and to the factories of the corporations. Provided the natives are amenable to threats, the agents of the corporations may give them, should they deem it prudent, some sort of 'remuneration for their labour.' But in no case does such remuneration partake of the nature of a commercial transaction, nor is it based upon commercial usages, the native not being recognised as owner of the produce of the soil.\*

In the French Congo the ownership of the produce of the land has been vested by the Government of the French Republic in sundry companies, and the President of the Court of Appeal in the colony has recorded that the produce of the land no longer belongs to the native, but to the Concessionnaire Company, and that the act of sale no longer exists, since

\* In some cases where 'remuneration' is paid, it consists of small pieces of brass, which the authorities not infrequently decline to accept, subsequently, as currency.

the native does not own the produce of the soil, which, consequently, he can sell to no one; but he may bring it to the Concessionnaire Company, and to the Concessionnaire alone, who should pay him for his labour.

In the French Congo, therefore, a monopoly of the produce of the soil, which involves a monopoly of trade, has in practice been granted; whilst in theory commerce has disappeared, just as it has disappeared in the 'Congo Free State,' the native having become by law the serf, or slave, of the Concessionnaire Company. So far, the latter is a theory only, because the French Government has not created the medium whereby alone the theory can be converted into a working system-viz., a native army, to be used in compelling the natives, by threats and by violence, to bring produce to the factories of the Concessionnaires. In this respect, therefore, the policy adopted in the French Congo so far differs, in practice, from the policy adopted in the 'Congo Free State,' as it also differs in the circumstance that the Government of the French Republic is not financially interested in the corporations it has brought into existence.

Theoretically, the two policies are identical. The difference in results are these: that the policy in question can only be temporarily successful, in the sense of bringing temporary returns to those benefiting by it, with an existing coercive medium which a large native army provides. The corporations of the 'Congo Free State' have, on this account, reaped gigantic profits, while none of the corporations of the French Congo have done so. Some have failed entirely, after wasting all their shareholders' money; others have existed by preying upon an already existing trade; appropriating produce belonging to British merchants, and getting the law-courts of the colony to mulct in their favour the British merchants in heavy fines.

Without that coercive medium, then, even temporary success on the lines indicated is utterly impossible, because :

183

1. The native of Africa is not a brute, but a man, more or less intelligent according to environment, tribal peculiarities, and influences from within and without—but still, and always, a man.

2. The native of Africa possesses a commercial instinct developed in some instances to a remarkable degree, owing to various specific causes, amongst others contact and acquaintance with the usages of European trade for several generations.

3. The native of Africa is passionately attached to his rights in land.

With the existence of a coercive medium, this policy, while it may bring temporary benefit to its initiators, must in the long-run prove disastrous for Africa and for the powers of Europe interested in the development of Africa, because :

1. Commerce, the foundation of all progress in Africa, is destroyed.

2. The desire in the mind of the native to purchase European goods, which is the stimulus

to the development of trade in Africa, disappears with the destruction of commerce, and home manufacturers suffer in consequence.

3. African markets for the absorption of European merchandise are ruined, instead of being opened and extended.

4. All progress and advancement among the natives is paralyzed.

5. Slaughter, depopulation, and emigration are produced by the ruthless measures employed; the natives become crushed and terrorstricken, and vast areas of rubber-producing land are irretrievably impaired through the frantic and unscientific bleeding of the vines by droves of natives, spurred on by fear of the consequences awaiting them if they do not bring in the amount required.

6. Intertribal warfare is encouraged, tribes which have exhausted their rubber-producing areas invading the territories of other tribes, who, being similarly spurred on by the bayonet and the *chicotte*, resent the intrusion of their neighbours, which spells a lessening in their

capacity for production, and, consequently, an increase in persecution for themselves.

7. The native of Africa is converted into a hater of the European, instead of a co-operator with the European.

8. The creation of thousands of native levies, their instruction in the usage of modern weapons of offence, their equipment with those weapons, and their employment in operations of systematic outrage and cruelty, constitutes a grave danger to European interests in Africa.

The absolute and immediate necessities of the case are these :

I. A new conference of the Powers.

2. Maintenance of commerce.

3. Maintenance of Free Trade.

4. Continual pressure upon the British Government by Members of Parliament, chambers of commerce, by manufacturers and trades unions, and by every political and commercial organization in the country, to insist upon the open door in Equatorial Africa, the greatest feeding-ground of the future for British manufacturers.

5. Disruption of the Congo Free State.\*

6. Abrogation by France of the Concessions *régime* in French Congo, for the sake of her own good name, and in her own interests and those of her protected subjects.

7. Compensation for losses suffered, and reinstatement of our merchants in French Congo.

8. Partition of the Congo Free State among the Powers.

9. Gradual disbandment of two-thirds of the *Force Publique*.

10. Internationalization of the Congo Railway, connecting the Lower with the Upper Congo.

\* Under certain circumstances France claims a right of pre-emption over the Congo State. The right has never been recognised by the other Powers, and it is extremely improbable that France would care to attempt to exercise it in any case. The task of the successors to the havoc wrought by the Congo State will be an unenviable one.

# INTERNATIONAL PROTESTS ON THE CONGO QUESTION IN 1901 AND 1902

## I. IN ENGLAND

September, 1901

# PROTEST OF THE LIVERPOOL CHAMBER OF COMMERCE—AFFAIRS OF THE FRENCH CONGO

To the most Noble Marquess of Lansdowne, K.G., His Majesty's Principal Secretary of State for Foreign Affairs.

The Humble Memorial of the Incorporated Chamber of Commerce of Liverpool

#### RESPECTFULLY SHEWETH,

I. That your Memorialists have large interests throughout the whole of the West Coast of Africa, and that all questions affecting the prosperity of that Coast are of the utmost importance to them.

2. One of the most important West African questions, in the interests both of Europeans and of the Natives, is the maintenance, as far as possible, of Freedom of Trade in all the regions of the Coast.

[ 189 ]

3. Your Memorialists have consistently advocated Freedom of Trade in West Africa, and have always viewed with the greatest satisfaction that portion of the Berlin Act of 1885 which relates to Freedom of Trade in the Congo Region.

4. The following are the Articles of that Act to which your Memorialists specially wish to call your Lordship's attention :

Article I., Chap. I, decrees that the Trade of all Nations shall enjoy complete Freedom in all the regions forming the basin of the Congo and its outlets.

Article V. enacts that no Power which exercises, or shall exercise, sovereign rights in the regions in question shall be allowed to grant therein a monopoly or favour of any kind in matters of Trade.

5. Your Memorialists respectfully desire to point to an apparent violation of the principle of these Articles on the part of a Foreign Government.

6. The territory known as the French Congo is situated within the Free-Trade Zone specially defined in Article I., Chap. 2, of the Berlin Act referred to, and consequently, by Article V. of the Act, the French Government is not allowed to grant Trade monopolies of any kind in that Territory.

7. Notwithstanding this, the French Government has granted concessions of territory in the French Congo to about forty-four Concessionnaire companies, which concessions embrace nearly all the district of the Congo Française.

8. A circular issued on the subject of the con-

cessions by the Commissaire-Général of the French Congo to the District Commissioners defines the rights conceded to the Concessionnaires thereby, which may be summed up as follows : Practically all the produce of the district of the French Congo, including wild animals, is to be the property of the Concessionnaire companies, except in the case of lands reserved for the natives, called the Native Reserves. Independent traders are to be debarred absolutely from purchasing produce from the natives unless collected from the aforesaid Reserves. They may sell goods to natives for cash.

9. The effect of the concessions, therefore, is to prevent independent traders from trading in the French Congo for the following reasons :

(a) The Native Reserves have not been delimited, and until delimitation takes place all produce is held to be the property of the Concessionnaire companies.

(b) It is understood that guarantees have been given to the companies that rubber-producing lands will not be included in the Native Reserves.

(c) Cash is not in general circulation in the French Congo district. Moreover, in order to obtain cash, wherewith to pay for the goods imported by the independent trader, the native must first sell the produce to the Concessionnaire, who is not bound to pay in cash, or to pay such a price as the natives would readily receive under a fair competitive system of trade.

to. The principal articles of produce in the French Congo are rubber, ivory, oils, palm kernels, ebony, mahogany, barwood, gum, and other valuable products. Several English firms have traded in the district for a considerable time, and have established large businesses in the articles named.\* It is stated that a complete stop in some places has been put to their trade by the action of the French Government, from the reasons enumerated in the foregoing paragraph.

II. It is also feared that the Concessionnaire system may be extended to Dahomey and dependencies, and to other French possessions in West Africa, where, at present, the French Government is under an agreement not to impose differential duties for a number of years. The Concessionnaire system has already been put into force in Gaboon, to the detriment of British trade there.

Your Memorialists, therefore, having carefully considered all the facts of the case, desire strongly

\* CONGO FRANÇAIS EXPORTS IN 1900.

Ivory	-	-	-	-	152,081	kilos.
Palm Oil	-	-	-	•	112,103	"
Rubber	•	•	-	•	656,736	,,
Ebony	-	•	-	-	1,834,743	"
Okoume	(Wood)	-	-	-	3,397,742	,,
Red-wood	l-	-	-	-	434,169	"
Piassava	-	-	-	-	107,149	,,
Palm Ker	nels	-	-	-	688,690	,,
Coffee	-	-	-	•	43,145	>>
Cocoa	•	-	-	•	14,006	"

to protest against the concessions granted in the French Congo. They respectfully request that His Majesty's Government will cause inquiry to be made into the legality of the concessions, and, in conclusion, they trust that, if the grant of the concessions is found to be an infringement of the Berlin Act of 1885 (and of the Brussels Act of 1890, confirming the Berlin Act), immediate steps will be taken to enforce these Acts, and to secure complete freedom of trade in the French Congo.

And your Memorialists will ever pray, etc.

Given under the Common Seal of the Incorporated Chamber of Commerce of Liverpool, this thirtieth day of September, one thousand nine hundred and one.

> ALFRED L. JONES, President. THOMAS H. BARKER, Secretary.

SUPPORT FROM OTHER CHAMBERS OF COMMERCE

The following Chambers supported this Memorial by direct representations to the Foreign Office : London, Manchester, Birmingham, Bury, Cardiff, Glasgow, Wakefield, Wolverhampton, Halifax, Huddersfield, Bristol, Blackburn, Belfast, and South of Scotland.

# November, 1901

The following deputation waited upon Lord Lansdowne : The Liverpool Chamber of Commerce : Sir Alfred Jones, K.C.M.G., President ; Mr. John

13

Holt, Vice-Chairman of the African Trade Section; Mr. E. H. Cookson; Mr. Thomas H. Barker, Secretary. London Chamber of Commerce: Mr. F. Swanzy, Chairman West African Trade Section; Mr. William Cleaver; Mr. Kenric B. Murray, Secretary. Bristol Chamber of Commerce: Mr. H. J. Ryder; Mr. E. C. Lucas. Manchester Chamber of Commerce: Mr. Sydney Keymer. Halifax Chamber of Commerce: Mr. T. S. Scarborough.

The following Chambers associated themselves with the object of the deputation : Birmingham, Blackburn, Bury, Wakefield, Cardiff, Belfast, and Glasgow.

# October and November, 1901

Publication of a pamphlet by the present writer entitled 'Trading Monopolies in West Africa,' a protest against territorial concessions. This pamphlet\* was reviewed by several English, German, French, and Belgian newspapers.

An extract from the notice in the *Kreuz Zeitung* may here be given, as it faithfully represents the author's purpose :

'This . . . pamphlet is a collection of articles directed against the system of monopoly established by France in the French Congo, and, as far as we can judge, with justification. But the real centre of gravity lies in that part of the

\* Liverpool: John Richardson and Sons, 29, Dale Street. Price 6d. pamphlet where the really unheard-of mismanagement in the so-called Congo Free State is referred to. . . . An appeal is made to the German Emperor to interfere, and it is argued that if Belgium will not assume responsibility, the Congo State should be divided between the three great Powers-France, England, and Germany. The high sentiment of duty in the German Emperor is invoked in favour of the natives of Central Africa. . . With these pathetic words the author ends. To our regret, we do not know who is behind him. If he should succeed in making the English and French Governments the heralds of his thoughts, it would be a great thing, for that the mismanagement of the Congo State cries against heaven has gradually become known all over the world.'

The author was the recipient of the following communication in respect to the articles embodied in the pamphlet referred to :

> 'THE INCORPORATED CHAMBER OF COMMERCE OF LIVERPOOL: AFRICAN TRADE SECTION, EXCHANGE BUILDINGS, LIVERPOOL,

Nov. 19, 1901.

' DEAR SIR,

<sup> $\circ$ </sup> Concessions French Congo: I am directed to inform you that the Committee of the African Trade Section have had under consideration the valuable articles on the subject of the above-named concessions published in *West Africa*, and which 13-2

they understand have been contributed by you. I am to say that the information contained in those articles has been of great value to the Committee, and I am to thank you on their behalf for the able manner in which you have dealt with the subject.

'I am, yours faithfully,

'THOMAS H. BARKER, Secretary.'

# Public Meeting at the Mansion House on May 15, 1902\*

Mr. A. E. Pease, M.P., the President of the Society, occupied the chair, and among those present were Sir Charles W. Dilke, M.P., Sir Mark J. Stewart, M.P., Mr. J. Round, M.P., Mr. John Holt (Vice-Chairman of the African Section of the Liverpool Chamber of Commerce), Mr. F. Swanzy (Chairman of the African Trade Section of the London Chamber of Commerce). Sir T. Fowell Buxton (President of the Anti-Slavery Society), Mr. Alexander McArthur, Mrs. J. R. Green, Mrs. Bradlaugh Bonner, Mr. Belfort Bax, Mr. Travers Buxton, the Count de Cardi, Dr. Colenso, Mr. A. E. Fletcher, Mr. F. W. Fox, Mr. R. D. L. Mohun (District Commissioner, Congo Free State), Mr. E. D. Morel, Mr. H. J. Ogden, Mr. John Hilton, Mr. J. G. Leigh, Mr. Hodgson Pratt, Mr. W. H. Segram (Congo Bololo Mission), Mr. Hasler Thorn,

\* 'To call attention to the grievous wrongs to which native populations in Central Africa are subjected, in violation of International obligations entered into at the Berlin and Brussels Conferences.'

Mr. G. P. Walford (of Antwerp), Mr. Martin Wood, Dr. Alfred Zimmerman (German Embassy), and Mr. Fox-Bourne (Secretary, Aborigines Protection Society).

The Chairman, having explained the object of the meeting, called on Mr. Fox-Bourne to read letters from gentlemen who had expressed regret at their inability to be present, and sympathy with the object of the meeting. Among these were the Marquis of Ripon, Earl Spencer, Lord Avebury, the Bishop of New Guinea, Sir John H. Kennaway, M.P.; Sir W. Brampton Gurdon, K.C.M.G., M.P.; Mr. Sydney Buxton, M.P.; Mr. W. E. H. Lecky, M.P.; Mr. W. S. Robson, K.C., M.P.; Sir Edward Clarke, K.C.; Mr. C. H. Hopwood, K.C.; Mr. Frederic Harrison, Mr. A. F. Buxton, and Dr. R. N. Cust. Mr. John Morley, M.P., wrote: 'Nothing would please me more, and not many things so well; but I am so heavily pressed in various ways that it is out of my power. I am very sorry.' Mr. James Bryce, M.P., wrote : 'I greatly regret that I cannot be with you on Thursday next at the meeting to consider the condition of affairs in the Congo State. If the treatment to which the natives are subjected there is as bad, or even half as bad, as the description in the pamphlet you have sent me represents it to be, there is a plain duty laid upon England and the other Powers which signed the Congo Act to address strong remonstrance to the Government of that State. We must not, indeed, hastily assume that

these painful accounts are accurate; but the responsibility which we, in common with other Powers, have incurred towards the peoples of tropical Africa binds us to inquire how these peoples are faring under European control, and to do all we can to secure that what is called "the development and civilization" of the country is not made the occasion for reducing the native inhabitants to serfdom before despoiling them of their lands. I trust your meeting will do good by calling attention to this important subject.' Professor John Westlake, K.C., wrote : 'I much regret that a clashing engagement away from London prevents my attending the meeting called for May 15, since the attention of the Secretary of State for Foreign Affairs cannot be too strongly called to the statement as to the treatment of natives in the Congo State, which has been submitted to him by the Aborigines Protection Society. The allegations quoted in that statement, to which I believe that no satisfactory answer has yet been made, ought to arouse the conscience of the whole world to demand an inquiry, based not only on the general claims of humanity, but especially on the engagements in favour of the natives which the signatory Powers took in Article VI. of the General Act of the West African Congress of Berlin. It is also a matter for serious consideration whether the system of appropriations and concessions under which the trade in rubber is placed, taken in connection with the restriction of the rights of the natives which it involves, does not amount to a breach of the stipulation against monopolies and privileges contained in Article V. of the same General Act.' The Secretary of the Manchester Chamber of Commerce wrote: 'Your letters, as well as the printed statement enclosed, have been carefully considered by our African Section. I am directed by the President to state to you that the Chamber cordially concurs with the proposal that His Majesty's Government should be requested to co-operate in the movement for the reassembling of the signatories to the Berlin Act. I am, at the same time, to express to you the regret of the President that the chairman of the African Section. Mr. J. A. Hutton, is unable to be present at the forthcoming meeting on the 15th instant, and to request you to read this letter, if you should think it desirable to do so, at the meeting.'

Similar letters were received from the secretaries of the Bristol and Bury Chambers of Commerce, and in an important communication received from Consul Vohsen of Berlin, representing the German Colonial Society, Consul Vohsen said : 'I hope that this meeting will have the desired effect to call the attention of the different Governments concerned in the General Act of the Berlin Conference to the responsibilities which they have assumed by signing it. The results aimed at cannot be attained except by the strict observance of the General Act of the Berlin Conference—in particular that part of it

which deals with Free Trade. Free Trade alone guarantees to the native the full profits resulting from his labour, whilst now the produce he collects is taken from him in the form of taxes and impositions from which he derives no profit, or at prices which it is in the power of the buyer to fix, who, being in most instances the State or monopolistic societies, is free from that wholesome control which is the outcome of competition or Free Trade. Thus the native becomes neither more nor less than a slave of the State, and such a system is not only contrary to the terms of the General Act, but also a mockery upon culture and civilization. This alone makes a revision of the Act absolutely necessary, even if the atrocities committed-of which various reliable witnesses report-did not exist. I hope it will be possible to you, by the resolution taken by your public meeting, to rouse your Government from its apathy, and induce it to take the initiative in calling the signatory Powers to a new conference, with the object of reviewing the Act and putting an end to a state of things which is contrary both to the provisions of the Act and to the interests of the development of the Dark Continent and its inhabitants.'

# Extracts from Speeches delivered and Resolutions passed

Sir Charles Dilke feared 'that these horrible atrocities, which had been going on for years, still

prevailed; at all events, the system was still in force which rendered them almost a natural incident. Well, it seemed to him that he had proved the words of his resolution : "That, in the opinion of this meeting, the provision as regards protection of the native populations in Central Africa, and improvement of their conditions of life, as well as those prohibiting monopolies and other restraints on freedom of trade with them, which were made by the Powers represented at the Berlin International Conference of 1884-1885, and which were accepted by the founders of the Congo Free State as a condition of its existence, have been violated by proceedings ruinous to those native populations, and that it is the duty of all the Powers responsible for the General Act of the Berlin Conference, and for the Brussels General Act of 1892, which was supplementary to it, to co-operate in procuring the necessary reforms." It was a very moderate resolution, and, personally, his feelings went far beyond it, but the resolution ought to be one that the meeting could carry unanimously. While it probably represented the feelings of all in that room, it was well within the mark as regarded the duty and responsibility of all the Powers, and especially the duty and responsibility incumbent upon the people of this country.'

Mr. John Holt, representing the African Section of the Liverpool Chamber of Commerce, seconded the motion. He said 'he was one of those who

took an active part, along with the late Mr. Hutton of Manchester, in getting our Government to support the Congo Free State. The International Society, formed with the object of bringing this about, was regarded as a philanthropic organization, and had as its head the King of the Belgians. His Majesty misled them; at all events, he misled him (Mr. Holt) by the lofty professions made as to what he would do for the trade of Africa and its natives. They were to have Free Trade, the natives were to be protected, and the capital of the world was to have free course in the Congo region. They backed the idea, and it was with the greatest joy they saw the Portuguese kept out of that country. They did not like Portugal, because of her protective system and the hindrances she placed in the way of Free Trade and foreign enterprise. Hence they hailed with delight the fact that the King of the Belgians had placed himself at the head of the movement, to lead the way to Free Trade in that part of the world. Unfortunately, all the professed ideals upon which the Free State was founded had been cast aside. . . . These atrocities, practised on a helpless people whom we ought to protect and help onward, could not have occurred in the early part of last century without arousing the protest of our whole nation. He occasionally wondered whether our humanitarian instincts had become extinct. He had the greatest pleasure as a merchant and trader in supporting the effort to bring a measure of justice and relief to a race so ill-treated as were the natives under the thraldom of the Congo Free State.'

Sir J. Stewart, M.P., next moved "" That this meeting appeals to His Majesty's Government to enter into communication with those signatory Powers to the Acts of 1885 and 1892 who are principally concerned, and to take such other steps as may be practicable, with a view to the fulfilment of their joint obligations." He thought it became them, after hearing the facts, especially from Sir Charles Dilke's speech, to recognise that there was evil and wrongdoing with regard to the native population in the Congo Free State. It seemed that a form of servitude existed which, though not called slavery, was slavery in effect; hence the necessity of memorializing His Majesty's Government with a view of bringing about an international inquiry. There could be no doubt that the present state of things was very different from that which the signatory Powers aimed at in 1885. It behoved this country especially to make a strong protest, and if England moved in the matter other countries must move also. Lord Lansdowne might take the matter up by a remonstrance, or by calling the signatory Powers together, or by instituting inquiries. Parliament had many ways of finding out the truth and reality of the statements made with regard to the injury done to the natives of the Congo Free State.'

Mr. F. Swanzy, representing the African Section

of the London Chamber of Commerce, said it 'afforded him great pleasure as an African merchant, engaged in the African trade all his life, to second the resolution. It was all very well for the King of the Belgians to promise an inquiry into the alleged atrocities, but what they wanted was that the signatories to the Berlin Act should meet to investigate and deal with the matter. It seemed to him that the system was bound to produce the enormities described.'

Mr. E. D. Morel said the 'underlying issue of the matter appeared to him to resolve itself into a query. Was Free Trade-free commercial intercourse between Europe and Western Africa, which had built up the trade of that region as it existed to-day, and which insured the freedom of the negro-was this to be replaced by a monopolist conception based on force, which entailed, and must entail, the slavery and degradation of the negro? He did not think the question was one as to the number of specific acts of cruelty and oppression. What he contended was that the system itself infallibly necessitated and rendered inevitable such acts, and it was upon a complete reversal of the system itself that efforts should be concentrated. The voice of justice and humanity, of reason and common-sense, demanded that this system, which was eating into the vitals of Africa, should be put a stop to. To insure that result international action was essential."

# Further Action by the Chambers of Commerce in 1902

Upon several occasions, different Chambers of Commerce made additional representations to the Foreign Office on the subject of the French Congo Concessions.

# QUESTIONS IN THE HOUSE OF COMMONS, NOVEMBER 19, 1902

BRITISH TRADE IN THE FRENCH CONGO.—Mr. Charles M'Arthur asked the Under-Secretary of State for Foreign Affairs whether his attention had been directed to the effect on British trade in the French Congo of the grant of exclusive rights of proprietorship and trade by the French Government to the Concessionnaires, who now demand the expulsion of British firms from the country ; and whether he could state what progress had been made with the negotiations with the French Government relative to the claims of British subjects for restitution and compensation.

Lord Cranborne, replying, said : 'His Majesty's Government recognise that this is a matter of great importance to British trade. It has for some time past been the subject of negotiations with France, and definite proposals are now under the consideration of the French Government' (hear, hear).

# QUESTIONS IN THE HOUSE OF LORDS, NOVEMBER 19, 1902

THE FRENCH CONGO: LORD AVEBURY'S QUES-TION.—Lord Avebury asked 'if the Secretary for Foreign Affairs was aware that the British firms trading in the Free-Trade zone of the conventional basin of the Congo had been compelled to close their factories on account of the decision of the Court of Libreville that their trade in forest products was illegal, and that in the adjacent French territory (French Congo), outside the Free-Trade zone, they had been fined heavily for not removing their goods and buildings after stoppage of their trade; and what negotiations were going on with the French Government for the redress of these wrongs.'

The Marquis of Lansdowne, in reply, said : 'The subject has constantly engaged the attention of the Government for some time past. The case, apart from the legal aspect, seemed to be one of considerable hardship, because the firms referred to in the question had really created the existing trade with this part of Africa, and they were now threatened with a complete loss of that trade in consequence of the action of the local authorities.'

# Important Action by the Liverpool Chamber of Commerce

In January, 1903, the Liverpool Chamber of Commerce, under the chairmanship of Sir Alfred

Jones, K.C.M.G., passed the following resolution to be submitted to the meeting in London of Associated Chambers of the United Kingdom in March :

Resolved—' That in view of the principles and practices introduced into the administration of the affairs of the French Congo, the Congo Free State, and other areas of the conventional basin of the Congo, being in direct opposition to the Articles of the Act of Berlin of 1885, and to the interest of traders in general, the British Government should, in conjunction with the other great Powers who signed the Berlin Act, reassemble all the parties to the Convention, in order to consider how far fresh action and reform are necessary.'

The Birmingham Chamber drafted a somewhat similar resolution.

These resolutions, with slightly different wording, were subsequently passed at the above meeting. The meeting was followed by a banquet, over which Mr. John Holt presided. Among the guests were : The Right Honourable Sir Charles Dilke, Bart., M.P.; Sir H. H. Johnston, Mr. C. M'Arthur, M.P.; representatives of several Chambers of Commerce, the representatives of many German firms of West African merchants, Mr. F. Swanzy, Chairman of the West African Section of the London Chamber of Commerce; Count de Cardi, Secretary of the African Society; Mr. E. D. Morel, and many others. Dr. Zimmerman, Chancellor of the German Embassy,

and Mr. Farnall of the Foreign Office, were also present.

\*

\*

¥

Publication in December, 1902, of 'Affairs of West Africa.' By E. D. Morel (Wm. Heinemann). Publication in January, 1903, of Mr. Fox-Bourne's 'Civilization in Congoland' (P. S. King and Son).

# II. IN GERMANY

# November, 1901

The Hamburg and Bremen Chambers make representations to the German Foreign Office respecting the state of affairs in the Congo Basin, and suggest the assembly of another conference of the Powers.

# March, 1902

On March 20, 1902, a general meeting of the Berlin Charlottenburg section of the German Colonial Society was held in Berlin to protest against the policy of the Congo State. Prince von Arenberg presided. Herr von Bornhaupt contended that the Congo State had violated Articles I. and V. of the Berlin Act. The Congo State was an institution in which, constitutionally, freedom of trade existed, but in practice did not exist. The speaker, in his closing remarks, contended that there existed at the present time a system of monopoly in the Congo State with which the extensive powers of the great trading companies of the sixteenth and seventeenth

centuries could not compare, and that the state of affairs which had come about in the Congo State since the inauguration of the 'Domaine' policy in 1891 was directly opposed to what was termed 'freedom of trade' both in science and in daily life.

Consul Vohsen said he thought it incomprehensible that the state of affairs so fittingly depicted by the preceding speaker had been allowed to exist so long, since it deliberately trod under-foot the rights of the Powers concerned, and of the natives, which rights had been guaranteed by the Acts. The Congo State had systematically ruined German trade in the Free-Trade districts of the Congo Basin in order to maintain its 'Domaine' policy. . . . In the face of the apathy of the Powers, the conditions in the Congo State had gradually become worse, and the State had gone so far that threefourths of the trade and labour of the natives was absorbed by it. . .

Consul Vohsen proceeded to describe minutely the conditions of the natives under this system, and concluded by stating that an international assembly, composed of honourable men of different nationalities, was being formed in the interests of justice and humanity to bring about a revision of the Berlin Act on the part of the Governments concerned, and to force the Sovereign of the Congo State to conform to the obligations put upon him by that Act.

Prince von Arenberg agreed with the preceding speakers, and explained the financial operations which had led to the present condition of affairs in the Congo State. Other speakers joined the discussion, among whom were Herr Imberg (Solicitor), Herr Kobner (Counsel to the Admiralty), Dr. Hausmann, and Professor Oppert. It was unanimously agreed that all available measures should be adopted to secure a revision of the Berlin Act.

# 'DIEKONGO-AKTE UND DER FREIHANDEL'

Herr C. von Bornhaupt's notable speech was subsequently issued in pamphlet form, and is one of the most able, as it is also one of the most plain-spoken, documents which have appeared in Germany in connection with the Congo question.

# MEETING OF THE COLONIAL CONGRESS

On October 11, 1902, an important Colonial Congress was held in Berlin, supported by the German Colonial Society, which numbers 32,000 adherents, and other bodies interested in the development of Equatorial Africa.

Consul Ernest Vohsen moved a resolution, which was carried unanimously, condemning the principles and practices in vogue in the Congo State and the French Congo, and insisting upon the necessity of a new conference of the Powers. Consul Vohsen said : 'From the very first the Congo State, and

recently France in the French colony of French Congo, have acted against the principles laid down in the Congo Act.'\*

Referring to the Congo State, Consul Vohsen continued : 'All so-called countries, "not occupied by natives," situated in the Free-Trade zone, were, as far back as July, 1885, declared the property of the State, and in the year 1892 heavy taxes were imposed upon the rubber trade, which was entirely prohibited in parts of the Free-Trade zone. The consequence was that the freedom of trade and commerce guaranteed by the Congo Act was, in practice, abolished. The first condition of freedom of trade for the nations is the freedom of the natives in such a way as to leave them free to dispose of the natural products of the soil and of the chase, which state of affairs existed before the passing of the Act in all French, English, and German colonies in West Africa, and exists to-day, with the exception of the territories of the Congo State and the French Congo. the very colonies where, strange to say, Free-Trade is insisted upon by Articles I. and V. of the Act.'

The German Press of all shades has been practically unanimous in denouncing the proceedings of the Congo State.

\* Berlin Conference.

# III. IN FRANCE

French public protests in 1901 and 1902 have been few and far between. Most of the French colonial newspapers have hurled every imaginable insult at British merchants in French Congo, have advocated forced labour, and in general backed up vigorously the Concessionnaire régime, while preserving silence as regards the Congo State. There have been one or two notable exceptions, such as Le Bulletin du Comité de l'Afrique Française, which upon several occasions has deprecated the treatment of our merchants, and has called for a settlement of the dispute. But the Bulletin du Comité de l'Afrique Française has not definitely opposed the policy embodied in the Concessionnaire régime. M. Jean Hess, in the Magasin Colonial (and also in La Petite République), has vehemently and courageously attacked both the Congo State and the Concessionnaire régime.

Le Temps once or twice spoke out strongly on the stupidity of treating British merchants in a way calculated to bring about an international dispute. It recommended some arrangement being arrived at that would prevent a demand for arbitration on the part of the British Government. On the policy itself Le Temps has remained silent.

M. Serge Basset, in *La Revue*, has strongly denounced the policy of the Congo State, and its partial adoption in French Congo. M. le Comte

d'Agoult has published several articles insisting that native rights in land is the basis upon which Europeans can alone build in Equatorial Africa an enduring edifice, and that non-recognition of native rights in land, and the fruits of the land, lead straight to slavery. With equal courage M. le Comte d'Agoult told his constituents in Senegal (he was unhappily defeated at the last election in 1902) that King Leopold was the greatest enemy to the colonial possessions of France in Western Africa.

M. de Brazza has contributed a series of eloquent, but by no means lucid, articles to *Le Temps*. Their substance was a warning of the dangers of the Concessionnaire *régime*, and a nobly-worded appeal on behalf of the natives of French Congo.

M. Fondère, Managing Director of the Compagnie Franco-Congolaise, one of the few seemingly genuine French concerns amongst the Concessionnaire companies, caused a considerable flutter among the advocates of the new slavery for Africa by resigning, somewhat theatrically, his concession, and by addressing to the French Colonial Minister a little homily at the same time—a homily eminently wise and true. 'Experience has convinced us,' wrote M. Fondère, ' that, notwithstanding any modifications of detail which your department might suggest, either in the administrative organization of the Congo colony or in the agreement between the Government and the Concessionnaires, " the exclusive monopoly " of the concession is a vain epithet. The right to

sell his products to whomsoever he may please cannot be denied to the native, because he has always possessed it. Moreover, all stipulations to the contrary notwithstanding, it would be quite illusory to think of taking this right away from the native. That could only be done by force of arms.' Sentences which should be transcribed in letters of gold and fastened above the entrance-hall of the Pavillon de Flore, to serve as a reminder and a warning to other French Colonial Ministers when tempted, by outside pressure and specious arguments, to prostitute the national motto of France in Africa.

Finally, M. Albert Cousin, Membre du Conseil Supérieur des Colonies, and himself financially interested at one time in several of the Concessionnaire companies, has published a pamphlet entitled 'Concessions Congolaises,' in which he declares that he has come to the conclusion that the Concessionnaire *régime* is impracticable.

It is pleasant to note these few exceptions to the rule. But what is really deplorable is that no French statesman, politician, or man of letters of real note and weight has taken a clear and consistent public course in regard to this affair from the first, although the entire policy is thoroughly disapproved of by the élite of the French official staff in West Africa,\*

\* The author has been in some cases the personal recipient of, and in other cases has perused, letters from well-known Frenchmen serving in various capacities in West Africa, strongly condemning the Concessionnaire system, and deploring its adoption in the Congo by France. is strongly resented by big French merchant firms in West' Africa, like the Compagnie Française de l'Afrique Occidentale, Fabre et Cie, and Maurel Frères, and has really but very few friends outside the clique—largely Belgian in composition—which has been able to secure such extraordinary influence in French Colonial and Government circles.

THE END

.







<sup>\*</sup> Messrs. Halton & Cookson, Limited, Liverpool.

The above symbols show the principal places where these firms have Factories or Depots that come into conflict with the Concessionaires.

We are indebted to the Editor of "La Depèche Coloniale Illustrée" for the particulars of the Concessions shown in this map. [Editor Journal of the African Society.]

<sup>\*</sup> Messrs. John Holt & Co., Liverpool.



# A LIST OF MR. HEINEMANN'S PUBLICATIONS

Telegrams: Sunlocks, London Telephone 2279 Gerrard London 21 Bedford Street Strand, W.C. April 1903

# THE WORLD'S WORK

AN ILLUSTRATED MONTHLY MAGAZINE OF NATIONAL EFFICIENCY AND SOCIAL PROGRESS

EDITED BY

HENRY NORMAN, M.P.

PRICE ONE SHILLING NET

# THE

NORTH AMERICAN REVIEW

#### EDITED BY

GEORGE HARVEY

PUBLISHED ON THE FIFTEENTH OF EACH MONTH

PRICE TWO SHILLINGS AND SIXPENCE

# THE MASTERS' MASTERPIECES

SIXTY REPRODUCTIONS IN PHOTO-GRAVURE, REPRESENTING SIXTY OF THE GREATEST MASTERS OF ALL TIMES

TO BE COMPLETED IN 12 FORTNIGHTLY PARTS AT 1/- NET PER PART

# MR. HEINEMANN'S CATALOGUE

**ET MR. HEINEMANN** will send any bound book in this list on approval on receipt of the title of the work required and the name of the nearest bookseller through whom it may be sent.

# Art, Arcbæology, &c.

- WILLIAM HOGARTH. By AUSTIN DOBSON. With an Introduction on Hogarth's workmanship by SIR WALTER ARMSTRONG, With 70 Plates in Photogravure and Facsimile. Imperial 4to, £5 st. net.
- SIR HENRY RAEBURN. By SIR WALTER ARMSTRONG, Director of the National Gallery, Ireland. With an Introduction by R. A. M. STREWENSON, and a Biographical and Descriptive Catalogue by J. L. CAW, Curator of the National Portrait Gallery of Scotland. With 68 Plates, 66 in Photogravure and 2 in Lithographic facsimile. Imp. 4to, 55 55. net.

GAINSBOROUGH. By SIR WALTER ARMSTRONG. With 62 Photogravures, and 10 Lithographs in Colours. Imp. 4to.

[Out of print. SIR JOSHUA REYNOLDS. By SIR WALTER ARMSTRONG. With 70 Photogravures and 6 Lithographs in Colour. Imp. 4to, £5 55. net.

TWELVE PORTRAITS. By WILLIAM NICHOLSON. Mounted for framing, 15 in. by 16<sup>5</sup> in. Price 25. 6d. each net, or the set in a Portfolio, 215. net.

HER LATE MAJESTY QUEEN VICTORIA. THE ARCHEISHOP OF CANTERBURY. CECIL RHODES. JAMES MCNRILL WHISTLER. SIR HENRY IRVING. RUDYARD KIPLING.

HIS MAJESTY THE KING. SARAH BERNHARDT. LORD ROBERTS. PRINCE BISMARCK. W. E. GLADSTONE. SIR HENRY HAWKINS.

· 151 ·

\*\*\* A few sets of the Plates have been taken from the Original Wood-block, and Hand-coloured by the Artist. Price £21 net.

 

 TWELVE PORTRAITS. By WILLIAM NICHOLSON. Second Series. Price ss. 6d. each net, or the set in a Portfolio, 213. net.

 H.M. Queen Alexandra. THE KAISER. POPE LEO XIII.
 LORD KITCHEBRE. THE RT. HON. JOSEPH CHAMBERLAIN.

 POPE LEO XIII.
 THOMAS EDISON.

 PRESIDENT ROOSEVELT. ELEANORA DUSS.
 SADA YACCO.

 LI HUNG CHANG.
 HENRIK IBSEN.

 A NEW PORTRAIT OF LORD ROBERTS.
 By WILLIAM

NICHOLSON. Size 20 X 15 in. Price 55. net.

- CHARACTERS OF ROMANCE. By WILLIAM NICHOLSON. A portfolio of 16 prints in Colours of characters famous in fiction; I. Don QUIXOTE; 2. MISS FOTHERINGAY AND CAPTAIN COSTIGAN. 3. MR. TONY WELLER; 4. MR. ROCHESTER; 5. MADGE WILDFIRE; 6. MR. JORROCKS; 7. CHICOT; 8. COMMODORE TRUNNION; 9. VANSLYPERKEN; 10. MULVANEY; 11. GARGANTUA; 12. JOHN SILVER; 13. SOPHIA WES-TERN; 14. BARON MUNCHAUSEN; 15. MISS HAVISHAM; 16. PORTHOS. 52 2. net.
- THE SQUARE BOOK OF ANIMALS. By WILLIAM NICHOLSON. With Rhymes by ARTHUR WAUGH. The Popular Edition, lithographed on Cartridge-paper. 4to boards. Price 55.

Also a limited edition, on Japanese vellum. Price 125. 6d. net.

LONDON TYPES. By WILLIAM NICHOLSON. Twelve Coloured Plates, each illustrating a type. With Quatorzains by W. E. HENLEY. 4to, boards. Lithographed on Cartridge Paper. Price 55.

\*\*\* A few sets of the Plates, printed from the Original Wood-blocks, and Hand-coloured by the Artist, in Portfolio. Price Twenty Guineas net.

AN ALMANAC OF TWELVE SPORTS. By WILLIAM NICHOLSON. Twelve Coloured Plates, each illustrating a sport for the month. With accompanying Rhymes by RUDYARD KIPLING. 4to, boards. Lithographed on Cartridge Paper. Price 25, 6d.

\*\*\* A few sets of the Plates, printed from the Original Wood-blocks and Hand-coloured by the Artist, in Portfolio. Price Twenty Guineas net.

- AN ALPHABET. By WILLIAM NICHOLSON. Twenty-six Coloured Plates, each illustrating a letter of the alphabet. 4to, boards. Lithographed on Cartridge Paper. Price 5s.
  - The Library Edition (Limited). Lithographed in Colours on Dutch Handmade Paper, mounted on brown paper and bound in cloth, Gilt Edges. Price 125, 62, net.

\*\*\* A few sets of the Plates, printed from the Original Wood-blocks and Hand-coloured by the Artist, in Portfolio. Price £21 net.

- BRITISH CONTEMPORARY ARTISTS. Critical Studies of WATTS, MILLAIS, ALMA-TADEMA, BURNE-JONES, ORCHARD-SON, LEIGHTON, and POWNEE. By COSMO MONKHOUSE. Cheap reissue. In One Volume, Royal 8vo. Illustrated. Price ros. net.
- RUBENS. His Life, his Work, and his Time. By EMILE MICHEL. Translated by ELIZABETH LEE. With 40 Coloured Plates, 40 Photogravures and 272 Text Illustrations. In Two Volumes, Imperial 8vo, £2 22. net.
- LEONARDO DA VINCI. Artist, Thinker, and Man of Science. From the French of EUGÈNE MÜNTZ, Member of the Institute of France, &c. With 48 Plates and 252 Text Illustrations. In Two Volumes. Price £2 25. net.
- PINTORICCHIO (BERNARDINO DI BETTO OF PERUGIA): His Life, Work, and Time. By CORRADO RICCI, Director of the Brera, Milan. From the Italian by FLORENCE SIMMONDS. With 15 Plates in Colour, 6 in Photogravure, and many full-page and Text Illustrations. Large Imperial 410, £5 55. net.
- ANTONIO ALLEGRI DA CORREGGIO: His Life, his Friends, and his Time By CORRADO RICCI, Director of the Royal Gallery, Parma, Translated by FLORENCE SIMMONDS. With 16 Photogravure Plates, 21 full-page Plates in Tint, and 190 Illustrations in the Text Imperial 8vo, £2 25. net.

REMBRANDT: His Life, his Work, and his Time. By EMILE MICHEL, Member of the Institute of France. Translated by FLORENCE SIMMONDS. Edited and Prefaced by FREDERICK WEDMORE. Second Edition, Enlarged, with 76 full-page Plates, and 250 Illustrations in the Text. In One Volume, gilt top, or in Two Volumes, imperial 8vo, 52 2s. net.

\*\*\* A few copies of the EDITION DE LUXE of the First Edition, printed on Japanese vellum with India proof duplicates of the photogravures, are still on sale, price L12 123, net.

- THE ART LOVER'S PORTFOLIO. Thirty perfect Reproductions in Photogravure of the Best Works of the old Masters. Mounted on white card 15 × 11<sup>2</sup>/<sub>2</sub>, suitable for framing. Price 218. net. Limited to 500 copies.
- A HISTORY OF DANCING: From the Earliest Ages to Our Own Times. From the French of GASTON VUILLIER. With 24 Plates in Photogravure and 409 Illustrations in the Text. In One Volume, 4to. Vellum, gilt top, 50s. net.

\*\* Also 35 copies printed on Japanese vellum (containing 3 additional Plates), with a duplicate set of the Plates on India paper for framing. Each copy numbered and signed, price fiz 125. net.

- FASHION IN PARIS. The various Phases of Feminine Taste and Æsthetics from 1797 to 1897. By OCTAVE UZANNE. From the French by Lady MARY LOVD. With 24 Hand-coloured Plates and 25 Text Illustrations by FRANÇOIS COURBOIN. Imperial 8vo. Price 15s.
- ROMAN ART. Some of its principles and their application to Early Christian Painting. By FRANZ WICKHOFF. Translated and edited by MRS. S. ARTHUR STRONG, LL.D. With 14 plates and numerous text Illustrations. £1 16s. net.
- MASTERPIECES OF GREEK SCULPTURE. A Series of Essays on the History of Art. By ADOLF FURTWANGLER. Authorised Translation. Edited by EUGENIE SELLERS. With 19 full-page and 200 text Illustrations. Imperial 8vo, 5/3 3s. net.

\*\*\* Also an EDITION DE LUXE on Japanese vellum, limited to 50 numbered copies, in Two Volumes, price £12 125. net.

- BEAUTY AND ART. By ALDAM HEATON. Crown 8vo, cloth, 6s.
- A CATALOGUE OF THE ACCADEMIA DELLE BELLE ARTI AT VENICE. With Biographical Notices of the Painters and Reproductions of some of their Works. Edited by E. M. KEAR. Crown 8vo, cloth, 22, 6d. net; paper, 2s. net.
- A CATALOGUE OF THE MUSEO DEL PRADO AT MADRID. Compiled by E. LAWSON. Crown 8vo, cloth, 3s. net; paper, 2s. 6d. net.
- ANIMAL SYMBOLISM IN ECCLESIAS TICAL ARCHITECTURE. By E. P. EVANS. With a Bibliography and Seventy-eight Illustrations, crown 8vo, 9s.

#### Biography and Correspondence.

- LETTERS OF MLLE. DE LESPINASSE. With Notes by D'ALEMBERT MARMONTEL, DE GUIBERT, &c., and an Introduction by SAINTE BEUVE. Translated by KATHERINE PRESCOTT WORMELEV. Crown 8vo, with Portrait, 6s.
- THE MEMOIRS AND CORRESPONDENCE OF CAPTAIN ELERS. Edited by LORD MONSON and G. LEVESON GOWER. With two Portraits. 8vo.

#### THE VERSAILLES HISTORICAL SERIES.

A Series of Memoirs, Correspondence, and Letters of Noted Persons belonging to the different European Courts, giving Graphic Descriptions of Court Life, State Secrets, and the Private Sayings and Doings of Royalty and Court Attachés. Translated and arranged by KATHERINE PRESCOTT WORME-LEY. Illustrated with numerous Photogravures. In Eighteen Vols., demy 800.

- MEMOIRS OF MADAME DE MOTTEVILLE ON ANNE OF AUSTRIA AND HER COURT. With an Introduction by C. A. SAINTE-BEUVE. I Three Volumes. £3 3s. net.
- MEMOIRS OF THE DUC DE SAINT-SIMON. On the Times of Louis XIV. and the Regency. Translated and arranged from the edition collated with the original manuscript by M. CHERUEL. Four Volumes. Price £4 45. net.
- THE CORRESPONDENCE OF MADAME, PRIN-CESS PALATINE, Mother of the Regent; of MARIE ADELAIDE DE SAVOIE, Duchesse de Bourgogne; and of Madame De MAINTENON, in relation to Saint-Cyr. Preceded by Introductions from C.-A. SAINTE-BEUVE. One Volume. 213. net.
- JOURNAL AND MEMOIRS OF THE MARQUIS D'ARGENSON. Published from the Autograph MSS. in the Library of the Louvre. By E. J. B. RATHERY. With an Introduction by C.-A. SAINTE-BEUVE. In Two Volumes. £2 25. net.
- MEMOIRS AND LETTERS OF CARDINAL DE BERNIS. With an Introduction by C.-A. SAINTE-BEUVE. In Two Volumes. £2 25. net.
- LETTERS OF MLLE. DE LESPINASSE. With Notes on her Life and Character, by D'ALEMBERT, MARMONTEL, DE GUIBERT &c., and an Introduction by C.-A. SAINTE-BEUVE. In One Volume. 215. net.
- THE PRINCE DE LIGNE. His Memoirs, Letters, and Miscellaneous Papers. With Introduction and Preface by C.-A. SANTE-BEUVE and Madame de STAËL-HOLSTEIN. Two Volumes. 422. net.
- DIARY AND CORRESPONDENCE OF COUNT AXEL FERSEN, Grand Marshal of Sweden, relating to the Court or France. In One Volume. 215. net.
- THE LIFE AND LETTERS OF MADAME ELISA-BETH DE FRANCE, followed by the Journal of the Temple by CLÉRY, and the narrative of Marie Thérèse de France, DUCHESSE D'ANGOULÉME. In One Volume. 215. net.
- THE BOOK OF ILLUSTRIOUS LADIES. By PIERRE DE BOURDEILLE, ABBÉ DE BRANTOME. With Elucidations on some of those Ladies by C.-A. SAINTE-BEUVE. One Volume. 215. net.

## Biography and Correspondence.

- THE CORRESPONDENCE OF WILLIAM I. AND BISMARCK. With other Letters from and to Prince Bismarck. Translated by J. A. FORD. With Portrait and Facsimile letters. 2 vols., demy 8vo, 202. net.
- THE LOVE LETTERS OF PRINCE BISMARCK. Edited by PRINCE HERBERT BISMARCK. With Portraits. In Two Volumes. Demy 8vo, 205. net.
- JEANNE D'ARC, MAID OF ORLEANS, DELIVERER OF FRANCE. Being the Story of her Life, her Achievements, and her Death as attested on Oath and set forth in the Original Documents. Edited by T. DOUGLAS MURRAY. Demy 8vo, with numerous Illustrations and a Map. 155. net.
- THÉ ROMANCE OF MY CHILDHOOD AND YOUTH. By Madame EDMOND ADAM (JULIETTE LAMBER). With Portrait. Crown 800. 75. 6d. net.
- THE MEMOIRS OF VICTOR HUGO. With a Preface by PAUL MEURICE. TRANSlated by JOHN W. HARDING. With a Portrait, 8vo. Price 105. net.
- DANTE AND HIS TIME. By KARL FEDERN. With an Introduction by A. J. BUTLER, and Illustrations. 8vo. 6s.
- MY LIFE IN MANY STATES AND IN FOREIGN LANDS. By George Francis Train. Illustrated. Crown 8vo, 6s.
- WILLIAM COTTON OSWELL, Hunter and Explorer. The Story of his Life with certain correspondence and extracts from the private journal of DAVID LIVINGSTONE hitherto unpublished. By his eldest son W. EDWARD OSWELL of The Middle Temple, Barrister-at-Law. Withan Introduction by FRANCIS GALTON, D.C.L., F.R.S., F.R.G.S. &c. In Two Volumes, with Portraits, Maps and Illustrations. Demy 8vo, *A*7 5. net.
- THE LIFE AND LETTERS OF JOHN DONNE (DEAN OF ST. PAUL'S). Now for the first time Revised and Collected by EDMUND GOSSE, M.A. of Trinity College, Cambridge, Hon. LL.D. of the University of St. Andrews. In Two Volumes, 8vo. Price 245. net.
- ALFRED, LORD TENNYSON. A Study of His Life and Work. By ARTHUR WAUGH, B.A. Oxon. With Twenty Illustrations from Photographs specially taken for this Work. Five Portraits, and Facsimile of Tennyson's MS. Cheap edition, crown 8vo, 22. 6d.
- DE QUINCEY MEMORIALS. Being Letters and other Records here first Published, with Communications from COLERIDGE, the WORDSWORTHS, HANNAH MORE, PROFESSOR WILSON, and others. Edited with Introduction, Notes, and Narrative, by ALEXANDER H. JAPP LL.D., F.R.S.E. In Two Volumes, demy 8vo, cloth, with Portraits, 30s. net.
- LETTERS OF SAMUEL TAYLOR COLERIDGE. Edited by ERNEST HARTLEY COLERIDGE. With 16 Portraits and Illustrations. In Two Volumes, demy 8vo, £1 12s.
- MEMOIR OF ROBERT, EARL NUGENT. With Letters, Poems, and Appendices. By CLAUD NUGENT. With reproductions from Family Portraits by Sir GODFREV KNELLER, Sir JOSHUA REVNOLDS, GAINSBOROUGH, and others. In One Volume, 8vo. Price 165.

- FROM CROMWELL TO WELLINGTON. Twelve Soldiers. Edited by SPENSER WILKINSON. With an Introduction by Field-Marshal Lord ROBERTS OF KANDAHAR. With Portraits and Plans. 8vo, 103. 6d.
- FROM HOWARD TO NELSON. Twelve Sailors. Edited by JOHN KNOX LAUGHTON, M.A. With Portraits and Maps. 8vo, ros. 6d.
- NEW LETTERS OF NAPOLEON I. Omitted from the Edition published under the auspices of Napoleon III. Translated from the French by Lady MARY LOVD. In One Volume, demy 8vo, with Frontispiece. Price 155. net.
- MEMOIRS OF SERGEANT BOURGOGNE (1812-1813). Authorised Translation, from the French Original edited by PAUL COTTIN and MAURICE HÉNAULT. With a Frontispiece. 8vo, cloth. Price 6s.
- THE LIFE OF JUDGE JEFFREYS. By H. B. IRVING, M.A. Oxon. Demy 8vo, with Three Portraits and a Facsimile, 125. 6d. net.
- STUDIES OF FRENCH CRIMINALS OF THE NINETEENTH CENTURY. By H. B. IRVING. Demy 8vo, 105. net.
- MARYSIENKA: Marie de la Grange d'Arquien, Queen of Poland, and Wife of Sobieski (1641-1716). By K. WALISZEWSKI. Translated from the French by Lady MARY LOYD. In One Volume, with Portrait. 8vo, cloth. Price 123. net.
- PETER THE GREAT. By K. WALISZEWSKI, Author of "The Romance of an Empress," "The Story of a Throne." Translated from the French by Lady MARY LOVD. With a Portrait. 8vo, cloth, 6s.; or Library Edition, in Two Volumes, 8vo, 28s.
- CARDINAL MANNING. From the French of FRANCIS DE PRESSENSÉ by E. INGALL. Crown 8vo, 5s.
- THE PALMY DAYS OF NANCE OLDFIELD. By EDWARD ROBINS. With Portraits. 8vo, 125. 6d.
- AS OTHERS SAW HIM. A Retrospect, A.D. 54. Crown 8vo, gilt top, 6s.
- BROTHER AND SISTER. A Memoir and the Letters of ERNEST and HENRIETTE RENAN. Translated by Lady MARY LOVD. Demy &vo, with Two Portraits in Photogravure, and Four Illustrations, 145.
- CHARLES GOUNOD. Autobiographical Reminiscences with Family Letters and Notes on Music. Translated by the Hon. W. HELY HUTCHINSON. Demy 8vo, with Portrait, 105. 6d.
- MEMOIRS. By CHARLES GODFREY LELAND (HANS BREIT-MANN). Second Edition. 8vo, with Portrait, price 7s. 6d.
- EDMOND AND JULES DE GONCOURT. Letters and Leaves from their Journais. Selected. In Two Volumes, 8vo, with Eight Portraits, 325.
- ALEXANDRA III. OF RUSSIA. By CHARLES LOWE, M.A., Author of "Prince Bismarck: an Historical Biography." Crown 8vo, with Portrait in Photogravure, 6s.
- PRINCE BISMARCK. An Historical Biography. By CHARLES LOWE, M.A. With Two Portraits. Cheap Edition, crown 8vo, 25. 6d.
- MY FATHER AND I. A Book for Daughters. By the Countess PULIGA. Crown 8vo, with Four Portraits, 6s.

- STORY OF THE PRINCESS DES URSINS IN SPAIN (Camarera-Mayor). By CONSTANCE HILL. With 12 Portraits and a Frontispiece. In One Volume, 8vo. Price 75. 6d. net.
- CATHERINE SFORZA. By COUNT PASOLINI. Abridged and Translated by PAUL SYLVESTER. Illustrated with numerous reproductions from Original Pictures and documents. Demy 8vo, 16s.
- VILLIERS DE L'ISLE ADAM: His Life and Works. From the French of Vicomte ROBERT DU PONTAVICE DE HEUSSEV. By Lady MARY LOVD. With Portrait and Facsimile. Crown 8vo, cloth, 105, 6d.
- THE LIFE OF HENRIK IBSEN. By HENRIK JÆGER. Translated by CLARA BELL. With the Verse done into English from the Norwegian Original by EDMUND GOSSE. Crown 8vo, cloth, 6s.
- RECOLLECTIONS OF MIDDLE LIFE. By FRANCISQUE SARCEY. Translated by E. L. CAREY. 8vo, with Portrait, 105. 6d.
- TWENTY-FIVE YEARS IN THE SECRET SERVICE. The Recollections of a Spy. By Major HENRI LE CARON. With New Preface. 8vo, boards, price 2s. 6d., or cloth, 3s. 6d.
  - \*\*\* The Library Edition, with Portraits and Facsimiles, 8vo, 14s., is still on sale.
- STUDIES IN FRANKNESS. By CHARLES WHIBLEY. Crown 8vo, with Frontispiece, price 7s. 6d.
- A BOOK OF SCOUNDRELS. By CHARLES WHIBLEY. Crown 8vo, with Frontispiece, price 7s. 6d.
- THE PAGEANTRY OF LIFE. By CHARLES WHIBLEY. Crown 8vo, with Frontispiece, price 7s. 6d.
- THE DIARY OF A CONDEMNED MAN. By ALFRED HERMANN FRIED. Translated from the German by S. VAN STRAALEN. Crown 8vo, 25. 6d.
- THE WOMEN OF HOMER. By WALTER COPLAND PERRY. With numerous Illustrations, large crown 8vo, 6s.
- THE LOVE LETTERS OF MR. H. AND MISS R. 1775-1779. Edited by GILBERT BURGESS. Square crown 8vo, 5\*.
- LETTERS OF A BARITONE. By FRANCIS WALKER. Square crown 8vo, 55.
- LETTERS OF A COUNTRY VICAR. Translated from the French of YVES LE QUERDEC. By M. GORDON HOLMES. Crown 8vo, 5s.

#### GREAT LIVES AND EVENTS.

Uniformly bound in cloth, 6s. each volume.

- RECOLLECTIONS OF COUNT LEO TOLSTOY. Together with a Letter to the Women of France on the "Kreutzer Sonata." By C. A. BEHRS. Translated from the Russian by C. E. TURNER, English Lecturer in the University of St. Petersburg. With Portrait.
- THE FAMILY LIFE OF HEINRICH HEINE. Illustrated by one hundred and twenty-two hitherto unpublished letters addressed by him to different members of his family. Edited by his nephew, Baron LUDWIG VON EMBDEN, and translated by CHARLES GODFREY LELAND. With 4 Portraits.

- THE NATURALIST OF THE SEA-SHORE. The Life of Philip Henry Gosse. By his son, EDMUND Gosse, Hon. M.A. Trinity College, Cambridge. With a Portrait.
- OF THE PRINCE DE IOINVILLE. MEMOIRS Translated from the French by Lady MARY LOYD. With 78 Illustrations from drawings by the Author.
- NAPOLEON AND THE FAIR SEX. From the French of FRÉDÉRIC MASSON. With a Portrait.
- PETER THE GREAT. By K. WALISZEWSKI. from the French by Lady MARY LOVD. With a Portrait. Translated
- THE STORY OF A THRONE. Catherine II, of Russia. From the French of K. WALISZEWSKI. With a Portrait.
- THE ROMANCE OF AN EMPRESS. Catherine II. of Russia. From the French of K. WALISZEWSKI. With a Portrait.
- A FRIEND OF THE QUEEN. Marie Antoinette and Count Fersen. From the French of PAUL GAULOT. Two Portraits.

## history and Geography.

## THE REGIONS OF THE WORLD

A New Geographical Series. Edited by H. J. MACKINDER, M.A., Student of Christ Church, Reader in Geography in the University of Oxford, Principal of Reading College.

The Series will consist of Twelve Volumes, each being an essay descriptive of a great natural region, its marked physical features. and the life of its peoples. Demy 8vo. Fully Illustrated in the Text and with many Maps and Diagrams. Price 7s. 6d. each. Or by subscription for the set,  $f_{4}$  4s.

LIST OF THE SUBJECTS AND AUTHORS:

- I. BRITAIN AND THE BRITISH SEAS. By the EDITOR. Ready.
- 2. SCANDINAVIA AND THE ARCTIC OCEAN. Bv Sir CLEMENTS R. MARKHAM, K.C.B., F.R.S., President of the Royal Geographical Society.
- 3. THE MEDITERRANEAN AND FRANCE. Bv ELISÉE RECLUS, Professor of Geography in the New University of Brussels, Author of the "Nouvelle Géographie Universelle."
- 4. CENTRAL EUROPE. By Dr. JOSEPH PARTSCH, Professor of Geography in the University of Breslau.
- 5. AFRICA. By Dr. J. SCOTT KELTIE, Secretary of the Royal Geographical Society, Editor of "The Statesman's Year Book," Author of "The Partition of Africa."
- of "The Partition of Africa."
   THE NEARER EAST. By D. G. HOGARTH, M.A., Fellow of Magdalen College, Oxford, Director of the British School at Athens, Author of "A Wandering Scholar in the Levant." [*Ready.* THE RUSSIAN EMPIRE. By PRINCE KROPOTKIN. Author of the Articles "Russia," "Siberia" and "Turkestan" in the "Encyclopædia Britannica."
   THE FARTHER EAST. By ARCHIBALD LITTLE, Author of "Through the Yang-tse Gorges."

- 9. INDIA. By Col. Sir THOMAS HOLDICH, K.C.I.E., C.B., R.E., Superintendent of Indian Frontier Surveys.
- 10. AUSTRALASIA AND ANTARCTICA. By H. O. FORBES, LL.D. Director of Museums to the Corporation of Liverpool, formerly Director of the Christchurch Museum, N.Z., Author of "A Naturalist" Wanderings in the Eastern Archipelago," "A Handbook to the Primates."
- 11. NORTH AMERICA. By ISRAEL C. RUSSELL, Professor of Geography in the University of Michigan.
- 12. SOUTH AMERICA. By J. C. BRANNER, Professor of Geology in the Stanford University, California.

## THE WORLD'S HISTORY.

A Survey of Man's Record.

Edited by Dr. H. F. HELMOLT.

To be completed in Eight Volumes. Royal 8vo. With many Maps, Coloured Plates, and Black-and-white Illustrations. Price in cloth r5s. net per volume, or in half morocco, 21s. net.

- PRE-HISTORY: AMERICA AND THE PACIFIC OCEAN. With an Introductory Essay by the Right Hon. JAMES BRVCR, D.C.L., LL.D., F.R.S.
- 2. OCEANIA, EASTERN ASIA AND THE INDIAN OCEAN.
- 3. WESTERN ASIA-AFRICA.
- 4. THE MEDITERRANEAN NATIONS. [Ready.
- 5. EASTERN EUROPE—THE SLAVS.
- 6. THE TEUTON AND LATIN RACES.
- 7. WESTERN EUROPE TO 1800.
- 8. WESTERN EUROPE SINCE 1800-THE ATLAN-TIC OCEAN.

## THE GREAT PEOPLE'S SERIES.

#### Edited by F. YORK POWELL, M.A.

- I. THE SPANISH PEOPLE. Their Origin, Growth, and Influence. By MARTIN A. S. HUME. Crown 8vo. 6s.
- 2. THE FRENCH PEOPLE. By ARTHUR HASSALL, M.A. Crown 8vo, 6s.
- 3. THE RUSSIAN PEOPLE. By J. FITZMAURICE-KELLY. [In preparation.
- A POLITICAL HISTORY OF CONTEMPORARY EUROPE, SINCE 1814. Translated from the French of CHARLES. SEIGNOBOS. In Two Volumes, Demy 8vo, 200. net. THE CHILDREN OF THE NATIONS. A Study of

THE CHILDREN OF THE NATIONS. A Study of Colonisation and Its Problems. By POULTNEY BIGELOW, M.A., F.R.G.S. 8vo, ros. net.

POLAND. A Study of the Land, People, and Literature. By GEORGE BRANDES. Demy 8vo, 125. net.

Ready.

- THE GENESIS OF THE UNITED STATES. Narrative of the Movement in England, 1605-1616, which resulted in the Plantation of North America by Englishmen, disclosing the Contest between England and Spain for the Possession of the Soil now occupied by the United States of America; set forth through a series of Historical by the United States of America', set forth inrough a series of Historical Manuscripts now first printed, together with a Re-issue of Rare Contem-poraneous Tracts, accompanied by Bibliographical Memoranda, Notes, and Brief Biographies. Collected, Arranged, and Edited by ALEXANDER BROWN, F. R.H.S. With roo Portraits, Maps, and Plans. In Two Volumes, royal 8vo, buckram, £3 135. 6d. net.
- DENMARK: its History, Topography, Language, Literature. Fine Arts, Social Life, and Finance. Edited by H. WEITEMEYER. Demy 8vo, cloth, with Map, 12s. 6d. \*\* Dedicated, by permission, to H.M. the Queen.

- THE LITTLE MANX NATION. (Lectures delivered at the Royal Institution, 1891.) By HALL CAINE, Author of "The Bond-man," "The Scapegoat," &c. Crown 8vo, cloth, 3s. 6d.; paper, 2s. 6d.
- ANNALS OF SANDHURST. A Chronicle of the Royal Military College from its Foundation to the Present Day, with a Sketch of the History of the Staff College. By Major A. F. MOCKLER-FERRYMAN. With 12 full-page Illustrations. Demy 8vo, 5s.
- THE MODERN JEW. By ARNOLD WHITE. Crown Svo. half-leather, gilt top, 7s. 6d.
- ISRAEL AMONG THE NATIONS. Translated from the French of ANATOLE LEROY-BEAULIEU. Member of the Institute of France. Crown 8vo, 7s. 6d.
- THE JEW AT HOME. Impressions of a Summer and Autumn Spent with Him in Austria and Russia. By JOSEPH PENNELL. With Illustrations by the Author. 4to, cloth, 5s.
- SPANISH PROTESTANTS IN THE SIXTEENTH CENTURY. Compiled from Dr. Wilken's German Work. By RACHEL CHALLICE. With an Introduction by the Most Rev. Lord PLUNKET, late Archbishop of Dublin, and a Preface by the Rev. Canon FLEMING. Crown 8vo, 4s. 6d. net.
- QUEEN JOANNA I. OF NAPLES, SICILY, AND JERUSALEM ; Countess of Provence, Forcalquier, and Piedmont. An Essay on her Times. By ST. CLAIR BADDELEY. Imperial 8vo, with numerous Illustrations, 16s.
- CHARLES III. OF NAPLES AND URBAN VI.; also CECCO D'ASCOLI, Poet, Astrologer, Physician. Two Historical Essays. By ST. CLAIR BADDELEY. With Illustrations, 8vo, cloth, 10s. 6d.
- ROBERT THE WISE AND HIS HEIRS, 1278-1352. By ST. CLAIR BADDELEY. 8vo, 215.
- MY PARIS NOTE-BOOK. By ALBERT D. VANDAM, Author of "An Englishman in Paris." Demy 8vo, price 25. 6d. net.
- UNDERCURRENTS OF THE SECOND EMPIRE. By ALBERT D. VANDAM. Demy 8vo, cloth, 7s. 6d. net.
- STUDIES IN DIPLOMACY. By Count BENEDETTI, French Ambassador at the Court of Berlin. Demy 8vo, with a Portrait, 10s. 6d.
- AMBASSADOR OF THE VANQUISHED. AN Viscount Elie De Gontaut-Biron's Mission to Berlin, 1871-1877. From his Diaries and Memoranda. By the Duke DE BROGLIE, Translated with Notes by ALBERT D. VANDAM. In One Volume, 8vo, 105 6d.

1812. NAPOLEON I. IN RUSSIA. By VASSILI VEREST-CHAGIN. With an Introduction by R. WHITEING. Illustrated from Sketches and Paintings by the Author. Crown 8vo, 65. KRUPP'S STEEL WORKS. By FRIEDRICH C. G. MÜLLER.

KRUPP'S STEEL WORKS. By FRIEDRICH C. G. MULLER. With 88 Illustrations by FELX SCHMIDT and ANDERS MONTAN. Authorised Translation from the German. 4to. Price 255. net.

- THE REALM OF THE HABSBURGS. By SIDNEY WHITMAN, Author of "Imperial Germany." Crown 8vo, 7s. 6d.
- IMPERIAL GERMANY. A Critical Study of Fact and Character. By SIDNEY WHITMAN, New Edition, Revised and Enlarged. Crown 8vo, cloth, 2s. 6d.; paper, 2s.

#### Politics and Questions of the Day.

- THE DECAY OF LONDON'S FIRE BRIGADE. A Plea for Public Safety. By PHGENIX. Crown 8vo, illustrated. 1s. net.
- THE CORONATION NONSENSE-BOOK. In the style of the old "Book of Nonsense," by the late Edward Lear. By the POET and PAINTER of "Clara in Blunderland." Paper, 18.; cloth, 28.
- CLARA IN BLUNDERLAND. By CAROLINE LEWIS. With 40 Illustrations by S. R. Crown 8vo, 2s. 6d.
- THE MASTERY OF THE PACIFIC. By ARCHIBALD COLQUHOUN. With Maps and Illustrations. Demy 8vo, 18s. net.
- ALL THE RUSSIAS. Travels and Studies of Contemporary Conditions and Problems in European Russia, Finland, Siberia, the Caucasus, and Central Asia. By HENRY NORMAN, M.P., Author of "Peoples and Problems of the Far East," "The Real Japan," &c. With many Illustrations and Maps. Demy 8vo 18s. net.
- AFFAIRS OF WEST AFRICA. By EDMUND D. MOREL (E. D. M.). Demy 8vo, with Maps and Illustrations, 125. net.
- LORD MILNER AND SOUTH AFRICA. By E. B. IWAN MÜLLER. With Two Portraits. Demy 8vo, 15s. net.
- THE NEW SOUTH AFRICA. Its Value and Development. By W. BLELOCH. Second impression, demy 8vo, with Illustrations, Maps and Diagrams. 5s. net.
- THE TRANSVAAL FROM WITHIN. A Private Record of Public Affairs. By J. P. FITZPATRICK. With a Map and New Introduction. Library Edition, 8vo, cloth, ros. net.; Popular Edition, crown 8vo, zs. 6d. net; Paper Edition, 6d. net. Also an edition in Dutch. Paper, rs.; cloth, zs. 6d.
- THE RISE AND FALL OF KRUGERISM. A Personal Record of Forty Years in South Africa. By John Scoble, *Times* Correspondent in Pretoria prior to the present war, and H. R. ABER-CROMBLE, of the Intelligence Department, Cape Colony. Library Edition, 8vo, cloth, ros. net; Popular Edition, 2s. 6d. net.
- THE SOUTH AFRICAN CONSPIRACY, OR THE AIMS OF AFRIKANDERDOM. By FRED. W. BELL, F.S.S. Demy 8vo, 55. net.
- WHY KRUGER MADE WAR, OR BEHIND THE BOER SCENES. By JOHN A. BUTTERV. With Two Chapters on the Past and Future of the Rand, and the Mining Industry. By A. COOPER KEV. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.
- CHINA AND THE ALLIES. By A. HENRY SAVAGE LANDOR, Author of "In the Forbidden Land," &c. In Two Volumes, demy 8vo, with numerous Maps and Illustrations. Price 300, net.

- THE AWAKENING OF THE EAST. SIBERIA—JAPAN

   CHIAN. By PIERRE LEROY-BEAULIEU. Translated by RICHARD DAVEY. With a Preface by HENRY NORMAN. Crown 8vo, 6s.

   THE QUEEN'S SERVICE. Being the Experiences of a Private Soldier in the British Infantry at Home and Abroad. By HORACE WYNDHAM, late of the -th Regt. 3s. 6d.
   CAN WE DISARM? By JOSEPH MCCABE. Written in Collection with GROPERS DAPUEN. Crown 8ve oleth 2s. 6d.

- CAN WE DISARM: Dyjosern moorable. Influence of laboration with Georges DARIEN Crown 8vo, cloth, sr. 6d.
   TROOPER 3809. A Private Soldier of the Third Republic. By LIONEL DECLE, Author of "Three Years in Savage Africa." With Eight Illustrations by H. CHARTIER. Crown 8vo, 6s.
   PENAL SERVITUDE. By W. B. N. Crown 8vo, 6s.
   MADE IN GERMANY. Reprinted with Additions from The Compared Provided and Statement and Stateme

- The New Review. By ERNEST E. WILLIAMS. Crown 8vo, cloth, 25.6d. Also Popular Edition, paper covers, 18. THE FOREIGNER IN THE FARMYARD. By ERNEST
- E. WILLIAMS, Author of "Made in Germany." Crown 8vo, 25. 6d. THE WORKERS. An Experiment in Reality. By WALTER A. WYCKOFF. The East. With Five Illustrations, crown 8vo. Price
- 35. net. THE WORKERS. An Experiment in Reality. By WALTER A WYCKOFF. The West. With Twelve Illustrations, crown 8vo. Price 3s. net. \*\* The Two Volumes in Card Box, 6s. net. MUTUAL AID: A Factor of Evolution. By P. KROPOTKIN.
- Demy 8vo, 7s. 6d.

- Sport, Adventure, and Travel. NICHOLSON'S ALMANAC OF TWELVE SPORTS.
- SPORT IN WAR. By Lieut.-General R. S. S. BADEN-POWELL, F.R.G.S. With 19 Illustrations by the Author. Crown 8vo, s. 6d.
- CRIČKET IN MANY CLIMES. By P. F. WARNER. With 72 Illustrations from Photographs. Crown 8vo, cloth, 3s. 6d.; paper cover, 25. 6d.
- THROUGH THE FIRST ANTARCTIC NIGHT, 1898-THROUGH THE FIRST ANTARCTIC NIGHT, 1898-1899. Anarative of the voyage of the Belgica, among newly discovered lands and over an unknown sea about the South Pole. By FREDERICK A. Cook, M.D., Surgeon and Anthropologist of the Belgian Antarctic Expedition. With an appendix, containing a summary of the Scientific Results. Demy 8vo, Cloth, with 4 Coloured plates, and over 100 Illustrations from photographs and drawings. 202. net.
   JOURNAL OF A TOUR IN THE NETHERLANDS IN THE AUTUMN OF 1815. By ROBERT SOUTHEY. With an Introduction by W. ROBERTSON NICOLL. Crown 8vo, 6s.
   ITALIAN JOURNEYS. By W. D. HOWELLS. With 103 Illustrations by JOSEPH PENNELL. Pott 4to, 102. net.
   A LITTLE TOUR IN FRANCE. By HENRY JAMES. With 04 Illustrations by JOSEPH PENNELL. POLY 4to, 105. net.

- With 94 Illustrations by Jøseph Pennell. Pott 4to, ros. net. TWO ON THEIR TRAVELS. By ETHEL COLQUHOUN.
- With 8 Coloured Plates, 16 full-page and numerous Text Illustrations by the Authoress. Pott 4to, 10s. net.
- GREATER RUSSIA. By WIRT GERRARE. With Map and numerous Illustrations frcm Original Photographs. 8vo, 18s. net.
- MOUNT OMI AND BEYOND: A Record of Travel on the Thibetan Border By ARCHIBALD JOHN LITTLE, F.R.G.S. Author of "Through the Yangtsi Gorges," &c. With a Map, Portrait, and 15 Illustrations, from Photographs by MRS. LITTLE. 105. net.

- IN THE FORBIDDEN LAND. An Account of a Journey IN THE FORBIDDEN LAND. An Account of a Journey in Tibet; Capture by the Tibetan Authorities; Imprisonment, Torture, and Ultimate Release. By A. HENRY SAVAGE LANDOR, Author of "Corea the Land of the Morning Calm," &c. Also various Official Docu-ments including the Enquiry and Report by J. LARKIN, Esq., Appointed by the Government of India. With a Map and 250 Illustrations. Popular Edition in one volume. Large 8vo. Price 75. 6d. net. COREA, OR CHO-SEN, THE LAND OF THE MORN-ING CALM. BY A HYMP SAVACE LAND OF SUBjurger Substrations.
- COREA, OR CHO-SEN, THE LAND OF THE MORN-ING CALM. By A. HENRY SAVAGE LANDOR. With 38 Illustrations from Drawings by the Author, and a Portrait, demy 8vo, r8s.
   THE INDIAN FRONTIER WAR. Being an Account of the Mohmund and Tirah Expeditions, r807. By LIONEL JAMES, Special Correspondent for Reuter's Agency and Artist for the Graphic. With 32 full-page Illustrations from Drawings by the Author, and Photographs, and to Plans and Maps. 8vo, price 7s. 6d.
   WITH THE ZHOB FIELD FORCE, r890. By Captain CRAWFORD MCFALL, K.O.Y.L.I. Demy 8vo, with Illustrations, r8s.
- ROMANTIC INDIA. By ANDRÉ CHEVRILLON. Translated from the French by WILLIAM MARCHANT. 8vo, 7s. 6d. net.
- UNDER THE DRAGON FLAG. My Experiences in the Chino-Japanese War. By JAMES ALLAN. Crown 8vo, 25.
- THE LAST OF THE MASAI. By SIDNEY LANGFORD HINDE and HILDEGARD HINDE. With Illustrations from Photographs and Drawings. 4to. 15s. net.
- UNDER THE AFRICAN SUN. A Description of Native Races in Uganda. Sporting Adventures and other Experiences. By W. J. ANSORGE, M.A., LL.D., M.R.C.S., L.R.C.P., late Senior Professor at the Royal College of Mauritius, Medical Officer to Her Majesty's Government in Uganda. With 134 Illustrations from Photographs by the Author and Two Coloured Plates. Royal 8vo. Price 215, net.
- TIMBUCTOO THE MYSTERIOUS. By FELIX DUBOIS. Translated from the French by DIANA WHITE. With 153 Illustrations from Photographs and Drawings made on the spot, and Eleven Maps and Plans. Demy 8vo, 12s. 6d.
- TRAVELS IN WESTERN AUSTRALIA. Being a Description of the various Cities and Towns, Goldfields, and Agricultural Districts of that State. By MAY VIVIENNE. Second Impression, demy 8vo, with numerous Illustrations. Price 6s.
- RHODESIA PAST AND PRESENT. By S. J. DU TOIT. In One Volume, 8vo, with Sixteen full-page Illustrations, 7s. 6d.
- THE NEW AFRICA. A Journey up the Chobé and down the Okovanga Rivers. By AUREL SCHULZ, M.D., and AUGUST HAMMAR, C.E. In One Volume, demy 8vo, with Illustrations, 28s.
- ACTUAL AFRICA; or, The Coming Continent. A Tour of Exploration. By FRANK VINCENT, Author of "The Land of the White Elephant." With Map and over 100 Illustrations, demy 8vo, cloth, price 245.
- DOWN THE ORINOCO IN A CANOE. By S. PÉREZ TRIANO. With an Introduction by R. B. CUNNINGHAME GRAHAM. Crown 8vo, with Map, 6s.
- VANISHED ARCADIA. By R. B. CUNNINGHAME Α GRAHAM. Demy 8vo, 9s.
- THROUGH THE HEART OF PATAGONIA. By H. HESKETH PRICHARD, F.R.G.S., F.Z.S. With Illustrations from drawings in Colour and Black and White by JOHN QUILLE MILLAIS, F.Z.S. and from Photographs. Royal 8vo. cloth. 213. net.

- AMERICA TO-DAY. Observations and Reflections. By WILLIAM ARCHER. Crown 8vo, cloth, 6s.
- AMERICA AND THE AMERICANS. From a French Point of View. In one volume. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.
- TWELVE MONTHS IN KLONDIKE. By ROBERT C. KIRK. With 100 Illustrations and a Map. Crown 8vo, cloth. 6s. net.
- THE CUBAN AND PORTO-RICAN CAMPAIGNS. By RICHARD HARDING DAVIS, F.R.G S. With 119 Illustrations from Photographs and Drawings on the Spot, and Maps. Crown 8vo, cloth, 75. 6d net.
- CUBA IN WARTIME. By RICHARD HARDING DAVIS, Author of "Soldiers of Fortune." With numerous Illustrations by FREDERIC REMINGTON. Crown 8vo, price 3s. 6d.
- THE LAND OF THE MUSKEG. By H. SOMERS SOMERSET. Second Edition. Demy 8vo with Maps and over 100 Illustrations, 280 pp., 145. net.
- THE OUTGOING TURK. Impressions of a Journey through the Western Balkans. By H C. THOMSON, Author of 'The Chitral Campaign." Demy 8vo, with Illustrations from Original Photographs. Price 14s. net.
- NOTES FOR THE NILE. Together with a Metrical Rendering of the Hymns of Ancient Egypt and of the Precepts of Ptahhotep (the oldest book in the world). By HARDWICKE D. RAWNSLEY, M.A. Imperial 16mo, cloth, 5s.
- UNDER QUEEN AND KHEDIVE. The Autobiography of an Anglo-Egyptian Official. By Sir W. F. Miźville, K.C.M.G. Crown 8vo, with Portrait, price 6s.
- MONTE CARLO ANECDOTES AND SYSTEMS OF PLAY. By V. B., Author of "Ten Days at Monte Carlo." Fcap. 8vo, 25.
- THE CANADIAN GUIDE-BOOK. Part I. The Tourist's and Sportsman's Guide to Eastern Canada and Newfoundland, including full descriptions of Routes, Cities, Points of Interest, Summer Resorts, Fishing Places, &c. in Eastern Ontario, The Muskoka District, The St. Lawrence Region, The Lake St. John Country, The Maritime Provinces, Prince Edward Island, and Newroundland. With an Appendix giving Fish and Game Laws, and Official Lists of Trout and Salmon Rivers and their Lessees. By CHARLES G. D. ROBERTS, Professor of English Literature in King's College, Windsor, N.S. With Maps and many Illustrations. Crown 8vo, limp cloth, 6s.
- THE CANADIAN GUIDE-BOOK. Part II. WESTERN CANADA. Including the Peninsula and Northern Regions of Ontario, the Canadian Shores of the Great Lakes, the Lake of the Woods Region, Manitoba and "The Great North-West," The Canadian Rocky Mountains and National Park, British Columbia, and Vancouver Island. By ERNEST INGERSOLL, With Maps and many Illustrations. Crown 8vo, limp cloth, 6s.
- THE GUIDE-BOOK TO ALASKA AND THE NORTH-WEST COAST, including the Shores of Washington, British Columbia, South-Eastern Alaska, the Aleutian and the Sea Islands, the Behring and the Arctic Coasts. By E. R. SCIDMORE. With Maps and many Illustrations. Crown 8vo, Imp cloth, 6s.
- EVERYBODY'S PARIS. A Practical Guide containing Information as to Means of Locomotion, Hotels, Restaurants, Cafes, Theatres, Shops, Museums, Buildings, and Monuments, Daily Life and Habits, the Curiosities of Paris, &c. A rapid and easy method of seeing everything in a limited time and at a moderate cost. With many Illustrations, Maps, and Plans. Crown 8vo, paper, 18. 6d. net, or in cloth, 25. 6d. net.

سکا مر

#### Essays and Belles Lettres, &c.

- THE SOUL OF A CAT AND OTHER STORIES. Bv MARGARET BENSON. With Illustrations by HENRIETTA RONNER and from Photographs. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.
- ESSAYS OF AN EX-LIBRARIAN. By RICHARD GARNETT, C.B. Crown 8vo, 7s. 6d.
- THE ETERNAL CONFLICT. An Essay. ROMAINE PATERSON (Benjamin Swift). Crown 8vo, 6s. By WILLIAM
- VILLAGE NOTES, and some other Papers. By PAMELA TENNANT. With Illustrations from Photographs. Crown 8vo, 6s.
- STUDIES IN STYLE. By W. H. HELM. Fcap. 8vo, gilt top, 3s. net.
- SHAKESPEARE AND HIS FORERUNNERS. Studies in Elizabethan Poetry and Its Development from Early English. By SIDNEY LANIER. In two volumes, Royal 8vo, with many Illustrations, 305. net.
- WILLIAM SHAKESPEARE. A Critical Study. Bv GEORGE BRANDES, Ph.D. Translated from the Danish by WILLIAM ARCHER, DIANA WHITE, and MARY MORISON. Students' Edition. In One Volume, demy 8vo, buckram uncut, 105. net
- BJORNSTJERNE BJORNSON. HENRIK IBSEN. Critical Studies. By GEORGE BRANDES. Authorised Translation from the Danish. With Introductions by WILLIAM ARCHER. In One Volume, demy 8vo. Roxburgh, gilt top, or buckram, uncut. 105. net.
- MAIN CURRENTS IN NINETEENTH-CENTURY LITERATURE. By GEORGE BRANDES. Vol. I.—The Emigrant Literature. Demy 8vo. Price 6s. net. Vol. II.—The Romantic School in Germany. Demy 8vo, 9s. net. Vol. III.—The Reaction in France. Demy 8vo, 9s. net.
- THE SYMBOLIST MOVEMENT IN LITERATURE. By ARTHUR SYMONS. Crown 8vo, buckram, 6s.
- CORRECTED IMPRESSIONS. Essays on Victorian Writers. By GEORGE SAINTSBURY Crown 8vo, gilt top, 7s. 6d.
- ANIMA POETÆ. From the unpublished note-books of SAMUEL TAYLOR COLERIDGE. Edited by ERNEST HARTLEY COLERIDGE. Crown 8vo, 7s. 6d.
- HYPOLYMPIA, OR THE GODS IN THE ISLAND. An Ironic Fantasy. By Edmund Gosse. Fcap. 8vo, 5s.
- SEVENTEENTH-CENTURY STUDIES. A Contribution to the History of English Poetry. By EDMUND GOSSE, Clark Lecturer on English Literature at the University of Cambridge; Hon. M.A. of Trinity College, Cambridge. A New Edition. Crown 8vo, buckram, gilt top, 7s. 6d.
- CRITICAL KIT-KATS By EDMUND GOSSE. Crown Svo, buckram, gilt top, 7s. 6d.
- **QUESTIONS AT ISSUE.** Essays. By EDMUND GOSSE. Crown 8vo, buckram, gilt top, 7s. 6d. \*\*\* A Limited Edition on Large Paper, 25s. net.

GOSSIP IN A LIBRARY. By EDMUND GOSSE. Third Edition. Crown 8vo, buckram, gilt top, 7s. 6d. \*\*\* A Limited Edition on Large Paper, 25s. net.

ESSAYS. By ARTHUR CHRISTOPHER BENSON, of Eton College. Crown 8vo, buckram, 7s. 6d.

- A COMMENTARY ON THE WORKS OF HENRIK IBSEN. By HJALMAR HJORTH BOYESEN. Crown 8vo, cloth, 7s. 6d. net.
- THE POSTHUMOUS WORKS OF THOMAS DE QUINCEY. Edited, with Introduction and Notes from the Author's Original MSS., by ALEXANDER H. JAPP, LL.D., F.R.S.E., &c. Crown 8vo, cloth, 6s. each.
  - I. SUSPIRIA DE PROFUNDIS. With other Essays.
  - II. CONVERSATION AND COLERIDGE. With other Essays.
- THE WORKS OF LORD BYRON. Edited by WILLIAM ERNEST HENLEY. To be completed in Twelve Volumes. (The Letters, Diaries, Controversies, Speeches. &c., in Four, and the Verse in Eight.) Small crown 8vo, price 5s. net each.

VOL. I.--LETTERS, 1804-1813. With Portrait after PHILLIPS.

- THE PROSE WORKS OF HEINRICH HEINE. Translated by CHARLES GODFREY LELAND, M.A., F.R L.S. (HANS BREITMANN). In Eight Volumes.
  - The Library Edition, in crown 8vo, cloth, at 5s. per Volume. Each Volume of this edition is sold separately. The Cabinet Edition, in special binding, boxed, price £2 10s. the set. The Large Paper Edition, limited to 50 Numbered Copies, price 15s. per Volume net, will only be supplied to subscribers for the Complete Work.
    - I. FLORENTINE NIGHTS, SCHNABELEWOPSKI, THE RABBI OF BACHARACH, and SHAKE-SPEARE'S MAIDENS AND WOMEN.
    - II., III. PICTURES OF TRAVEL. 1823-1828.
    - IV. THE SALON. Letters on Art, Music, Popular Life, and Politics.
    - V., VI. GERMANY.
    - VII., VIII. FRENCH AFFAIRS. Letters from Paris 1832, and Lutetia.
- PARADOXES. By MAX NORDAU, Author of "Degeneration," "Conventional Lies of our Civilisation," &c. Translated by J. R. MCILRAITH. With an Introduction by the Author written for this Edition. Demy 8vo, 175. net.
- CONVENTIONAL LIES OF OUR CIVILIZATION. By Max NORDAU, Author of "Degeneration." Second English Edition. Demy 8vo, 175. net.
- DEGENERATION. By MAX NORDAU. Ninth English Edition. Demy 8vo, 17s. net. Also, a Popular Edition. 8vo, 6s.
- GENIUS AND DEGENERATION : A Psychological Study. By Dr. WILLIAM HIRSCH. Translated from the Second German Edition. Demy 8vo, 175. net.
- THE NON-RELIGION OF THE FUTURE. From the French of MARIE JEAN GUYAU. In One Volume, demy 8vo, 175, net.
- STUDIES OF RELIGIOUS HISTORY. By ERNEST RENAN, late of the French Academy. 8vo, 7s. 6d.
- THE GREAT WAR OF 189-. A Forecast. By Rear-Admiral COLOME, Col. MAURICE, R.A., Captain MAUDE, ARCHIBALD FOREES, CHARLES LOWE, D. CHRISTIE MURRAY, and F. SCUDAMORE. Second Edition. In One Volume, large Svo, with numerous Illustrations, 6s.

THEWS OF ENGLAND., By PATRICK VAUX. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d. E KINGDOM OF GOD IS

THE WITHIN YOU. Christianity not as a Mystic Religion but as a New Theory of Life. By Count Leo TOLSTOY. Translated from the Russian by CONSTANCE GARRETT. Popular Edition, cloth, ss. 6d.

#### Domestic Economy, &c.

- THE PLEASURES OF THE TABLE. A Complete History of Gastronomy, with a Bibliography. By GEORGE H. ELLWANGER. Svo, Illustrated, 12s. net.
- THE COMPLETE INDIAN HOUSEKEEPER AND Giving the Duties of Mistress and Servants, the General COOK. Management of the House, and Practical Recipes for Cooking in all its Branches. By FLORA AN NIE STEEL and GRACE GARDIARA FOURT Edition, revised to date. Crown 8vo. Price 6s. THE COOK'S DECAMERON. A Study in Taste. Con-taining over 200 recipes for Italian dishes. By Mrs. W. G. WATERS. Crown 8vo. Price 25.6d.
- THE AMERICAN SALAD BOOK. The most Complete Original, and Useful Collection of Salad Recipes ever brought together By MAXIMILIAN DE LOUP. Crown 8vo, cloth. 25. 6d. PRACTICAL COOKING AND SERVING.
- By JANET MCKENZIE HILL. With 200 Coloured and half-tone Illustrations. Crown 8vo, 10s. net.

## Gardening, Botany, and Matural History.

- THE ROSE: A Treatise on the Cultivation, History, Family Characteristics, &c., of the various Groups of Roses. With Accurate Description of the Varieties now Generally Grown. By H. B. ELLWANGER. With an Introduction by GEORGE H. ELLWANGER. 12mo,
- WANGER. With an Introduction by GEORGE H. ELLWANGER. 12mo, cloth, 55. THE GARDEN'S STORY; or, Pleasures and Trials of an Amatur Gardener. By G. H. ELLWANGER. With an Introduction by the Rev. C. WOLLEY DOD, 12mo, cloth, with Illustrations, 55. NATURE'S GARDEN. An Aid to Knowledge of Wild Flowers and their Insect Visitors. With Coloured plates and many other Illustrations, photographed from Nature by HENRY TROTH, and A. R. DUGMORE. Text by NELTJE BLANCHAN. Royal 8vo, 125. 6d. net AMONG THE WATER-FOWL. By H. K. JOB. With over 10 Illustrations from Photographs. 4to, 85. net.
- over 10 Illustrations from Photographs. 4to, 5s. net. NATUKE BIOGRAPHIES. The Lives of Some Everyday
- Butterflies, Moths, Grasshoppers, and Flies. By CLARENCE MOORES WEED. With 150 Photographic Illustrations by the Author. 4to, 55. net. HOW TO ATTRACT THE BIRDS AND OTHER
- TAIKS ABOUT BIRD NEIGHBOURS. By NELTJE BLANCHAN. Profisely illustrated from Photographs. 4to, 55. net. CAMERA AND COUNTRYSIDE. By A. RADCLYFFE
- CAMERA AND COUNTRYSIDE. By A. RADCLYFFE DUJMORE. Illustrated from Photographs by the Author. 4to, 5s. net. NEXTTO THE GROUND; Chronicles of a Countryside.
- ByMARTHA MCCULLOCH-WILLIAMS. Crown 8vo, 6s.

## Facetiæ, &c.

THE CORONATION NONSENSE-BOOK. In the style of the old "Book of Nonsense" by the late Edward Lear. By the FOET and PAINTER of "Clara in Blunderland." Paper, 15.; cloth, 25.

CLARA IN BLUNDERLAND. By CAROLINE LEWIS. With 40 Illustrations by S. R. Crown 8vo, 2s. 6d.

JOHN HENRY. By HUGH MCHUGH. Fcap. 8vo. Price 1s. MR. DOOLEY'S OPINIONS. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.

MR. DOOLEY'S PHILOSOPHY. With coloured Frontispiece, by WILLIAM NICHOLSON, and Illustrations by E. W. KEMBLE and F. OPPER. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d. OBSERVATIONS BY MR. DOOLEY. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.

- THE POCKET IBSEN. A Collection of some of the Master's BERT FORMET THESERT. In Concentration of solution of the first of the benefit of the Earnest Student. By F. ANSTEV, Author of "Vice Versa,"
   "Voces Populi," &c. With Illustrations reproduced, by permission, from *Punch*, and a new Fontispice by BERNARD PARTRIDGS. New Edition. 16mo, cloth, 3s. 6d.; or paper, 2s. 6d.
   FROM WISDOM COURT. By HENRY SETON MERIMAN
- and STEPHEN GRAHAM TALLENTYRE. With 30 Illustrations by E. COURBOIN. Crown 8vo, cloth, 3s. 6d.; or picture boards, 2s. WOMAN—THROUGH A MAN'S EYEGLASS. By
- MALCOLM C. SALAMAN. With Illustrations by DUDLEY HARDY. Crown
- 8vo, cloth, 3s. 6d.; or picture boards, 2s. E SPINSTER'S SCRIP. As Compiled by CECIL THE RAYNOR. Narrow crown 8vo, limp cloth, 2s. 6d.
- THE PINERO BIRTHDAY BOOK. Selected and arranged by Myra HAMILTON. With a Portrait. 16mo, cloth, 23. 6d. STORIES OF GOLF. Collected by WILLIAM KNIGHT and
- T. T. OLIPHANT. With Rhymes on Golf by various hands ; also Shakespeare on Golf, &c. Enlarged Edition. Fcap. 8vo, cloth, 2s. 6d.

#### Dramatic Literature.

- THE PIPER OF HAMELIN: A Fantastic Opera in Two Acts. By ROBERT BUCHANAN. With Illustrations by HUGH THOMSON.
- Cloth, 25, 6d. net. THE TYRANNY OF TEARS. A Comedy in Four Acts. By C. HADDON CHAMBERS. 16mo, cloth, 22, 6d.; paper, 15, 6d. THE AWAKENING. A Play in Four Acts. By C. HADDON CHAMBERS. 16mo, cloth, 25, 6d.; paper, 15, 6d. UNDINE: A Dream Play in Three Acts. By W. L.

COURTNEY, Crown 8vo, 25. 6d. FRANCESCA DA RIMINI. By GABRIELE D'ANNUNZIO. Translated by ARTHUR SYMONS. Small 4to, with Portrait, 55.

GIOCONDA. A Play in Four Acts. By GABRIELE D'ANJUNZIO. Translated by ARTHUR SYMONS. Small 4to, 3s. 6d. THE DEAD CITY. A Play in Five Acts. By GABRIELE

D'ANNUNZIO. Translated by ARTHUR SYMONS. Small 4to, cloth, 3s. 6d. JAPANESE PLAYS AND PLAY FELLOWS. By

- OSMAN EDWARDS. With 12 Plates, reproduced in colours from apanese originals. 8vo, 10s. net.
- KING ERIK; A Tragedy. By EDMUND GOSSE. A Reissue. with a Critical Introduction by Mr. THEODORE WATTS. Fcab. 8vo,

boards, 55. net. THE PLAYS OF GERHART HAUPTMANN.

THE SUNKEN BELL. Fcap. 8vo, boards, 4s. net.

HANNELE. Small 4to, 25. 6d. LONELY LIVES. Paper covers, 15. 6d.; or cloth, 25. 6d. THE WEAVERS. Paper covers, 15. 6d.; or cloth, 25. 6d.

THE GHETTO. A Drama in Four Acts. Freely acapted from the Dutch of HERMAN HEIJERMANS, Jun., by CHESTER LAILEY FERNALD. 16mo, cloth, 2s. 6d.; paper, 1s. 6d.

#### THE PLAYS OF W. E. HENLEY AND R. L. STEVEN-

SON. Crown 8vo, cloth. An Edition of 250 copies only, 10s. 6d. net. or separately, 16mo, cloth, 25. 6d. each, or paper, 15. 6d. DEACON BRODIE | ADMIRAL GUINEA.

BEAU AUSTIN.

MACAIRE.

THE PLAYS OF HENRIK IBSEN. Uniform Edition. With Introductions by WILLIAM ARCHER. Cloth, 25. 6d.; or paper covers, 1s. 6d. each.

WHEN WE DEAD AWAKEN. JOHN GABRIEL BORKMAN. LITTLE EYOLF. THE MASTER BUILDER. HEDDA GABLER.

BRAND: A Dramatic Poem in Five Acts. By HENRIK IBSEN. Translated in the original metres, with an Introduction and Notes, by C. H. HERFORD. Small 4to, cloth, 7s. 6d.

THE DRAMA: ADDRESSES. By HENRY IRVING. With

Portrait by J. MCN. WHISTLER. Second Edition. Fcap. 8vo, 35. 6d. THE PRINCESS MALEINE: A Drama in Five Acts (Translated by GERARD HARRY), and THE INTRUDER: A Drama in One Act. By MAURICE MAETERLINCK. With an Introduction by HALL CAINE, and a Portrait of the Author. Small 4to, cloth, 5s.

EXCELLENCY THE GOVERNOR. HIS A Farcical Romance in Three Acts. By R. MARSHALL. 16mo, cloth, 2s. 6d.; paper, 1s. 6d.

THE PLAYS OF GILBERT MURRAY.

CARLYON SAHIB. A Drama in Four Acts. 16mo, cloth, 25. 6d. paper, 15. 6d. ANDROMACHE. A Play in Three Acts. 16mo, cloth, 25 6d.;

paper, 15. 6d.

THE PLAYS OF ARTHUR W. PINERO. Paper covers, 1s. 6d.; or cloth, 2s. 6d. each.

THE TIMES. THE PROFLIGATE THE CABINET MINISTER. THE HOBBY HORSE. THE HOBBY HORSE. LADY BOUNTIFUL. THE MAGISTRATE. DANDY DICK. SWEET LAVENDER. THE SCHOOL-MISTRESS. THE WEAKER SEX. THE AMAZONS. THE NOTORIOUS MRS. EBB-SMITH.

THE BENEFIT OF THE DOUBT.

THE PRINCESS AND THE BUTTERFLY.

TRELAWNY "WELLS." OF THE

\* THE SECOND MRS. TAN QUERAY. IRIS.

#### † THE GAY LORD QUEX.

\* This play can be had in Library form, 4to, cloth. With a Portrait, 5s.

A Limited Edition of this Play on Handmade Paper, with a New Portrait, 10s. net.

THE FANTASTICKS. A Romantic Comedy in Three Acts. By EDMUND ROSTAND. Freely done into English Verse by GEORGE FLEMING. 16mo, cloth 23. 6d., paper 15. 6d.

CYRANO DE BERGERAC. A Play in Five Acts. Bv EDMOND ROSTAND. Translated from the French by GLADYS THOMAS and MARY F. GUILLEMARD. Small 4to, 5s. Also, Popular Edition, 16mo, cloth, 25. 6d.; paper, 15. 6d. THE FRUITS OF ENLIGHTENMENT: A Comedy in

Four Acts. By Count LVOF TOLSTOY. Translated from the Russian by E. J. DILLON. With Introduction by A. W. PINERO. Small 4to, with Portrait, 5s.; Paper Covers, 1s. 6d. AE INTERESTING FALLACIES OF THE

SOME MODERN STAGE. An Address delivered to the Playgoers' Club at St. James's Hall, on Sundar, oth December, 1891. By HERBERT BEERBOHM TREE. Crown 8vo, sewed, 6d. net.

## Doetry.

BLINDCHILRDEN. By ISRAELZANGWILL. Square 8vo, 5s. net. LOVE'S CRUCIFIX. Nine Sonnets and a Canzone from Petrarch. By AGNES TOBIN. With a Preface by ALICE MEYNELL.

Illustrated by GRAHAM ROBERTSON. 4to, 12s. 6d. net. POEMS. By G. LEVESON-GOWER. Square 8vo, 7s. 6d.

THE GARDEN OF KAMA; and other Love Lyrics from India. Arranged in Verse by LAUNENCE HOPE. Square 8vo, 5s. net.

THE POEMS OF SCHILLER. Translated into English by E. P. ARNOLD-FOSTER. Crown 8vo, 6s.

POEMS. By ARTHUR SYMONS. In Two Volumes. Square 8vo. With Photogravure Portrait. 10s. net.

IMAGES OF GOOD AND EVIL. By ARTHUR SYMONS. Crown 8vo, buckram, 6s.

THE FOREST CHAPEL, and other Poems. By MAXWELL GRAY, Author of "The Silence of Dean Maitland," "The Last Sentence," &c. Fcap. 8vo, price 5s.

POEMS FROM THE DIVAN OF HAFIZ. Translated from the Persian by GERTRUDE LOWTHIAN BELL. Small crown 8vo, price 6s.

THE POETRY OF WILFRID BLUNT. Selected and arranged by W. E. HENLEY and GEORGE WYNDHAM. With an Intro-duction by W. E. HENLEY. Crown 8vo, price 6s. ON VIOL AND FLUTE. By EDMUND GOSSE. Fcap. 8vo,

with Frontispiece and Tailpiece, price 3s. 6d. net. FIRDAUSI IN EXILE, and other Poems. By EDMUND GOSSE. FCap. 8vo, with Frontispiece, price 3s. 6d. net. IN RUSSET AND SILVER. POEMS. By EDMUND

GossE. Author of "Gossip in a Library," &c. Fcap 8vo, price 3s. 5d. net.

THE POETRY OF PATHOS AND DELIGHT. From the Works of COVENTRY PATMORE. Passages selected by ALICE MEY-NELL. With a Photogravure Portrait from an Oil Painting by JOHN SARGENT, A.R.A. Fcap. 8vo, 5s.

A CENTURY OF GERMAN LYRICS. Translated from the German by KATE FREILIGRATH KROEKER. Fcap. 8vo, rough edges, 3s. 6d.

LOVE SONGS OF ENGLISH POETS, 1500-1800. With Notes by RALPH H. CAINE. Fcap. 8vo, rough edges, 3s. 6d. \*\*\* Large Paper Edition, limited to 100 Copies, 10s. 6d. net.

IN CAP AND GOWN. Three Centuries of Cambridge Wit. Edited by CHARLES WHIBLEY Third Edition, with a New Introduction, and a Frontispiece, crown Svo, 3s. 6d. net.

IVY AND PASSION FLOWER: Poems. By GERARD BENDALL, Author of "Estelle." &c. &c. 12mo, cloth, 3s. 6d. VERSES. By GERTRUDE HALL. 12mo, cloth, 3s. 6d.

IDYLLS OF WOMANHOOD. By C. AMY DAWSON. Fcap. 8vo, gilt top, 5s.

TENNYSON'S GRAVE. By ST. CLAIR BADDELEY. 8vo, paper, is.

THE BLACK RIDERS. And Other Lines. By STEPFEN CRANE, Author of "The Red Badge of Courage.' 16mo, leather, gilt top, 3s. net.

## Education and Science: LITERATURES OF THE WORLD. A Series of Short Histories.

Edited by EDMUND GOSSE, LL.D. Each Volume Large Crown 8vo, Cloth 6s.

- A HISTORY OF ANCIENT GREEK LITERATURE. By GILBERT MURRAY, M.A., Professor of Greek in the University of Glasgow.
- A HISTORY OF FRENCH LITERATURE. By EDWARD DOWDEN, D.C.L., LL.D., Professor of Oratory and English Literature in the University of Dublin.
   A HISTORY OF MODERN ENGLISH LITERATURE.
- A HISTORY OF MODERN ENGLISH LITERATURE. By the EDITOR, Hon. M.A. of Trinity College, Cambridge, Hon. LL.D. of St. Andrews.
- A HISTORY OF ITALIAN LITERATURE. By RICHARD GARNETT, C.B., LL.D., late Keeper of Printed Books in the British Museum.
- A HISTORY OF SPANISH LITERATURE. By J. FITZ-MAURICE-KELLY, Corresponding Member of the Spanish Academy.
- A HISTORY OF JAPANESE LITERATURE. By W. G. ASTON, C.M.G., D.Lit., late Japanese Secretary to H.M. Legation, Tokio.
- A HISTORY OF BOHEMIAN LITERATURE. By FRANCIS, COUNT LUTZOW.
- A HISTORY OF RUSSIAN LITERATURE. By K. WALISZEWSKI.
- A HISTORY OF SANSKRIT LITERATURE. By ARTHUR A. MACDONELL, M.A., Ph.D., of Corpus Christi College, Oxford ; Boden Professor of Sanskrit and Fellow of Balliol.
- A HISTORY OF CHINESE LITERATURE. By HERBERT A. GILES, M.A., LL.D., Professor of Chinese in the University of Cambridge.
- A HISTORY OF ARABIC LITERATURE. By Prof CLÉMENT HUART.

The following are arranged for :--

- A HISTORY OF AMERICAN LITERATURE. By Professor W. P. TRENT.
- A HISTORY OF MODERN SCANDINAVIAN LITER-ATURE. By GEORGE BRANDES, of Copenhagen.
- A HISTORY OF HUNGARIAN LITERATURE. By Dr. ZOLTAN BEÖTHY, Professor of Hungarian Literature at the University of Budapest, and Secretary of the Kisfaludy Society.
   A HISTORY OF LATIN LITERATURE. By Dr. A. W.
- A HISTORY OF LATIN LITERATURE. By Dr. A. W. VERRALL, Fellow and Senior Tutor of Trinity College, Cambridge.
- A HISTORY OF PROVENÇAL LITERATURE. By H. OELSNER, D.Litt. of Caius College, Cambridge.
- A HISTORY OF HEBREW LITERATURE. By PHILIPPE BERGER, of the Institute of France.
- A HISTORY OF PERSIAN LITERATURE. By Prof. DENISON ROSS. Principal of the Calcutta Madrassa.

## THE GREAT EDUCATORS.

A Series of Volumes by Eminent Writers, presenting in their entirety "A Biographical History of Education."

Each subject forms a complete volume, crown Svo, 5s.

- ARISTOTLE, and the Ancient Educational Ideals. By THOMAS DAVIDSON, M A., LL.D.
- LOYOLA, and the Educational System of the Jesuits. By Rev. THOMAS HUGHES, S.J.
- ALCUIN, and the Rise of the Christian Schools. By Professor ANDREW F. WEST, Ph.D.
- FROEBEL, and Education by Self-Activity. By H. COURT-HOPE BOWEN, M.A
- ABELARD, and the Origin and Early History of Universities. By Professor JULES GABRIEL COMPAYRÁ.
- HERBART AND THE HERBARTIANS. By CHARLES DE GARMO, Ph.D.
- THOMAS AND MATTHEW ARNOLD, and their Influence on English Education. By Sir JOSHUA FITCH, M.A., LL.D.
- HORACE MANN, and the Common School Revival in the United States. By B. A. HINSDALE, Ph.D., LL.D.
- ROUSSEAU; and, Education according to Nature. By THOMAS DAVIDSON, M.A., LL.D.
- **PESTALOZZI**; and the Foundation of the Modern Elementary School. By A. PINLOCHE, sometime Professor at the University of Lille, Professor in the Lycée Charlemagne and the Ecole Polytechnique, Paris.

### HEINEMANN'S SCIENTIFIC HANDBOOKS.

- THE BIOLOGICAL PROBLEM OF TO-DAY: Preformation or Epigenesis? Authorised Translation from the German of Prof. Dr. OSCAR HERTWIG, of the University of Berlin. By P. CHALMERS MITCHELL, M.A., Oxon. With a Preface by the Translator. Crown 8vo. 3s. 6d.
- MANUAL OF BACTERIOLOGY. By A. B. GRIFFITHS, Ph.D., F.R.S. (Edin.) F.C.S. Crown 8vo, cloth, Illustrated. 55.
- MANUAL OF ASSAYING GOLD, SILVER, COPPER, TIN, AND LEAD ORES. By WALTER LEE BROWN, B.Sc. Revised, Corrected, and considerably Enlarged, and with chapters on the Assaying of Fuels, Iron and Zinc Ores, &c. By A. B. GRIFFITHS, Ph.D., F.R.S. (Edin.), F.C.S. Crown 8vo, cloth. Illustrated, 7s. 6d.
- GEODESY. By J. HOWARD GORE. Crown 8vo, cloth, Illustrated, 5s.
- THE PHYSICAL PROPERTIES OF GASES. By ARTHUR L. KIMBALL, of the Johns Hopkins University. Crown 8vo, cloth, Illustrated, 5s.
- HEAT AS A FORM OF ENERGY. By Professor R. H. THURSTON, of Cornell University. Crown 8vo, cloth, Illustrated, 55.
- AN ILLUSTRATED HISTORY OF ENGLISH LITERATURE. BY RICHARD GARNETT, C.B., LL.D., and EDMUND GOSSE, M.A., LL.D. In Four Volumes, very fully Illustrated.

## THE FRENCH AND ENGLISH WORD BOOK. Α Dictionary. With Indication of Pronunciation, Etymologies, and Dates of Earliest Appearance of French Words in the Language. By H. EDGREN, Ph.D. and P. B. BURNET, M.A. With an Explanatory Preface by R. J. LLOYD, D Litt., M.A. 8vo cloth, 108., or half-morrocco, 165.

- **TANTICS:** Studies in the Science of Meaning. By MICHEL BRÉAL, Professor of Comparative Grammar at the Collège de France, Translated by Mrs. HENRY CUST, With a Preface by J. P. POSTGATE, Professor of Comparative Philogy at University College, SEMANTICS: London. Large crown 8vo, cloth 7s. 6d. net.
- TELEPHOTOGRAPHY. An Elementary Treatise on the
- TELEPHOTOGRAPHY. An Elementary Treatise on the Construction and Application of the Telephotographic Lens. By THOMAS R. DALLMEVER, F.R.A.S., Vice-President of the Royal Photographic Society. 4to, cloth, with 20 Plates and 68 Diagrams. Price, 158. net.
   THE PLAY OF MAN. By CARL GROOS, Professor of Philosophy in the University of Basel. Translated with the Author's co-operation by ELIZABETH L. BALDWIN, with a Preface by J. MARK BALDWIN, Ph.D., Hon. D.Sc. (Oxon), Professor in Princeton University. Crown 800 75 6d net. Crown 8vo, 7s. 6d. net.
- EVOLUTIONAL ETHICS AND ANIMAL PSYCH-OLOGY. By E. P. EVANS. Crown 8vo, 95.
- MOVEMENT. Translated from the French of E. MAREY. By ERIC PRITCHARD, M.A., M.B. Oxon. In One Volume, crown 8vo. with 170 Illustrations, 7s. 6d.
- **MEN.** By CAMILLE FLAMMARION. Authorise i Translation from the French by A. A. M. and R. M. With portions of the last chapter written specially for this edition. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d. LUMEN. By CAMILLE FLAMMARION.
- OUTLINES OF THE EARTH'S HISTORY. A Popular Study in Physiography. By NATHANIEL SOUTHGATE SHALER. 8vo, with Ten full-page Illustrations. 7s. 6d.
- THE STORY OF THE GREEKS. By H. A. GUERBER. Crown 8vo, with Illustrations. 3s. 6d.
- ARABIC AUTHORS: A Manual of Arabian History and Literature. By F. F. ARBUTHNOT, M.R.A.S., Author of "Early Ideas," "Persian Portraits," &c. 8vo, cloth, 5s.
   THE MYSTERIES OF CHRONOLOGY. With pro-
- With proposal for a New English Era to be called the "Victorian." By F. F. ARBUTHNOT. 8vo, 6s. net. THE CARE OF THE TEETH. By SAMUEL A. HOPKINS.
- M.D., D.D.S. Crown 8vo, 35. 6d. HAY FEVER AND ITS SUCCESSFUL TREATMENT.
- By W. C. HOLLOPETER, A.M., M.D. Second Edition, revised and enlarged. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.

#### Law.

- A SHORT TREATISE OF BELGIAN LAW AND LEGAL PROCEDURE. From a Practical Standpoint, for the Guidance of British Traders, Patentees, and Bankers, and British Residents in Belgium. By GASTON DE LEVAL. Fcap. 8vo, paper, 18, 6d. PRISONERS ON OATH, PRESEN'T AND FUTURE,
- By Sir HERBERT STEPHEN, Bart. 8vo, boards, 15. net. C ARBITRATOR'S MANUAL. Under the London
- THE Chamber of Arbitration. Being a Practical Treatise on the Power and Duties of an Arbitrator, with the Rules and Procedure of the Court of Arbitration, and the Forms. By JOSEPH SEYMOUR SALAMAN, Author of "Trade Marks," &c. Fcap 8vo, 3s. 6d.

#### Auvenile.

- A DOG DAY, or The Angel in the House. By WALTER EMANUEL. Pictured by Cecil Aldin. 4to. 5s. BABES OF THE EMPIRE. An A
- An Alphabet for Young England. By THOMAS STEVENS. Coloured Pictures by A. H. COLLINS.

YOUNG GEORGE: HIS LIFE. Told and drawn by EDITH

- FARMILOE. 4to. 35. 6d. THE TIGER AND THE INSECT. By JOHN HABBERTON. Author of "Helen's Babies." With to Illustrations. Crown 8vo, 35. 6d. A CHILD'S LIFE OF THE KING FROM HIS BIRTH
- TO HIS CORONATION. By ALTON TOWERS. With 32 Coloured Illustrations by EDMUND SMYTH. 16mo, cloth, 13. 6d. net; white
- rellum, 25. 62, net. FAIRY TALES. By HANS CHRISTIAN ANDERSEN. Newly translated by H. J. BRAEKSTAD. With an Introduction by EDMUND Gosse. Illustrated by HANS TEGNER. Royal 8vo, 20s. net, or in Two Volumes 10s. net each.
- FAIRY TALES FROM THE SWEDISH OF BARON G. DJURKLOU. Translated by H. L. BRÆKSTAD. With Illustrations by T. KITTELSEN and ERIK WERENSKIOLD, and a Frontispiece by CARL LARSSON. 4to, boards. 3s. 6d.
- THE SQUARE BOOK OF ANIMALS. By WILLIAM NICHOLSON With Rhymes by ARTHUR WAUGH. 4to boards, 5s.

\*\* There is also a limited Edition on Japanese Vellum, price 125. 6d. net.

- THE BELOVED SON. The Story of Jesus Christ, told to Children. By Mrs. FRANCIS RVE. 16mo. cloth, 2s. 6d. LITTLE JOHANNES. By F. VAN EEDEN. Translated from
- the Dutch by CLARA BELL. With an Introduction by ANDREW LANG. 16mo, cloth, silver top, 35. net. A BATTLE AND A BOY. By BLANCHE WILLIS HOWARD.
- With Thirty-nipe Illustrations by A. MACNIELL-BARBOUR. Crown 8vo, 6s.
- GIRLS AND WOMEN. By E. CHESTER. Pot Svo, cloth. 2s. 6d., or gilt extra, 3s. 6d.

#### fiction.

From the French of GUY DE MAUPAS-BOULE DE SUIF. SANT. With an Introduction by ARTHUR SYMONS, and 56 Wood Engravings from Drawings by F. THÉVENOT. Royal 8vo, boards. 500 copies only, on Japanese vellum. 15s. net.

## A CENTURY OF FRENCH ROMANCE. Edited by EDMUND GOSSE, LL.D.

#### With Portrait-Notes by OCTAVE UZANNE.

- \* \* A Library Edition, in 12 Volumes, demy 8vo, cloth gilt, flat backs and gilt top, limited to 1000 Sets, price Four Guineas the Set.
- Also separate Volumes, 7s. 6d. each. I. THE CHARTREUSE OF PARMA. Translated from the French of DE STENDHAL by the LADY MARY LOYD. With a Critical Introduction by MAURICE HEWLET; Four Coloured Plates by Eucone PAUL AVRIL, Photogravure Frontispiece, and numerous small Portraits. 2. COLOMBA AND CARMEN. Translated from the French
- of PROSPER MÉRIMÉE by the LADY MARY LOYD. With a Critical Intro-duction by ARTHUR SYMONS; Four Coloured Plates by PARVS, Photogravure Frontispiece, and numerous small Portraits.

- MAUPRAT. Translated from the French of GEORGE SAND by STANLEY YOUNG. With a Critical Introduction by JOHN OLIVER HOBBES; Three Coloured Plates by EUGÈNE PAUL AVRIL, Photogravure Frontispiece, and numerous small Portraits.
- 4. THE BLACK TULIP. Translated from the French of ALEXANDRE DUMAS, père. With a Critical Introduction by RICHARD GARNETT, C.B., LL.D.; Three Coloured Plates by HENRY DELASPRE, Photogravure Frontispiece, and numerous small Portraits.
- THE LADY OF THE CAMELLIAS. Translated from the French of ALEXANDRE DUMAS, fils. With a Critical Introduction by EDMUND GOSSE, ILL.D.; Three Coloured Plates by GEORGES JEAN-NIOT, Photogravure Frontispice, and numerous small Portraits.
- 6. THE ROMANCE OF A POOR YOUNG MAN. Translated from the French of OCTAVE FEULLET. With a Critical Introduction by HENRY HARLAND; Three Coloured Plates by SIMONT GUILHEM, Photogravure Frontispiece, and numerous small Portraits.
- MADAME BOVARY. Translated from the French of GUSTAVE FLAUBERT. With a Critical Introduction by HENRY JAMES; Three Coloured Plates by GEOEGES JEANNIOT, Photogravure Frontispiece, and numerous small Portraits.
- NOTRE-DAME OF PARIS. Translated from the French of VICTOR HUGO. With a Critical Introduction by ANDREW LANG; Four Coloured Plates by LOUIS EDOUARD FOURNIER, Photogravure Frontispiece, and numerous small Portraits.
- 9. RENEE MAUPERIN. Translated from the French of JULES and EDMOND DE GONCOURT. With a Critical Introduction by JAMES FITZMAURICE-KELLY; Three Coloured Plates by MICHAËL, Photogravure Frontispiece, and numerous small Portraits.
- IO. THE TWO YOUNG BRIDES. Translated from the French of HONORÉ DE BALZAC. With a Critical Introduction by HENRY JAMES; Three Coloured Plates by EUGÈNE PAUL AVRIL, Photogravure Frontispiece, and numerous small Portraits.
- 11. PIERRE AND JEAN. Translated from the French of GUY DE MAUPASSANT. With a Critical Introduction by the EARL OF CREWE; Three Coloured Plates by HENRY DELASPRE, Photogravure Frontispiece, and numerous small Portraits.
- 12. THE NABOB. Translated from the French of ALPHONSE DAUDET. With a Critical Introduction by Prof. TRENT; Three Coloured Plates by LOUIS EDOUARD FOURNIER, Photogravure Frontispiece, and numerous small Portraits.

## THE WORKS OF TOLSTOY.

Translated from the Russian Original by CONSTANCE GARNETT.

A Library Edition. Demy 8vo, price 7s. 6d. per Volume.

- I-II. ANNA KARENIN. In Two Volumes; with Photogravure Frontispiece.
  - III. THE DEATH OF IVAN ILVITCH. And other stories.

#### popular 65. Povels.

BENEFITS FORGOT. By WOLCOTT BALESTIER. THE FETICH OF THE FAMILY. By EDITH BARNETT. CHAMPION IN THE SEVENTIÉS. By EDITH A. Α BARNETT. THE GLOWWORM. By MAY BATEMAN. A DAUGHTER OF THIS WORLD. By F. BATTER-SHALL THE BOOK OF MONTHS. By E. F. BENSON. SCARLET AND HYSSOP. By E. F. BENSON. THE LUCK OF THE VAILS. By E. F. BENSON. MAMMON & CO. By E. F. BENSON, Author of "Dodo." THE PRINCESS SOPHIA. By E. F. BENSON. GILLETTE'S MARRIAGE. By MAMIE BOWLES. THE AMAZING LADY. By M. Bowles. THE BROOM OF THE WAR-GOD. By H. N. BRAILS-FORD A SUPERFLUOUS WOMAN. By EMMA BROOKE. TRANSITION. By the Author of "A Superfluous Woman." LIFE THE ACCUSER. By the Author of "A Superfluous Woman." THE ETERNAL CITY. By HALL CAINE. THE CHRISTIAN. By HALL CAINE. THE MANXMAN. By HALL CAINE. THE BONDMAN. A New Saga. By Hall CAINE. THE SCAPEGOAT. By Hall CAINE. THE LAKE OF WINE. By BERNARD CAPES. COTTAGE FOLK. By Mrs. COMYNS CARR. JASPAR TRISTRAM. By A. W. CLARKE. TYPHOON. By JOSEPH CONRAD. THE INHERITORS. By JOSEPH CONRAD and FORD M. HUEFFER. THE NIGGER OF THE "NARCISSUS." By JOSEPH CONRAD. THE LAST BUCCANEER. By R. COPE CORNFORD. LAST STUDIES. By HUBERT CRACKANTHORPE. With an Introduction by Mr. HENRY JAMES, and a Portrait. SENTIMENTAL STUDIES. By HUBERT CRACKANTHORPE. ACTIVE SERVICE. By STEPHEN CRANE. THE THIRD VIOLET. By STEPHEN CRANE. THE OPEN BOAT. By STEPHEN CRANE. PICTURES OF WAR. (The Red Badge of Courage, The Little Regiment, &c.) By STEPHEN CRANE. TALES (MAGGIE BOWERY AND GEORGE'S MOTHER). By STEPHEN CRANE. PIGS IN CLOVER. By FRANK DANBY. THE CHILD OF PLEASURE. By GABRIELE D'ANNUNZIO. THE VICTIM. By GABRIELE D'ANNUNZIO.

#### Fiction.— Popular 65. Hovels.

THE TRIUMPH OF DEATH. By GABRIELE D'ANNUNZIO. VIRGINS OF THE ROCKS. THE By GABRIELE D'ANNUNZIO.

THE FLAME OF LIFE, By GABRIELE D'ANNUNZIO.

CAPTAIN MACKLIN: HIS MEMOIRS. By RICHARD

HARDING DAVIS. RANSON'S FOLLY. BY RICHARD HARDING DAVIS. THE LION AND THE UNICORN AND OTHER STORIES. BY RICHARD HANDING DAVIS. Illustrated. SOLDIERS OF FORTUNE. BY RICHARD HARDING

DAVIS

HIDDEN MANNA. By A. J. DAWSON.

JOSEPH KHASSAN: HALF-CASTE. By A. J. DAWSON. AFRICAN NIGHTS' ENTERTAINMENT. By A. J. DAWSON.

THE STORY OF RONALD KESTREL. By A. J. DAWSON.

HEARTS IMPORTUNATE. By EVELYN DICKINSON.

THE IMAGE BREAKERS. By GERTRUDE DIX.

THE STORY OF A MODERN WOMAN. By ELLA HEPWORTH DIXON. LOVE AND HIS MASK. By MÉNIE MURIEL DOWIE.

SPINDLE AND PLOUGH. By Mrs. HENRY DUDENEY.

FOLLY CORNER. By Mrs. HENRY DUDENEY.

THE MATERNITY OF HARRIOTT WICKEN. Bv MRS. HENRY DUDENEY.

JEM CARRUTHERS. By the EARL OF ELLESMERE (Charles Granville)

CHINATOWN STORIES. By CHESTER BAILEY FERNALD. GLORIA MUNDI. By HAROLD FREDERIC.

TILLUMINATION. By HAROLD FREDERIC. THE MARKET PLACE. By HAROLD FREDERIC.

BY BREAD ALONE. By I. K. FRIEDMAN.

THE EAGLE'S HEART. By HAMLIN GARLAND PETERSBURG TALES. By Olive GARNETT.

SAWDUST. By DOROTHEA GERARD.

THE COURTESY DAME. By R. MURRAY GILCHRIST.

THE VOICE OF THE PEOPLE. By ELLEN GLASGOW PHASES OF AN INFERIOR PLANET. By ELLEN

GLASGOW.

THE BETH BOOK. By SARAH GRAND.

THE HEAVENLY TWINS. By SARAH GRAND.

IDEALA. By SARAH GRAND.

OUR MANIFOLD NATURE. By SARAH GRAND. With a Portrait of the Author. THIRTEEN STORIES. By R. B. CUNNINGHAME GRAHAM.

THE WHITE TERROR: a Romance of the French Revolution and After. By FELIX GRAS. THE TERROR; a Romance of the French Revolution.

By FÉLIX GRAS.

#### Fiction.—Dopular 65. Hovels.

RICHARD ROSNY. By MAXWELL GRAY.

FOUR-LEAVED CLOVER. By MAXWELL GRAY.

THE WORLD'S MERCY, AND OTHER TALES. By MAXWELL GRAY.

THE HOUSE OF HIDDEN TREASURE. By MAX-WELL GRAY.

THE LAST SENTENCE. By MAXWELL GRAY.

SWEETHEARTS AND FRIEND'S. By MAXWELL GRAY. THE FREEDOM OF HENRY MEREDYTH. By M. HAMILTON.

McLEOD OF THE CAMERONS. By M. HAMILTON.

A SELF-DENYING ORDINANCE. By M. HAMILTON.

MOTHER EARTH: A Sentimental Comedy. By FRANCES HARROD.

THE HIDDEN MODEL. By FRANCES HARROD.

SACRILEGE FARM. By MABEL HART.

THE SLAVE. By ROBERT HICHENS.

THE LONDONERS: An Absurdity. By ROBERT HICHENS. FLAMES. By ROBERT HICHENS.

THE FOLLY OF EUSTACE. By ROBERT HICHENS.

AN IMAGINATIVE MAN. By ROBERT HICHENS. THE VALLEY OF THE GREAT SHADOW. By ANNIE E. HOLDSWORTH. THE GODS ARRIVE. By ANNIE E. HOLDSWORTH.

THE GODS ARRIVE. BY ANNIE E. HOLDSWORTH. THE YEARS THAT THE LOCUST HATH EATEN. BY ANNIE E. HOLDSWORTH. THE SHEEPSTEALERS. BY VIOLET JACOB. THE TWO MAGICS. BY HENRY JAMES.

WHAT MAISIE KNEW. By HENRY JAMES. THE OTHER HOUSE. By HENRY JAMES. THE SPOILS OF POYNTON. By HENRY JAMES.

EMBARRASSMENTS. By HENRY JAMES.

TERMINATIONS. By HENRY JAMES. THE AWKWARD AGE. By HENRY JAMES.

ON THE EDGE OF THE EMPIRE. By EDGAR JEPSON and CAPTAIN D. BEAMES. HERBERT VANLENNERT. By C. F. KEARY.

FROM A SWEDISH HOMESTEAD. By SELMA LAGER-LÖF. Translated by JESSIE BRÓCHNER. THE FALL OF LORD PADDOCKSLEA. By LIONEL

LANGTON. IN HASTE AND AT LEISURE. By Mrs. LYNN LINTON,

SOME WOMEN I HAVE KNOWN. By MAARTEN MAARTENS.

IF I WERE KING. By JUSTIN H. MCCARTHY.

RELICS. Fragments of a Life. By FRANCES MACNAB. A DAUGHTER OF THE VELDT. By BASIL MARNAN.

THE LUCK OF BARERAKES. By CAROLINE MARRIAGE. MRS. CRADDOCK. By WILLIAM SOMERSET MAUGHAM.

## Fiction.—Popular 65. Hovels.

THE ASSASSINS. By Nevill M. MEAKIN. A PROPHET OF THE REAL. By Esther Miller. LIFE AT TWENTY. By CHARLES RUSSELL MORSE. THE DRONES MUST DIE. By MAX NORDAU. THE MALADY OF THE CENTURY. By MAX NORDAU. A COMEDY OF SENTIMENT. By MAX NORDAU. MARIETTA'S MARRIAGE. By W. E. NORRIS. THE DANCER IN YELLOW. By W. E. NORRIS. A VICTIM OF GOOD LUCK. By W. E. NORRIS. THE COUNTESS RADNA. By W. E. NORRIS. THE WIDOWER. By W. E. NORRIS. THE LION'S BROOD. By DUFFIELD OSBORNE. QUEEN VERSUS THE BILLY, AND OTHER STORIES. By LLOYD OSBOURNE. RED ROCK. By THOMAS NELSON PAGE. Illustrated. DONOVAN PASHA, and Some People of Egypt. By Sir GILBERT PARKER. THE RIGHT OF WAY. By SIR GILBERT PARKER. THE LANE THAT HAD NO TURNING. By SIR GIL-BERT PARKER. THE KING'S AGENT. By ARTHUR PATERSON. EZEKIEL'S SIN. By J. H. PEARCE. A PASTORAL PLAYED OUT. By M. L. PENDERED. AS IN A LOOKING GLASS. By F. C. PHILIPS. With Illustrations by Du MAURIER. THE HOUSEWIVES OF EDENRISE. By FLORENCE Рорнам.

THE SCOURGE-STICK. By Mrs. CAMPBELL PRAED.

FOREST FOLK. By JAMES PRIOR. WITHOUT SIN. By MARTIN J. PRITCHARD. VOYSEY. By RICHARD O. PROWSE.

THE STUMBLING BLOCK. By EDWIN PUGH.

KING CIRCUMSTANCE. By EDWIN PUGH. THE MAN OF STRAW. By EDWIN PUGH.

- TONY DRUM. A Cockney Boy. By EDWIN PUGH. With Ten full-page Illustrations by the BEGGARSTAFF BROTHERS.
- CHUN-TI-KUNG. By CLAUDE REES.
- BELOW THE SALT. By ELIZABETH ROBINS (C. E. RAI-MOND).

THE OPEN QUESTION. By ELIZABETH ROBINS.

- CHIMÆRA. By F. MABEL ROBINSON.
- THE CONFOUNDING OF CAMELIA. By ANNE DOUGLAS SEDGWICK.
- THE CONQUEST OF ROME. By MATILDE SERAO.
- THE LAND OF COCKAYNE. By MATILDE SERAO.
- THE BALLET DANCER, AND ON GUARD. BY MATILDE SERAO.
- THE FAILURE OF SIBYL FLETCHER. By ADELINE SERGEANT.

#### Fiction.—Popular 65. Hovels.

OUT OF DUE SEASON. By Adeline Sergeant. THE LADY OF DREAMS. By UNA L. SILBERRAD. THE RAPIN. By H. DE VERE STACPOOLE. THE HOSTS OF THE LORD. By FLORA ANNIE STEEL IN THE NIGHT. By FLORA ANNIE STEEL. ON THE FACE OF THE WATERS. By FLORA ANNIE STEEL. THE POTTER'S THUMB. By FLORA ANNIE STEEL. FROM THE FIVE RIVERS. By FLORA ANNIE STEEL. IN THE PERMANENT WAY. By FLORA ANNIE STEEL. RED ROWANS. By FLORA ANNIE STEEL. THE FLOWER OF FORGIVENESS. By FLORA ANNIE STEEL. MISS STUART'S LEGACY. By FLORA ANNIE STEEL. ST. IVES. By ROBERT LOUIS STEVENSON. THE EBB-TIDE. By ROBERT LOUIS STEVENSON and LLOYD OSBOURNE MYSTERY OF THE SEA. By BRAM STOKER. THE ELEVENTH COMMANDMENT. By HALLIWELL SUTCLIFFE. THE WINDS OF THE WORLD. Seven Love Stories By MILLICENT SUTHERLAND. With a Frontispiece by WALTER CRANE. IN PICCADILLY. By BENJAMIN SWIFT. NUDE SOULS. By BENJAMIN SWIFT. A COURT INTRIGUE. By BASIL THOMSON. VIA LUCIS. By KASSANDRA VIVARIA. JACK RAYMOND. By E. L. VOYNICH. THE GADFLY. By E. L. VOYNICH. THE REBEL. By H. B. MARRIOTT WATSON. THE WAR OF THE WORLDS. By H. G. WELLS. THE ISLAND OF DOCTOR MOREAU. By H.G. WELLS. CORRUPTION. By PERCY WHITE. MR. BAILEY-MARTIN. By PERCY WHITE. With Portrait. TANGLED TRINITIES. By DANIEL WOODROFFE. SONS OF THE SWORD. A Romance of the Peninsular War. By MARGARET L. WOODS. THE STORY OF EDEN. By DOLF WYLLARDE. THE GREY WIG. By ISRAEL ZANGWILL. THE MANTLE OF ELIJAH. By ISRAEL ZANGWILL. THEY THAT WALK IN DARKNESS. By ISRAEL ZANG-WILL. THE MASTER. By Israel Zangwill. With Portrait. CHILDREN OF THE GHETTO. By Israel Zangwill. DREAMERS OF THE GHETTO. By Israel Zangwill. THE KING OF SCHNORRERS, GROTESQUES AND FANTASIES. By ISRAEL ZANGWILL. With Ninety-eight Illustrations. THE CELIBATES' CLUB. By ISRAEL ZANGWILL. WITHOUT PREJUDICE. By ISRAEL ZANGWILL.

THE PREMIER AND THE PAINTER. A Fantastic Romance. By ISRAEL ZANGWILL and LOUIS COWEN. ONE'S WOMENKIND. By LOUIS ZANGWILL. CLEO THE MAGNIFICENT. By LOUIS ZANGWILL. THE WORLD AND A MAN. By LOUIS ZANGWILL.

Fiction.—Dopular 55. Hovels.

THE SECRET OF NARCISSE. By EDMUND GOSSE. Crown 8vo, buckram.

## Fiction.--popular 45. Movels. THE DOLLAR LIBRARY OF AMERICAN FICTION.

THE GIRL AT THE HALFWAY HOUSE. By E. HOUGH. PARLOUS TIMES. By DAVID DWIGHT WELLS. LORDS OF THE NORTH. By AGNES C. LAUT. THE CHRONIC LOAFER. By NELSON LLOYD. HER MOUNTAIN LOVER. By HAMLIN GARLAND. SISTER CARRIE. By THEODORE DREISER. THE DARLINGTONS. By E. E. PEAKE. THE DIARY OF A FRESHMAN. By C. M. FLANDRAU. A DRONE AND A DREAMER. By Nelson Lloyd. IN OLE VIRGINIA. By THOMAS NELSON PAGE. THE BELEAGUERED FOREST. By ELIA W. PEATTIE. THE GREAT GOD SUCCESS. By JOHN GRAHAM.

#### Fiction.— Popular 35. 6d. Hovels.

MAMMON. A Novel. By Mrs. ALEXANDER.

LOS CERRITOS. By, GEFTRUDE FRANKLIN ATHERTON.

- THE AVERAGE WOMAN. By WOLCOTT BALESTIER. With an Introduction by HENRY JAMES. PERCHANCE TO DREAM, and other Stories. By MAR-
- CAPT'N DAVY'S HONEYMOON, The Blind Mother,

and The Last Contession. By HALL CAINE.

A MARKED MAN. By ADA CAMBRIDGE. A CONSPIRACY OF SILENCE. By G. COLMORE.

A DAUGHTER OF MUSIC. By G. COLMORE.

BLESSED ARE THE POOR. By FRANÇOIS COPPÉE. With an Introduction by T. P. O'CONNOR.

WRECKAGE, and other Stories. By HUBERT CRACKAN-THORPE.

THE KING'S JACKAL. By RICHARD HARDING DAVIS. With Four Illustrations by CHARLES DANA GIBSON.

#### Fiction.—Popular 35. 6d. Rovels.

IN SUMMER ISLES. By BURTON DIBBS.

- THE OUTSPAN. Tales of South Africa. By J. PERCY FITZPATRICK.
- THE COPPERHEAD; and other Stories of the North during the American War. By HAROLD FREDERIC.
- IN THE VALLEY. By HAROLD FREDERIC. With Illustrations.
- THE ORLOFF COUPLE, AND MALVA. By ALEXEI MAXIMOVITCH PESHKOFF, MAXIM GÖRKI. Authorised Translation from the Russian by EMILY JAKOWLEFF and DORA B. MONTEFIORE. With a Portrait.

MRS. JOHN FOSTER. By CHARLES GRANVILLE.

APPASSIONATA: A Musician's Story, By ELSA D'ESTERRE KEELING.

A MARRIAGE IN CHINA. By MRS. ARCHIBALD LITTLE.

- WRECKERS AND METHODISTS. Cornish Stories. By H. D. LOWRY.
- HER OWN FOLK. (En Famille.) By HECTOR MALOT, Author of "No R elations." Translated by Lady MARY LOYD.
- A ROMANCE OF THE CAPE FRONTIER. By Bertram Mitford.
- 'TWEEN SNOW AND FIRE. A Tale of the Kafir War of 1877. By Bertram Mitford.
- ELI'S DAUGHTER. By J. H. PEARCE.
- INCONSEQUENT LIVES. A Village Chronicle. By J. H. PEARCE.
- THE MASTER OF THE MAGICIANS. By ELIZABETH STUART PHELPS and HERBERT D. WARD.

ACCORDING TO ST. JOHN. By AMÉLIE RIVES.

- THE STORY OF A PENITENT SOUL. Being the Private Papers of Mr. Stephen Dart, late Minister at Lynnbridge, in the County of Lincoln. By ADELINE SER GEANT.
- UNCLE PIPER OF PIPER'S HILL. By TASMA.
- GODFREY MARTEN: SCHOOLBOY. By CHARLES TURLEY.
- HER LADYSHIP'S ELEPHANT. By David Dwight Wells.

HIS LORDSHIP'S LEOPARD. By DAVID DWIGHT WELLS.

AVENGED ON SOCIETY. By H. F. WOOD.

STORIES FOR NINON. By ÉMILE ZOLA. With a Portrait by Will Rothenstein.

## Fiction.—Beinemann's International Library.

New Review.—" If you have any pernicious remnants of literary chauvinism I hope it will not survive the series of foreign classics of which Mr. William Heinemann, aided by Mr. Edmund Gosse, is publishing translations to the great contentment of all lovers of literature."

Each Volume has an Introduction specially written by the Editor, Mr. EDMUND GOSSE.

Cloth, 3s. 6d.; Paper Covers, 2s. 6d.

- IN GOD'S WAY. From the Norwegian of BJÖRNSTJERNE BJÖRNSON.
- THE HERITAGE OF THE KURTS. From the Norwegian of Björnstjerne Björnson.
- FOOTSTEPS OF FATE. From the Dutch of LOUIS COUPERUS.

WOMAN'S FOLLY. From the Italian of GEMMA FERRUGGIA.

- THE CHIEF JUSTICE. From the German of KARL EMIL FRANZOS, Author of "For the Right," &c.
- THE OLD ADAM AND THE NEW EVE. From the German of RUDOLF GOLM.
- A COMMON STORY. From the Russian of IVAN GONT-CHAROFF.
- SIREN VOICES (NIELS LYHNE). From the Danish of J. P. JACOBSEN.

THE JEW. From the Polish of JOSEPH IGNATIUS KRASZEWSKI.

THE COMMODORE'S DAUGHTERS. From the Norwegian of JONAS LIE.

NIOBE. From the Norwegian of JONAS LIE.

- PIERRE AND JEAN. From the French of GUY DE MAU-PASSANT.
- FROTH. From the Spanish of Don ARMANDO PALACIO-VALDÉS.

FAREWELL LOVE! From the Italian of MATILDE SERAO.

- FANTASY. From the Italian of MATILDE SERAO.
- WORK WHILE YE HAVE THE LIGHT. From the Russian of Count LEO TOLSTOY.
- PEPITA JIMENEZ. From the Spanish of JUAN VALERA.

DONA LUZ. From the Spanish of JUAN VALERA.

UNDER THE YOKE. From the Bulgarian of IVAN VAZOFF.

### Fiction.—The Pioneer Series.

Cloth, 3s. net.; Paper Covers, 2s. 6d. net.

The Athenaum.—" If this series keeps up to the present high level of interest, novel readers will have fresh cause for gratitude to Mr. Heinemann."

The Daily Telegraph.-"Mr. Heinemann's genial nursery of up-to-date romance."

The Observer .- " The smart Pioneer Series."

The Manchester Courier.-" The Pioneer Series promises to be as original as many other of Mr. Heinemann's ventures."

The Glasgow Herald .- "This very clever series."

The Sheffield Telegraph .- "The refreshingly original Pioneer Series."

Black and White .- " The brilliant Pioneer Series."

The Liverbool Mercury.--" Each succeeding issue of the Pioneer Series has a character of its own and a special attractiveness."

#### PAPIER MACHE. By CHARLES ALLEN.

THE NEW VIRTUE. By Mrs. OSCAR BERINGER.

YEKL. A Tale of the New York Ghetto. By A. CAHAN.

LOVE FOR A KEY. By G. COLMORE.

HER OWN DEVICES. By C. G. COMPTON.

MILLY'S STORY. By Mrs. MONTAGUE CRACKANTHORPE.

THE LITTLE REGIMENT. By STEPHEN CRANE.

A MAN WITH A MAID. By Mrs, HENRY DUDENEY. LITTLE BOB. By Gyp.

ACROSS AN ULSTER BOG. By M. HAMILTON.

THE GREEN CARNATION. By ROBERT HICHENS.

JOANNA TRAILL, SPINSTER. By ANNIE E. Holdsworth.

AN ALTAR OF EARTH. By THYMOL MONK.

A STREET IN SUBURBIA. By E. W. PUGH.

THE NEW MOON. By ELIZABETH ROBINS (C. E. RAIMOND)

GEORGE MANDEVILLE'S HUSBAND. By ELIZABETH ROBINS (C. E. RAIMOND).

DARTNELL: A Bizarre Incident. By Benjamin Swift. THE WINGS OF ICARUS. By Laurence Alma-Tadema. ONE OF GOD'S DILEMMAS. By Allen Upward.

#### Fiction.—Drice 35. net.

- THE NOVELS OF BIÖRNSTIERNE BIÖRNSON. Uniform Edition. Edited by EDMUND GOSSE. Fcap. 8vo, cloth, 3s. net. each volume
  - SYNNÖVÉ SOLBAKKEN. I. With Introductory Essay by EDMUND GOSSE, and a Portrait of the Author.
  - ARNE. II.
  - III. A HAPPY BOY.
  - THE FISHER LASS. IV.
  - THE BRIDAL MARCH, AND A DAY. v.
  - VI. MAGNHILD, AND DUST.
  - CAPTAIN MANSANA, AND MOTHER'S VII. HANDS.

#### VIII. ABSALOM'S HAIR, AND A PAINFUL MEMORY. THE NOVELS OF IVAN TURGENEV. Uniform Edi-

tion. Translated by CONSTANCE GARNETT. Fcap. 8vo, cloth, 3s. net. each volume, or The Set of 15 Volumes £2 2s. net. I. RUDIN. With a Portrait of the Author and an

- Introduction by STEPNIAK. A HOUSE OF GENTLEFOLK.
- II.
- III. ON THE EVE.
- FATHERS AND CHILDREN. IV.
- V. SMOKE.
- VI., VII. VIRGIN SOIL. VIII., IX. A SPORTSMAN'S SKETCHES.
  - DREAM TALES AND PROSE POEMS. х.
  - THE TORRENTS OF SPRING, &c. XI.
  - A LEAR OF THE STEPPES, &c. XII.
- XIII. THE DIARY OF A SUPERFLUOUS MAN. &c.
- XIV. A DESPERATE CHARACTER, &c.
- XV. THE JEW, &c.

#### Popular 25. 6d. Rovels.

IN THE FÖG. By RICHARD HARDING DAVIS.

THE CHRISTIAN. By HALL CAINE. (Paper covers.) THE DOMINANT SEVENTH: A Musical Story. By

KATE ELIZABETH CLARKE.

THE TIME MACHINE. By H. G. WELLS. (In paper, 1s. 6d.)

#### NOVELETTES DE LUXE.

THE BALL. By Arthur S. Baxendale. WHILE CHARLIE WAS AWAY. By Mrs. Poultney BIGELOW.

A MODERN ST. ANTHONY. By WALTER DALBY.

THE LATE RETURNING. By MARGERY WILLIAMS.

THE GARDEN OF CONTENTMENT. By ELENOR MORDAUNT.

Sirpenny Edition. THE RED BADGE OF COURAGE. By STEPHEN CRANE, Paper covers, with design by R. CATON WOODVILLE,

#### Price 2s.

THE MANXMAN. By HALL CAINE.

THE ETERNAL CITY. By HALL CAINE. His Majesty's Theatre Edition.

MAGGIE. By STEPHEN CRANE.

THE RECIPE FOR DIAMONDS. ByC. J. CUTCLIFFE HYNE.

THE HEAD OF THE FIRM. By MRS. RIDDELL.

NOR WIFE NOR MAID. By MRS. HUNGERFORD.

THE BLACK TORTOISE. By FREDERICK VILLER. A KNIGHT OF THE WHITE FEATHER. By TASMA.

THE JUSTIFICATION OF ANDREW LEBRUN. By

F. BARRETT. THE DULL MISS ARCHINARD. By ANNE DOUGLAS SEDGWICK.

GOD'S FOUNDLING. By A. J. DAWSON.

EQUALITY. By EDWARD BELLAMY, Author of "Looking Backward.

COME LIVE WITH ME AND BE MY LOVE. By ROBERT BUCHANAN.

THE HOYDEN. By MRS. HUNGERFORD.

RED ROCK. By THOMAS NELSON PAGE.

OUT OF DUE SEASON. By ADELINE SERGEANT.

THE SURRENDER OF MARGARET BELLARMINE. By ADELINE SERGEANT. THE PENANCE OF PORTIA JAMES. By TASMA.

FOR HER SEX. Pages from the Diary of a Young Girl.

#### Beinemann's Movel Library.

Price Is. 6d. net.

THE KING OF THE MOUNTAINS. By EDMOND ABOUT.

THE FOURTH NAPOLEON. By CHARLES BENHAM. THE THREE MISS KINGS. By ADA CAMBRIDGE. NOT ALL IN VAIN. By ADA CAMBRIDGE.

MR. BLAKE OF NEWMARKET. By E. H. COOPER.

A COMEDY OF MASKS. By ERNEST DOWSON and ARTHUR MOORE

A PINCHBECK GODDESS. By Mrs. FLEMING (ALICE M.

KIPLING). ORIOLE'S DAUGHTER. By JESSIE FOTHERGILL.

THE TENOR AND THE BOY. By SARAH GRAND.

THE REDS OF THE MIDI. By FELIX GRAS.

THE O'CONNORS OF BALLINAHINCH. By MRS.

HUNGERFORD. THE DWELLINGS OF SILENCE. A Romance IN of Russia. By Walker Kennedy. DAUGHTERS OF MEN. By HANNAH LYNCH.

A ROMANCE OF THE FIRST CONSUL. By MATILDA MALLING

THE TOWER OF TADDEO. By OUIDA.

THE GRANDEE. By A. PALACIO-VALDÉS. DONALD MARCY. By ELIZABETH STUART PHELPS. LOU. By BARON VON ROBERTS.

MISS GRACE OF ALL SOULS. By W. E. TIREBUCK.

ANDREA. By PERCY WHITE.

A DRAMA IN DUTCH. By LOUIS ZANGWILL.

LONDON: WILLIAM HEINEMANN, 21 BEDFORD STREET, W.C.

# Inder of Authors.

DACE	PAGE	PAGE	PAGE
About 36		Dowden 21	Gras 27, 36
	Caine (R.). 20	D '	Gray (Maxwell)
	Cambridge 31, 36	Dowie 27 Dowson 36	20, 28
	Capes		
Allan 13	Carr 26	Dreiser 31	Griffiths 22
Alien 34	Chambers 18	Dubois 13	Groos 23
Andersen 24	Chester 24	Dudeney . 27, 34	Guerber 23
Ansorge 13	Chevrillon 13	Dugmore 17	Guyau 16
Anstey 18	Clarke (A. W.) 26	Dumas 25	Gyp 34
Arbuthnot . 23	Clarke (K. E.) 35	Du Toit 13	Habberton . 24
Archer 14	Coleridge. 5, 15	Edgren 23	Hafiz 20
Armstrong . I	Colmore . 31, 34	Edwards 18	Hall 20
Aston 21	Colomb 16	Eeden 24	Hamilton . 28, 34
Atherton 31	Colquhoun . II	Elers 4	Hammar 13
Baddeley . 10, 20	Colquhoun (Mrs.)	Ellesmere 27	Harrod 28
Baden-Powell 12	12	Ellwanger 17	Hart 28
		Enwanger 17	**
Balestier . 26, 31		Emanuel 24	Hassall 9
Balzac 25	Compton 34	Evans 3, 23	Hauptmann . 18
Barnett 26	Conrad 26	Farmiloe 24	Heaton 3
Barrett	Cook 12	Federn 5	Heijermans . 18
Bateman 26	Cooper	Fernald 27	Heine 7, 16
Battershall . 26	Coppée 31	Ferruggia 33	Helm 15
Baxendale 35	Cornford 26	Fersen 4	Helmolt 9
Beames 28	Couperus 33	Fersen 4 Feuillet 25	Henley 2, 19
Behrs 7	Courtney 18	Fitch 22	Hertwig 22
Bell II	Crackanthorpe	Fitzmaurice-	Heussey 7
Bellamy 26	26, 31	Kelly . 9, 21	Hichens . 28, 34
Bendall 20	Crackanthorpe	FitzPatrick 11, 32	
Benedetti 10			Hill, Janet . 17
	(Mrs.) 34	Flandrau 31 Fleming 36	
	Crane 20, 26, 34,	Fleming 36	Hinde 13
Benson (A.C.) 15	35, 36	Flammarion . 23	Hinsdale 22
Benson (E.F.) 26	Dalby 35	Flaubert 25	Hirsch 16
Benson (M.). 15	Dallmeyer 23	Forbes (A.) . 16	Hogarth 8
Beöthy 21	Danby 26	Forbes (H.O.) 9	Holdich 9
Berger 21	D'Annunzio	Fothergill 36	Holdsworth 28, 34
Beringer 34	18, 26, 27	Franzos 33	Hollopeter . 23
Bigelow (P.). 9	D'Argenson . 4	Frederic . 27, 32	Hope 20
Bigelow (Mrs.) 35	Daudet 25	Fried 7	Hopkins 23
Bismarck 5	Davidson 22	Friedman 27	Hough 31 Howard 24
Bjornson . 33, 35	Davis 14, 27, 31, 35	Furtwangler . 3	Howard 24
Blanchan 17	Dawson (C. A.) 20	Gardiner 17	Howells 12
Bleloch II	Dawson(A.J.)27,36	Garland . 27, 31	Huart 21
Blunt 20	De Bernis. 4	Garland . 27, 31 Garmo 22	Hughes 22
Bourgogne . 6	De Bourdeille 4	Garnett (O.) . 27	Hugo 5, 25
Bowen 22	De Broglie . 10	Garnett (R.)	Hume9
Bowles 26	Decle 12	15, 21, 22	Hungerford . 36
Boyesen 16	De Goncourt 6, 25	Gerard 27	Hyne 36
Brailsford 26	De Joinville . 8	Gaulot 8	Ibsen 19
Brandes 9, 15, 21	De Lespinasse 4	Gerrare 12	Ingersoll 14
Branner 9	De Leval 23	Gilchrist 27	Irving (H. B.) 6
Bréal 23	De Ligne 4	Giles 21	Irving (Sir H.) 19
Briscoe 31	De Loup 17	Glasgow 27	Jacob 28
Brooke 26	De Motteville 4	Golm 33	Jacobsen 33
Brown 10	De Quincey 5, 16	Gontcharoff . 33	Jæger 7
Brown&Griffiths 22	De Stendhal . 24	Gore 22	James (Henry)
Buchanan 18, 36	Dibbs 32	Gorki	12, 28
Burgess 7	Dickinson , 27	Gosse 5, 8, 15, 18,	James (Lionel)
Burnett 23	Dix 27	20,21,22,31	
Buttery II		Gounod 6	Jepson . 28
		Graham (C.) 13, 27	
Byron 16 Cahan	Dobson . I	Graham (L)	Job 17 Keary (E. M.) 3
Cahan	Donne 5	Graham (J.) . 31	Keary (E. M.) 3
31, 35, 36	Dooley. , 18	Grand 27, 36	Keary (C. F.) 28
3-1 331 30	Dooley. , . 18	Granville 32	Keeling 32

## Inder of Authors-(continued).

Kelice       8       Merriman       16       Pritchard       29       Thurston       22         Kennedy       36       Michel       -2, 3       Pugh       -29, 34       Tobstoy         Kipling       2       Mieville       14       Puliga       -9, 34       Tobstoy         Kirk       14       Miller       -2, 3       Raynot.       16       Towes       27         Kright       18       Mitford       -3       Raynot.       18       Towes       24         Kropotkin       5       Kropotkin       5       Treit       21         Kropotkin       5.12       Morkant       35       Rives       32       Upward       34         Landton       16       More       11       Roberts       36       Uzanne       32         Laugton       6       Morray (D. 2)       16       Robins       10       12       Valata       10         Leavon       7       Mintz       2       Robinson       29       Valata       10         Leavon-Gower 20       Nevill       12       Robinson       10       12       Napoleon       10       10       11       Nordau       16					
Kannedy .       36       Merimée .       24       Prowse .       29       Tirebuch .       22         Kinpling .       2       Michel .       2, 3       Pugh .       29, 34       Tirebuch .       36         Kirk .       14       Miller .       29       Pugh .       29, 34       Tirebuch .       32         Kirk .       14       Miller .       29       Reans.       6       17, 19, 25, 33         Krocker .       20       Ferryman to       Rescus .       8       Tree .       19         Kropotkin 8, 12       Monk .       34       Renan .       6, 16       Tirignon .       13         Landor .       18       Mordau .       35       Rices .       29       Trenet .       21         Landor .       15       Mordau .       35       Rives .       32       Upward .       34         Laut .       17       Miller (F.C.) 17       Roberts (Baron	Keltie 8	Merriman T <sup>2</sup>	Pritchard 00	Thurston	
Kimball. 22Michell. 2, 3Pugh. 29, 34TolstoyKipling2Micville14Puliga. 6 $17, 19, 25, 33$ Towers. 24Knight.18Miller. 29Rawnsley.14Towers. 24Knight.18Miller. 29Rawnor.18Towers. 24Kropotkin31Mock. 32Raynor.17Towers. 24Kropotkin5Mork. 34Reclus.8Tree12Landor.11More 36Riddell 36Turley.32Landor.14Morel 36Rives. 32Upward. 34Laut 15Morel 17RobertsWand. 34Laut 14Muller (Iwan)11(C. G. D.)14Vaux 17Leadon.6Murray (C. 19, 258Valera 33Leadon.7Mutray (C. 19, 25RobinsValera 33Leory-Beauleu1012Nordau16Vaux 17Leveso-Gower 20Nordau. 16Ross. 21Vivaria 30Lithof 12Nordau. 16, 29Yuvaria 30Lithel (Mrs. A.)10Salaman (M. C.)10Yuvaria 30Leveso-Gower 20Sovell. 12Salaman (M. C.)Yuvaria 30Lithel (Mrs. A.)10Oujohan18Yuvaria 30Lithor. </td <td>Kennedy of</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>Tirebuck 22</td>	Kennedy of			Tirebuck 22	
Kipling2Mierlie1Puliga617, 19, 25, 33Kirkiiilleriiiller29Rawnsleyiiillowers24Krazzwski33MocklerReclus8Tree19Kroeker28Morklaut2Ricci2Triano13Lagerlof28Monkhouse2Ricci2Turegenev35Landor11, 13Moore36Kiddell36Turley32Laut21Morel11Roberts20Vaurane32Laut31Miller (F.C.G.)11RobertsVaurane32Laut31Miller (F.C.G.)11RobertsVaurane17Le Querde7Murray (D. 19, 21Robins6Vauran17Lee Querde7Murray (T. D.) 5Robins29Vincent13Leweson-Gower10, 12Nordau16, 29Robins1012Leweson-Gower10Norris29Salaman (M. C.)9Vincent13Linton22Osbourne29Salaman (M. C.)13Walesc7Lowe6, 16Osbourne23Salaman (M. C.)13Walesc17Lowe6, 12Osbourne23Salaman (M. C.)13Walesc17Lowe6, 12Osbourne23Salaman (M. C.)13Walesc17Lowe6, 12Osbourne29 <t< td=""><td>Kimball ac</td><td>Michel 0 24</td><td>Purch an at</td><td>Tolstor</td></t<>	Kimball ac	Michel 0 24	Purch an at	Tolstor	
Kropotkit5, 12Mork34RenanC, 6, 16KropotkitMork34Landor11, 13Landor11, 13Morel35Langton28Morel11Kanado6Morel11Laughton6Morel11Kanado7Morel11Laughton6Morel11Kanado7Muller (F.C.G.) 11Leawson3Muller (F.C.G.) 11Le Caron7Murray (D.C) 16Robins6Murray (C.) 19, 21Le Querdec7Murray (C.) 19, 21LeewisNordauLogu11Nordau16, 29Lie3Nordau16, 29Nordau16, 29Nordau16, 29Little (A.)8, 12Nordau16, 29Nactow6, 16Osborne29Sand25Schiller20Subarte12Mactow20Obsoure29Sand25Schiller20Waters17Upy ch36Carbe12Nordau15Salaman (J.S.) 23Kater29Salaman (J.S.) 23Mater29Salaman (J.S.) 24Water20Mater20Mactane28	Kipling 2	Mieville	Pulica 6		
Kropotkit5, 12Mork34RenanC, 6, 16KropotkitMork34Landor11, 13Landor11, 13Morel35Langton28Morel11Kanado6Morel11Laughton6Morel11Kanado7Morel11Laughton6Morel11Kanado7Muller (F.C.G.) 11Leawson3Muller (F.C.G.) 11Le Caron7Murray (D.C) 16Robins6Murray (C.) 19, 21Le Querdec7Murray (C.) 19, 21LeewisNordauLogu11Nordau16, 29Lie3Nordau16, 29Nordau16, 29Nordau16, 29Little (A.)8, 12Nordau16, 29Nactow6, 16Osborne29Sand25Schiller20Subarte12Mactow20Obsoure29Sand25Schiller20Waters17Upy ch36Carbe12Nordau15Salaman (J.S.) 23Kater29Salaman (J.S.) 23Mater29Salaman (J.S.) 24Water20Mater20Mactane28	Kirk TA	Miller	Rawneley T	Toward 17, 19, 25, 33	
Kropotkit5, 12Mork34RenanC, 6, 16KropotkitMork34Landor11, 13Landor11, 13Morel35Langton28Morel11Kanado6Morel11Laughton6Morel11Kanado7Morel11Laughton6Morel11Kanado7Muller (F.C.G.) 11Leawson3Muller (F.C.G.) 11Le Caron7Murray (D.C) 16Robins6Murray (C.) 19, 21Le Querdec7Murray (C.) 19, 21LeewisNordauLogu11Nordau16, 29Lie3Nordau16, 29Nordau16, 29Nordau16, 29Little (A.)8, 12Nordau16, 29Nactow6, 16Osborne29Sand25Schiller20Subarte12Mactow20Obsoure29Sand25Schiller20Waters17Upy ch36Carbe12Nordau15Salaman (J.S.) 23Kater29Salaman (J.S.) 23Mater29Salaman (J.S.) 24Water20Mater20Mactane28	Knight 18	Mitford 29	Rawnsley 14	Train	
Kropotkit5, 12Mork34RenanC, 6, 16KropotkitMork34Landor11, 13Landor11, 13Morel35Langton28Morel11Kanado6Morel11Laughton6Morel11Kanado7Morel11Laughton6Morel11Kanado7Muller (F.C.G.) 11Leawson3Muller (F.C.G.) 11Le Caron7Murray (D.C) 16Robins6Murray (C.) 19, 21Le Querdec7Murray (C.) 19, 21LeewisNordauLogu11Nordau16, 29Lie3Nordau16, 29Nordau16, 29Nordau16, 29Little (A.)8, 12Nordau16, 29Nactow6, 16Osborne29Sand25Schiller20Subarte12Mactow20Obsoure29Sand25Schiller20Waters17Upy ch36Carbe12Nordau15Salaman (J.S.) 23Kater29Salaman (J.S.) 23Mater29Salaman (J.S.) 24Water20Mater20Mactane28	Kroszewski az	Mockler-	Rayhor 10	Trace Trace	
Kropotkit5, 12Mork34RenanC, 6, 16KropotkitMork34Landor11, 13Landor11, 13Morel35Langton28Morel11Kanado6Morel11Laughton6Morel11Kanado7Morel11Laughton6Morel11Kanado7Muller (F.C.G.) 11Leawson3Muller (F.C.G.) 11Le Caron7Murray (D.C) 16Robins6Murray (C.) 19, 21Le Querdec7Murray (C.) 19, 21LeewisNordauLogu11Nordau16, 29Lie3Nordau16, 29Nordau16, 29Nordau16, 29Little (A.)8, 12Nordau16, 29Nactow6, 16Osborne29Sand25Schiller20Subarte12Mactow20Obsoure29Sand25Schiller20Waters17Upy ch36Carbe12Nordau15Salaman (J.S.) 23Kater29Salaman (J.S.) 23Mater29Salaman (J.S.) 24Water20Mater20Mactane28	Kroeker 20	Ferryman to	Rees oo	Trent 19	
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	Kropotkin 8 12	Monk 24	Renan 6 16	Triano To	
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	Lagerlof 28	Monkhouse 2	Ricci	Turgener of	
$ \begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	Landor II I2	Moore 26		Turley	
$ \begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$		Mordaunt ar		Upword of	
$ \begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	Lanier IT	Morel II	Roberts (Baron	Uganna 34	
$ \begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	Laughton 6	Morse 20	von) 26	Valera	
$ \begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	Laut 21	Müller(F.C.G.)II	Roberts	Vandam To	
$ \begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	Lawson 2	Muller (Iwan)	(C G D) M	Value I	
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	Le Caron 7		Robins 6	Varoff 22	
$ \begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	Leland 6	Murray (D.C.) 16	Robins (Elizar	V B	
Io, 12Napoleon.6Ross21Viller.36Leweson-Gower 20Nevill.12Rostand19Vincent13Liewis.11Nicholson.1, 2Russell (I. C.)9Vivaria.30Lie33Nordau16, 29Rye.24Vivienne.33Linton*.28Norman.11Saintsbury15Voynich.30Lidyd.31Norris.29St. Simon4WallizewskiWallizewskiLittle (A.)8, 12Nugent.5Salaman (J. S.)23Wallizewski6, 8, 21Lowe.6, 16Osborne.29Sarcey.7Ward.32Lowe5Schiller.20Ward32Lowey5Schiller.20Warer12Lutzow (Count)21Oswell3035McCarby.28Page3036Macdonell.17Paker <td< td=""><td></td><td>Murray (G.) 10 21</td><td>beth) 20.24</td><td>Verestchagin II</td></td<>		Murray (G.) 10 21	beth) 20.24	Verestchagin II	
Io, 12Napoleon.6Ross21Viller.36Leweson-Gower 20Nevill.12Rostand19Vincent13Liewis.11Nicholson.1, 2Russell (I. C.)9Vivaria.30Lie33Nordau16, 29Rye.24Vivienne.33Linton*.28Norman.11Saintsbury15Voynich.30Lidyd.31Norris.29St. Simon4WallizewskiWallizewskiLittle (A.)8, 12Nugent.5Salaman (J. S.)23Wallizewski6, 8, 21Lowe.6, 16Osborne.29Sarcey.7Ward.32Lowe5Schiller.20Ward32Lowey5Schiller.20Warer12Lutzow (Count)21Oswell3035McCarby.28Page3036Macdonell.17Paker <td< td=""><td>Leroy-Beaulien</td><td>Murray (T. D.)</td><td>Robinson . 20</td><td>Verrall</td></td<>	Leroy-Beaulien	Murray (T. D.)	Robinson . 20	Verrall	
Leveson-Gower 20NevillNevillIzRostand19Wincent13Lewis.11Nicholson.12Russell (I. C.)9Vincent.13Lie.33Nordau16, 29Ryse.24Viveria.30Linton*.28Norman.11Saintsbury15Voynich.30Litdle (A.)31Norris29St. Simon.4WillizewskiLittle (Mrs, A.)32Oliphant.18Walker7Sand25Warter12LoweSaitaman (M. C.)Walker32LowrySaitaman (M. C.)Warters32LowrySaitaman (M. C.)Waters32LowrySaitaman (M. C.)Waters32LowrySaitaman (M. C.)Waters32McCathyScitamore3336 <td></td> <td>Napoleon</td> <td>Ross</td> <td>Viller . 21</td>		Napoleon	Ross	Viller . 21	
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$		Nevill . To	Rostand TO	Vincent To	
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$		Nicholson T 2	Russell (I C)	Vivaria	
	Lie 22	Nordau 16 20	Rve 24	Vivienne	
Little (Mrs. A.) 32 Oliphant . 12 Lowe . 6, 16 Lowe . 6, 16 Lutzow (Count) 21 Lutzow (Count) 21 Lutzow (Count) 21 Lutzow (Count) 21 Osbourne . 29 Sand . 25 Sand . 25 Warner . 12 Waters . 17 Waters . 17 Waters . 17 Water . 20 Water . 25 Weed . 17 Water . 25 Weed . 17 Weitemeyer . 10 Sedgwick . 29, 36 Sedgwick . 29, 36 Wells (D.D.) 31,32 Wells (H.G.) Wells (H.G.) 30,35 McFall . 13 Machage . 28 Machage . 29 Sand . 28 Schiller . 20 Waters . 17 Weitemeyer . 10 Wells (D.D.) 31,32 Wells (H.G.) Wells (H.G.) Wells (H.G.) 30,35 West . 22 Mothage . 29, 32 Somerset . 14 White (A.) . 10 White (A.) . 10 Williams . 17 Machage . 28 Machage . 28 Machage . 29 Sand . 28 Machage . 29 Sand . 28 Machage . 29 Sand . 28 Sedgwick . 29, 36 Wells (H.G.) Wells (H.G.) Wells (H.G.) 30,35 West . 22 White . 30, 36 West . 22 White . 30, 36 White (A.) . 10 White (A.) . 10 Williams (M.) 35 West . 22 White . 30, 36 Wolther . 30 Williams (M.) 35 West . 22 White . 30, 36 White . 30, 36 White (A.) . 10 Williams (M.) 35 West . 22 White . 30 Williams (M.) 35 West . 22 White . 30 Williams (M.) 35 West . 22 White . 30 Williams (M.) 35 Wood . 32 Wood . 32 Wood . 32 Wood . 32 Wood . 32 Wood . 32 Wood . 32 Wylande . 30 Wylande . 32 Mariage . 28 Phelps . 32, 36 Sutherland . 32 Mariage . 28 Phelps . 32, 36 Sutherland . 32 Wylande . 30 Wylande . 31 Mariage . 40 Maurice . 16 Prichard . 13 Mariage . 40 Mariage . 40 Philips . 29 Nathage . 40 Philps . 29 Mariage . 40 Philps	Linton <sup>*</sup> 28	Norman II	Saintsbury	Voynich 20	
Little (Mrs. A.) 32 Oliphant . 12 Lowe . 6, 16 Lowe . 6, 16 Lutzow (Count) 21 Lutzow (Count) 21 Lutzow (Count) 21 Lutzow (Count) 21 Osbourne . 29 Sand . 25 Sand . 25 Warner . 12 Waters . 17 Waters . 17 Waters . 17 Water . 20 Water . 25 Weed . 17 Water . 25 Weed . 17 Weitemeyer . 10 Sedgwick . 29, 36 Sedgwick . 29, 36 Wells (D.D.) 31,32 Wells (H.G.) Wells (H.G.) 30,35 McFall . 13 Machage . 28 Machage . 29 Sand . 28 Schiller . 20 Waters . 17 Weitemeyer . 10 Wells (D.D.) 31,32 Wells (H.G.) Wells (H.G.) Wells (H.G.) 30,35 West . 22 Mothage . 29, 32 Somerset . 14 White (A.) . 10 White (A.) . 10 Williams . 17 Machage . 28 Machage . 28 Machage . 29 Sand . 28 Machage . 29 Sand . 28 Machage . 29 Sand . 28 Sedgwick . 29, 36 Wells (H.G.) Wells (H.G.) Wells (H.G.) 30,35 West . 22 White . 30, 36 West . 22 White . 30, 36 White (A.) . 10 White (A.) . 10 Williams (M.) 35 West . 22 White . 30, 36 Wolther . 30 Williams (M.) 35 West . 22 White . 30, 36 White . 30, 36 White (A.) . 10 Williams (M.) 35 West . 22 White . 30 Williams (M.) 35 West . 22 White . 30 Williams (M.) 35 West . 22 White . 30 Williams (M.) 35 Wood . 32 Wood . 32 Wood . 32 Wood . 32 Wood . 32 Wood . 32 Wood . 32 Wylande . 30 Wylande . 32 Mariage . 28 Phelps . 32, 36 Sutherland . 32 Mariage . 28 Phelps . 32, 36 Sutherland . 32 Wylande . 30 Wylande . 31 Mariage . 40 Maurice . 16 Prichard . 13 Mariage . 40 Mariage . 40 Philips . 29 Nathage . 40 Philps . 29 Mariage . 40 Philps	Llovd 21	Norris	St Simon	Vuillier	
Little (Mrs. A.) 32 Oliphant . 12 Lowe . 6, 16 Lowe . 6, 16 Lutzow (Count) 21 Lutzow (Count) 21 Lutzow (Count) 21 Lutzow (Count) 21 Osbourne . 29 Sand . 25 Sand . 25 Warner . 12 Waters . 17 Waters . 17 Waters . 17 Water . 20 Water . 25 Weed . 17 Water . 25 Weed . 17 Weitemeyer . 10 Sedgwick . 29, 36 Sedgwick . 29, 36 Wells (D.D.) 31,32 Wells (H.G.) Wells (H.G.) 30,35 McFall . 13 Machage . 28 Machage . 29 Sand . 28 Schiller . 20 Waters . 17 Weitemeyer . 10 Wells (D.D.) 31,32 Wells (H.G.) Wells (H.G.) Wells (H.G.) 30,35 West . 22 Mothage . 29, 32 Somerset . 14 White (A.) . 10 White (A.) . 10 Williams . 17 Machage . 28 Machage . 28 Machage . 29 Sand . 28 Machage . 29 Sand . 28 Machage . 29 Sand . 28 Sedgwick . 29, 36 Wells (H.G.) Wells (H.G.) Wells (H.G.) 30,35 West . 22 White . 30, 36 West . 22 White . 30, 36 White (A.) . 10 White (A.) . 10 Williams (M.) 35 West . 22 White . 30, 36 Wolther . 30 Williams (M.) 35 West . 22 White . 30, 36 White . 30, 36 White (A.) . 10 Williams (M.) 35 West . 22 White . 30 Williams (M.) 35 West . 22 White . 30 Williams (M.) 35 West . 22 White . 30 Williams (M.) 35 Wood . 32 Wood . 32 Wood . 32 Wood . 32 Wood . 32 Wood . 32 Wood . 32 Wylande . 30 Wylande . 32 Mariage . 28 Phelps . 32, 36 Sutherland . 32 Mariage . 28 Phelps . 32, 36 Sutherland . 32 Wylande . 30 Wylande . 31 Mariage . 40 Maurice . 16 Prichard . 13 Mariage . 40 Mariage . 40 Philips . 29 Nathage . 40 Philps . 29 Mariage . 40 Philps	Little (A) 8 12	Nugent	Salaman (IS) 22	Waliszewski	
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	Little (Mrs. A.)	Oelsner 21			
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$		Oliphant 18	18	TTT 11	
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$		Osborne 20		Ward 22	
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$		Osbourne 20	Sarcev	Warner 12	
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	Lutzow (Count) 21		Schiller 20	Waters 17	
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	Lynch , 36	Ouida 36	Schulz 13	Watson 30	
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	Maartens 28	Page , 29, 31, 36	Scidmore 14		
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$		Palacio-Valdés	Scoble II	Weed 17	
$\begin{array}{l c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c$	McCarthy . 28	33, 36	Schlamore to	Weitemeyer . 10	
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	Macdonell . 21	Palatine (Prin-	Sedgwick . 29, 36	Wells(D.D.) 31,32	
Williams17Parker29Serao29, 3330, 35McFall13Partsch8Sergeant 29, 32, 36West $\sim$ 23McHugh18Pasolini7Shaler $\sim$ 23Whibley7, 20Mackinder8Paterson15Silberrad $\sim$ 30White $\sim$ 30, 36Macnab28Paterson (A).29Somerset14White $\sim$ 30, 36Madame Elisa-Paterson (A).29Somerset14White $A$ , 30, 36Matheme19Paterson (A).29Somerset14White $A$ , 30, 36Matheme28Paterson (A).29Somerset14White $A$ , 30, 36Matheme19Paterson (A).29Somerset14White $A$ , 30, 36Matheme19Peake21Stephen23Wikhoff11Matring36Peatrie29Stephen23Wilkinson6Malot.32Pendered29Stephen20Wilkinson6Marana28Penry7Stoker30Wood32Marnan28Petrarch20Swift1530Wyodf12Masson8Pinero1819Symons1520Wylarde30Maupassant16Pinloche22Tadema34Wyndham122angwill (L)20, 30MaupassantP	McCulloch-	cess) 4	Seignobos 9	Wells (H.G.)	
$\begin{array}{l c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c$	Williams . 17	Parker 29		20.25	
$\begin{array}{llllllllllllllllllllllllllllllllllll$	McFall 13	Partsch 8	Sergeant 29, 32, 36	West 22	
$\begin{array}{llllllllllllllllllllllllllllllllllll$	McHugh 18	Pasolini 7	Shaler 23	Whibley 7.20	
$\begin{array}{llllllllllllllllllllllllllllllllllll$	Mackinder . 8	Paterson 15	Silberrad 30	White 30, 36	
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	Macnab 28	Paterson(A). 20	Somerset 14	White (A.) . 10	
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$		Patmore 20	Southey 12	Whitman II	
$\begin{array}{llllllllllllllllllllllllllllllllllll$	beth 4	Peake 31	Stacpoole 30	Wickhoff ?	
$ \begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	Maeterlinck . 19	Pearce 29, 32	Steel 17, 30	Wilken IC	
$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	Malling 36	Peattie 31	Stephen 23	Wilkinson 6	
Marey	Malot 32	Pendered 20	Stevens 24	Williams (E. E.) 12	
Marnam       .       8       Petry       .       7       Stoker       .	Marey 23	Pennell 10	Stevenson . 19, 30	Williams (M.) 25	
Marnan	Markham. 8	Perry 7	Stoker 30	Wood 32	
Marinage       . 26       Pheips       . 32, 36       Sufferland       . 30       Woods       . 33         Marshall       . 19       Philips       . 29       Swift       . 15, 30, 34       Wyckoff       . 12         Masson       . 8       Pinero       . 18, 19       Symons       . 15, 20       Wylarde       . 30         Maude       . 16       Pinloche       . 22       Tadema       . 34       Wyndham       . 12         Maupassant       Praed       . 29       Tallentyre       . 18       Zangwill (L) 20, 30         24, 25, 33       Pressensé       . 6       Tennant       . 15       31, 36         Maurice       . 16       Prichard       . 13       Thomson       . 14       Zola       . 32	Marnan 28	Petrarch 20	Sutcliffe 30	Woodroffe . 30	
Marshall       .       19       Philips       .       29       Swift       .15, 30, 34       Wyckoft       .       12         Masson       .       8       Pinero       .       15, 19       Symons       .       15, 20       Wyckoft       .       .       20         Maude       .       16       Pinloche       .       .       21       Tadema       .       34       Wyckoft       .       .       20         Maugham       .       28       Popham       .       29       Tatlentyre       .       18       Zangwill (I.) 20, 30         Maupassant       Pracd       .       .       20       Tasma       .       32, 36       Zangwill (L.)       .       .       31, 36         Maurice       .       16       Prichard       .       13       Thomson       .       .       .       32       Zola       .<	Marriage 28	Phelps 32, 36		W0000S 30	
Masson       .       8       Pinero       .       18, 19       Symons       .       15, 20       Wyllarde       .       30         Maude       .       16       Pinloche       .       22       Tadema       .       34       Wyndham       .       12         Maupham       .       28       Popham       .       29       Tallentyre.       .       18       Zangwill (L) 20, 30         Maupassant       Praed       .       .       29       Tasma       .       32, 36       Zangwill (L.)         24, 25, 33       Pressensé       .       .       6       Tennant       .       15         Maurice       .       13       Thomson       .       14       Zola       .       .       32	Marshall 19	Philips 29	Swift . 15, 30, 34	Wyckoff 12	
Maugham.       28       Popham       29       Tallentyre.       18       Zangwill (L.) 20, 30         Maupassant       Praed.       29       Tasma.       32, 36       Zangwill (L.)         24, 25, 33       Presensé.       6       Tennatt.       15       31, 36         Maurice.       .       16       Prichard.       13       Thomson.       14       Zola.       32	Masson 8	Pinero 18, 19	Symons . 15, 20	Wyllarde 30	
Maugham.       28       Popham       29       Tallentyre.       18       Zangwill (L.) 20, 30         Maupassant       Praed.       29       Tasma.       32, 36       Zangwill (L.)         24, 25, 33       Presensé.       6       Tennatt.       15       31, 36         Maurice.       .       16       Prichard.       13       Thomson.       14       Zola.       32	Maude 16	Pinloche 22	Tadema 34	Wyndham . 12	
Maupassant         Praed.         29         Tasma.         32, 36         Zangwill (L.)           24, 25, 33         Pressensé.         6         Tennant.         15         31, 36           Maurice         .         16         Prichard         .         13         Thomson.	Maugham 28	Popham 29	Tallentyre 18	Zangwill (I.) 20, 30	
24, 25, 33         Pressensé         6         Tennant         15         31, 36           Maurice         .         16         Prichard         .         13         Thomson         .         14         Zola         .         .         32	Maupassant	Praed 29			
Maurice . 16 Prichard . 13 Thomson . 14 Zola 32	24, 25, 33	Pressensé 6	Tennant 15	31, 36	
Meeting and Prior on Thomson (Basil) on I	Maurice 16	Prichard 13		Zola 32	
Meakin 29 Thor 29 Thomson (Bash) 30 T	Meakin 29	Prior 29	Thomson (Basil) 30		

LONDON: WILLIAM HEINEMANN, 21 BEDFORD STREET, W.C.

.



